

# Family of Duncan Fisher and Christian Creighton. Perthshire and Montreal

compiled by John A. Brebner

10 January 2025 Version 1.0

# Generation One

1. Duncan Fisher #306885.

He married Christian Creighton #306886.

### Christian:

Possible parents, need verification.

#### Children:

- 2. i. **John Fisher** #212786 b. c. 1730.
- 3. ii. **Duncan Fisher** #306884 b. c. 1753.
- 4. iii. James Fisher #306887.
- 5. iv. Alexander Fisher #306888.

# Generation Two

2. **John Fisher** #212786, b. c. 1730 in Killen?, Perthshire, occupation 1785 Merchant in Montreal, d. 07 December 1786 in Montreal, Quebec.

.

He married **Mary Campbell** #212787, 16 April 1776 in Kilbarchan, Renfrewshire, Scotland, b. c. 1753, d. 23 January 1780.

- 6. i. **John Fisher** #306614 b. c. 1749.
- 7. ii. **Alexander Fisher** #211085 b. c. 1756.
- 8. iii. **Finlay Fisher** #212788 b. c. 1756.
- 9. iv. **Anne Fisher** #179971 b. c. 1758 1765?

- 10. v. **Margaret Fisher** #212789 b. c. 1760.
- 3. **Duncan Fisher** #306884, b. c. 1753 in Dunkeld, Scotland, occupation 1773 Farmer in Argyle, New York, occupation 1783 Shoemaker in Montreal, d. 05 July 1820 in Montreal, Quebec.

Frederick H. Armstrong, "FISHER, DUNCAN," in Dictionary of Canadian Biography, vol. 5, University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003–, accessed September 20, 2024, https://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/fisher\_duncan\_5E.html.

FISHER, DUNCAN, shoemaker; b. c. 1753 in the parish of Little Dunkeld, Scotland, probably the son of Duncan Fisher, a farmer, and Christian (Christen) Creighten; d. 5 July 1820 in Montreal, Lower Canada.

Duncan Fisher settled as a farmer near Argyle, N.Y., in 1773. In July 1777 he was recruited to transmit verbal dispatches to Major-General John Burgoyne\* at Skenesborough (Whitehall) and continued as a volunteer without pay until the convention signed near Saratoga (Schuylerville) on 17 October after the campaign. He then came to Montreal, probably joining his brother James, a fur trader. Their brothers John, a merchant, and Alexander, a hosteller, as well as their cousins Finlay Fisher, a schoolmaster, and Alexander Fisher, apparently established themselves in the city about the same time. By 1783 Duncan was in business as a shoemaker. The following year he and Finlay were among the signatories to a petition asking that Quebec be granted an assembly. Duncan and his brothers Alexander and John were described in the early 1790s as "Gentlemen of the Northwest." No other evidence has been found to indicate that Duncan participated directly in the fur trade; in 1799, however, he was a supplier of goods to the fur-trade firm of McTavish, Frobisher and Company [see Simon McTavish; Joseph Frobisher]. Fisher's business evidently prospered, since in June 1793 he paid the impressive sum of 18,000 livres (about £900, Halifax currency) for a house on Rue Saint-Paul belonging to the estate of Marie-Anne Hervieux, widow of the merchant Jean-Baptiste Le Comte\* Dupré. From 1792 to 1803 Fisher made many applications as a loyalist for land in different parts of the province, and was supported by such prominent figures as Alexander Auldjo\*, James McGill, John Richardson\*, and Sir John Johnson\*; in 1802 he received 1,200 acres in Roxton Township, Lower Canada.

After his arrival in Montreal Fisher supported the English "Protestant Congregation," in which many Scots worshipped [see David Chabrand\* Delisle]. As early as 1785, however, he was subscribing funds for a Presbyterian congregation, which was to hold its first service on 12 March 1786 following the arrival of the Reverend John Bethune. In 1787 Bethune left Montreal, and the Presbyterians appear to have attended services at the English Church (Christ Church) until 1791, when Presbyterianism was put on a permanent footing after the arrival from New York State of the Reverend John Young\*. A congregation called the Society of Presbyterians was formed, and on 8 May 1791 Fisher was elected, along with Richard Dobie and 16 others, to the first temporal committee. Fisher that year began conducting correspondence with the Presbytery of Albany to secure Young's services as "stated supply;" that is to have Young fill the position of pastor without, however, his being officially called and inducted into the post. In 1791 as well the temporal committee charged Fisher with the task of locating and negotiating the purchase of a lot on which a church could be built. In April 1792 ground was finally acquired on Rue Saint-Philippe (Rue Saint-Gabriel) and the construction of a church begun, Fisher being a member of the building committee. In the mean time the congregation worshipped, following the service of the Church of Scotland, in a church on Rue Notre-Dame

placed at its disposal by the Recollets. On 7 Oct. 1792 Young was able to conduct divine service for the first time in the new Scotch Presbyterian Church, later known as St Gabriel Street Church, which had cost £850 and could seat 650 people; however, construction would not be completed until 25 years later, at a total cost of £2,268. Fisher was appointed one of ten trustees, to hold property on behalf of the congregation, and he helped to administer its mortgage discharge fund. He was elected among the congregation's first elders, a post he held until his death, and was for a time clerk of the session, the most important lay office in the congregation.

In 1802 Young, who was an alcoholic, was obliged to resign his position, and Fisher, along with most of the leading Scottish merchants, supported a call to James Somerville\*. Since Somerville was still a licentiate, the Presbytery of Montreal was reestablished in September 1803 to ordain him; it consisted of Bethune, Alexander Spark, minister at Quebec, and Fisher, who represented the Scotch Presbyterian Church. Somerville then became the congregation's first regularly inducted minister. However the "American party" in the church, which had preferred another candidate, Robert Forrest, formed a new congregation, keeping the keys to the church. Fisher was one of those appointed by the "Scotch party" to secure its rights, and the delegates were able to recover the keys.

On 27 Feb. 1783, in a Presbyterian ceremony at Montreal, Duncan had married Catherine Embury, daughter of Philip, the founder of Methodism in the United States. Catherine appears to have been as strongly Methodist as her husband was Presbyterian, and she brought up their children with Methodist leanings. She helped establish her denomination in Montreal and was a member of the Wesleyan Methodist congregation (St James Street Methodist Church) after its foundation in 1809. The Fishers had five daughters, one of whom died in infancy, and four sons. Their daughters were noted for their beauty, and since Duncan had apparently acquired a reasonable fortune, and he and Catherine had become socially prominent in their respective denominations, the girls were able to make excellent marriages. The eldest, Jannet, married the Reverend John Hick, who helped organize Methodism in the city; another, Margaret, married successively the merchants William Hutchison and William Lunn\*; the third, Elizabeth, married another merchant, John Torrance\*; and Nancy, the youngest, married John Mackenzie, also a businessman. Nancy's daughters married the Reverend Alexander Mathieson\* and the merchant Robert Esdaile. The Fishers' son Duncan became a prominent lawyer in Montreal, and married the widow Budden, mother of Edwin Henry King\*, president of the Bank of Montreal. Duncan's descendants moved into some of the most important places in Montreal, and Fisher stands as a founder of some of the city's leading 19th-century families.

# Frederick H. Armstrong.

He married **Catherine Embury** #307340, 27 February 1783 in Montreal, Quebec, <sup>2,1</sup> (daughter of **Philip Embury** #307341 [Founder of Methodism in the United States] and **(unidentified)** #307342).

- 11. i. Janet (Jannet) Fisher #307343.
- 12. ii. **Margaret Fisher** #307345.
- 13. iii. **Elizabeth Fisher** #242798 b. 12 December 1794.

- 14. iv. Nancy Fisher #307348.
- 15. v. (unidentified) Fisher #307350.
- 16. vi. **Duncan Fisher** #307354.
- 4. James Fisher #306887, b. in Scotland?, occupation c. 1785 Fur Trader in Montreal.
- 5. **Alexander Fisher** #306888, occupation Hosteller in Montreal.

Possible h/o Catherine GRANT, Annie McDONNELL?

#### Generation Three

- 6. John Fisher #306614, b. c. 1749 in Perthshire, Scotland.
- 7. **Alexander Fisher** #211085, b. c. 1756 in New York State\*,<sup>3</sup> occupation Judge in the Midland District of Ontario, d. 23 May 1830 in Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario,<sup>4,5</sup> buried in Fisher Cemetery, Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario.<sup>4</sup>.

from: http://www.uelac.org/St-Alban/biographies/memorial-tiles-Fisher-Alexander.php

FISHER, Alexander: 1756 - 1830

Tile ordered and paid for by George Kirkpatrick, \* Kingston, Ontario, July 1888

Alexander Fisher was the eldest son of John and Mary Campbell Fisher who emigrated from Killen in Perthshire, Scotland to settle in New York State. At the time of the American Revolution, being Loyalists, they left New York and made their way first to Montreal and later to Upper Canada. John and Mary Fisher had four children: Alexander, Finley, Anne and Margaret. Their daughter Anne, born in 1765, married Nicholas Hagerman (Tile # 15).

Alexander Fisher had a long and illustrious career after coming to Adolphustown. He had a fine farm of six hundred acres in the third concession of Adolphustown on the south shore of Hay Bay. He is described as a man of much prominence among the early United Empire Loyalists. Alexander was appointed Justice of the Peace in 1788 and became the first Judge of the Midland District in 1794. His Highland hospitality was legendary and his obituary, which appeared in the May 29, 1830 edition of the Kingston Chronicle, reads in part as follows: "We believe there are few whose death could cause more general regret, or leave a greater blank in the social circle. While his integrity secured him that esteem and respect of all who knew him, his kindness of disposition and unbounded hospitality rendered him generally beloved."

Alexander had a son, also named Alexander, born in 1783 and a daughter, Mary born in 1792 with his first wife. Alexander junior became a trader with the North West Company and his twenty-five year career is documented in the Hudson's Bay Company Personnel Files.(1) Mary married Allan Macpherson, U.E.L., Oct 15, 1818.(2) Mary's husband, Allan Macpherson became a very influential man in Napanee. He owned and operated a sawmill and a distillery, was the first postmaster of Napanee, built the first schoolhouse and

bought the first press for the first newspaper.(3) In 1826 he built the imposing, Georgian style, Allan Macpherson house on the northern bank of the Napanee river. The house remained in the family for many years. It is now maintained by the Lennox and Addington Historical Society and is open to the public.

Alexander Fisher's second wife was Henrietta McDonnell whom he married on March 15, 1802.(4) They had four daughters: Anne, Henrietta, Helen and Janet. Daughter Henrietta married Stafford Kirkpatrick. Helen married Thomas Kirkpatrick. Helen and Thomas' son, Sir George Airey Kirkpatrick, became Lieutenant Governor of Ontario and held that office from 1892-96. Their youngest daughter, Janet, is described by a traveler and diarist who accompanied Janet on a canoe trip, as "a remarkably agreeable person and the best suited to the backwoods of any young lady I have seen in Canada. She is however too high game for such as me, I am afraid, having a very nice fortune of her own."(5) The diarist indeed had no chance and Janet later married James Wallis.

Judge Alexander Fisher died in Adolphustown in 1830 and was buried in the Fisher Cemetery on his property on the third concession.

\* This tile was sponsored for Judge Alexander Fisher in 1889 by his grandson George Kirkpatrick who became Lieutenant Governor of Ontario in 1892.

# References

- 1. "Fisher, Alexander, 1783-1847," Hudson's Bay Archives, via www.gov.mb.ca.
- 2. Reverend McDowall's Marriage Register (Toronto: Ontario Historical Society, Vol. 1, 1899), via www.my.tbaytel.net.
- 3. Walter S. Herrington, History of the County of Lennox and Addington, 1913 (Global heritage Press, 2003).
- 4. Reverend McDowall's Marriage Register (Toronto: Ontario Historical Society, 1899), via www.my.tbaytel.net.
- 5. Early Days in Upper Canada: The Letters of John Langton (Toronto: Macmillan, 1826).

He married (1) (unidentified) #243545, c. 1784?

# Children:

- 17. i. **Alexander Fisher** #243546 b. c. 1783.
- 18. ii. **Mary Fisher** #243547 b. c. 1792.

He married (2) **Henrietta McDonnell** #211086, 15 March 1802 in Fredericksburgh, Upper Canada, 6 b. c. 18 November 1773 (daughter of **Allan McDonnell** #214712 and **(unidentified)** #214713), d. 25 June 1834 in Adolphustown, Lennox County, Ontario.

#### Henrietta:

.

#### Children:

- 19. iii. **Helen Fisher** #211087 b. 31 March 1807.
- 20. iv. Henrietta Isabella Fisher #211089 b. 27 March 1811.
- 21. v. **Janet Elizabeth Fisher** #212791 b. 1815.
- 22. vi. Anne Fisher #212539 b. c. 1803.
- 8. **Finlay Fisher** #212788, b. c. 1756 in Dunkeld, Perthshire, Scotland, never married, occupation 1790 School Teacher in Montreal, d. 14 January 1819 in Montreal, Quebec.

1775: Emigrated from Scotland with brother Alexander and settled in Charlotte, Washington County, New York

J. Keith Jobling, "FISHER, FINLAY," in Dictionary of Canadian Biography, vol. 5, University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003–, accessed September 20, 2024, https://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/fisher\_finlay\_5E.html.

FISHER, FINLAY, schoolmaster; b. c. 1756 in Dunkeld, Scotland; d. 14 Jan. 1819 in Montreal, Lower Canada.

In June 1775 Finlay Fisher and his brother Alexander emigrated from Scotland to the colony of New York, where Finlay began farming in Charlotte (Washington) County. In June 1777 both joined Major-General John Burgoyne\*'s forces and in October were taken prisoner at the battle of Bemis Heights. Released in accordance with the convention signed after the British surrender, they came to Montreal about the same time as their cousins Duncan, James, John, and Alexander Fisher. Finlay and his brother claimed to have lost £150 2s. 6d. as a result of having had to abandon their farm.

In 1778 Fisher founded what was apparently the second English-language school in the city, the first having been opened five years earlier by John Pullman. In 1780 Fisher joined with a certain B. Macho to open a school where they would teach reading, writing, orthography, arithmetic, and bookkeeping, as well as English, French, Latin, Italian, Spanish, German, and Dutch grammar and where they would tutor privately. Fisher apparently prospered from his fees, since in 1783 he rented a house on Rue Saint-Paul for the high rate of £60 per annum. That year he shared in the salary of £100 reserved for a schoolmaster at Montreal; the Reverend John Stuart received £50 and Fisher and another Scot named Christie £25 each. Christie left the same year, but it was not until May 1786 that his share was transferred to Fisher. By 1789 Fisher was sufficiently prosperous to make a loan of £137. That December he held an open house at which his students' works were displayed; according to the Montreal Gazette, the visitors "went away highly pleased with this interesting and useful entertainment."

In 1790 Fisher taught 42 pupils, aged 6 to 15, who, with the exception of 7 free scholars, paid either 6s. 6d. or 7s. 6d. per month. He taught most of the subjects offered ten years earlier with Macho, but had added to them geometry, geography, navigation, and surveying. His school was kept "after the old Scottish model, . . . the Presbyterian children learning the catechism, and all pupils repeating a psalm or a paraphrase, every Monday morning." In 1791 Fisher's was one of 17 English-language or bilingual schools taught by Protestant teachers and serving a Protestant population in the colony of about 10,000. According to David Chabrand\* Delisle, Church of England rector at Montreal, the Canadians, who had only 40 schools for a population of 160,000, "prefer the English schools to their own," but only a few were able to afford them. Some time after the adoption in 1801 of a law creating the colony's first public schools, administered by the Royal Institution for the Advancement of Learning, Fisher's school was incorporated into its system.

Fisher appears to have continued to prosper, and in January 1818 he acquired a single-storey stone house on Rue Saint-Joseph (Rue Saint-Sulpice) for the imposing sum of £1,140, although he did not pay cash for it. He rented out this house, and himself lived in a "commodious" two-storey stone house on the same street.

Until at least 1792 Fisher was a member of the Protestant Congregation, an Anglican body, but when in 1791, after the arrival of the Reverend John Young\*, a Presbyterian congregation was formed, Fisher also joined it. He died, apparently unmarried, in January 1819. According to the Quebec Gazette he was "much and justly regretted" as "one of those meritorious characters who discharged the various and important duties of a Teacher of Youth, with a fidelity that cannot fail to call forth the applause of every good member of society."

# J. Keith Jobling

ANQ-M, CN1-187, 31 janv. 1818. ANQ-Q, CN1-284, 8 juin 1789. BL, Add. mss 21877: 265–66v. PAC, MG 23, HII, 1, vol.1: 403–5; RG 1, L3L: 66353; RG 4, B17, 25, 25 July 1805. PCA, St Gabriel Street Church (Montreal), Reg. of baptisms, marriages, and burials, 18 Jan. 1819 (mfm. at ANQ-M). PRO, AO 12/27: 227, 237 (mfm. at PAC); AO 13, bundle 12: 414–17; CO 42/71: ff. 289v–91v, 471, 482. P. Campbell, Travels in North America (Langton and Ganong), 119. "United Empire Loyalists: enquiry into losses and services," AO Report, 1904: 362–63. Montreal Gazette, 31 Dec. 1789; 19 Dec. 1793; 20, 29 Jan., 3, 10 Feb. 1819. Quebec Gazette, 15 June 1780; 16 July 1789; 19 July 1792; 25 July 1799; 1 Aug. 1805; 19 Nov. 1818; 18 Jan., 18 Feb. 1819. Kelley, "Church and state papers," ANQ Rapport, 1948–49: 329, 337. "Les maîtres d'écoles de l'Institution royale de 1801 à 1834," Ivanhoë Caron, compil., BRH, 47 (1941): 22. L.-P. Audet, Histoire de l'enseignement au Québec (2v., Montréal et Toronto, 1971), 1: 269, 325, 343; Le système scolaire, 2: 137, 139, 345. R. Campbell, Hist. of Scotch Presbyterian Church, 238. Douglas Brymner, "Rapport sur les archives canadiennes," PAC Rapport, 1889: xxi-xxiii. Massicotte, "Les Chaboillez," BRH, 28: 274.

General Bibliography© 1983–2024 University of Toronto/Université Laval

9. **Anne Fisher** #179971, b. c. 1758 - 1765? in Perthshire?,<sup>4</sup> d. 04 January 1847 in Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario,<sup>7</sup> buried in United Empire Loyalist Burying Ground, Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario.

She married **Nicholas Hagerman** #179492, 28 October 1785 in Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario, b. 10 December 1761 in Albany, New York, (son of **Christopher Hagerman** #191186 and **Elizabeth Cooper** #191187), occupation Lawyer in Adolphustown, d. 19 February 1819 in Adolphustown,

Lennox and Addington, Ontario?,<sup>7</sup> buried in United Empire Loyalist Burying Ground, Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario.

# Nicholas:

Extracted from "History of the Settlement of Upper Canada...", William Canniff, 1869

"Among the company of refugees which followed VanAlstine's lead to Canada, was Nicholas Hagerman.

"He settled in the village of Adolphustown, almost in front of the U. E. burying ground. The point of land here between the Bay and the Creek is still known as Hagerman's Point. The whole of the land except the burying ground was cleared by Hagerman. His house was situated a short distance west of the road leading from the wharf up to the village. It was built near the water's edge. The short period which has elapsed since that building was erected has not only consigned the builder to a grave almost unknown, and the building to the destructive tooth of time, but the very land on which the house stood, where he and his family daily passed in and out, is now washed away by the ceaseless waves of the bay.

"Mr. Hagerman was a man of some education, and it is said had studied law before leaving New York. At all events he became one of the first appointed lawyers in Upper Canada, probably at the time McLean, of Kingston, was appointed. He continued to live and practice law in Adolphustown until his death. "He was the first lawyer to plead at these Courts. He was a self-made man."- Allison.

"The writer's parents lived at, and near the village of Adolphustown when young; they knew the Hagerman's well, and for many a day and year attended school with Nicholas Hagerman's children. There were at least two brothers, David and Christopher, and two daughters, Betsy and Maria. Daniel was a sedate person, but "Chris." was a saucy boy. They were both elected to Parliament at the same time, but Daniel died before the meeting of Parliament. Christopher studied law with his father at first, was a pupil of Dr. Strachan's, and completed his legal studies i n McLean's office in Kingston. The father and son were sometimes employed by opposing clients; at one time in Kingston, the son won the suit, much to the annoyance of the father. The father exclaimed, "I have I raised a son to put out my eyes." "No", replied the son, "to open them father." At the commencement of the war in 1812, Christopher went as Lieutenant with a Company from Adolphustown to Kingston. Shortly after he was chosen Aide-de-Camp to the Governor General. Thenceforth his way to preferment was steady. At the close of the war he was appointed Collector of Customs at Kingston. The Gazette of 5th September, 1815, says that Christopher Alexander Hagerman, Esq., Barrister-at-Law, was appointed to His Majesty's Council in and for the Province of Upper Canada.

On the 26th March, 1817, he was married to Elizabeth, eldest daughter of James Macaulay, Esq., Kingston.

- 23. i. Elizabeth (Eliza) Hagerman #179972 b. c. 31 July 1786.
- 24. ii. **Maria Hagerman** #179973 b. c. 1789.
- 25. iii. **John Hagerman** #179979 b. c. 1789.

- 26. iv. Christopher Alexander (Handsome Kit) Hagerman #179976 b. 28 March 1792.
- 27. v. **Daniel Hagerman** #179975 b. c. 1795.
- 28. vi. **Henry Hagerman** #223022 b. c. 11 February 1798.
- 29. vii. **Jane Hagerman** #179981 b. c. 20 December 1799?
- 30. viii. Joseph Nicholas Hagerman #179980 b. c. 1805.
- 10. Margaret Fisher #212789, b. c. 1760 in Perthshire, Scotland, d. 12 August 1820.

She married (1) **Duncan Cameron** #306616, 17 November 1778 in Montreal, Quebec, b. c. 1760, d. c. 1783 in Montreal?

She married (2) John Stalker #233677, 25 November 1787 in Montreal, Quebec, b. c. 1765, d. c. 1796.

#### John:

Confirm this marriage and childern...

Children:

- 31. i. James Stalker #188476 b. c. 1790.
- 11. Janet (Jannet) Fisher #307343, b. in Montreal, Quebec.<sup>2</sup>.

She married **John Hick** #307344,<sup>2</sup> occupation Methodist Minister in Montreal.

12. Margaret Fisher #307345, b. in Montreal, Quebec.<sup>2</sup>.

She married (1) William Hutchison #307346,<sup>2</sup> occupation Merchant in Montreal.

She married (2) William Lunn #307347, occupation Merchant in Montreal.

13. **Elizabeth Fisher** #242798, b. 12 December 1794 in Montreal, Lower Canada,<sup>2</sup> d. 11 March 1862 in Montreal, Quebec, buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec.

She married **John Torrance** #242797,<sup>2</sup> b. 08 June 1786 in Larkhall, Lanarkshire, Scotland, d. 20 January 1870 in Montreal. Quebec, Canada, buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec.

Children:

32. i. **Jane Torrance** #242796 b. 04 September 1812.

14. Nancy Fisher #307348, b.<sup>2.</sup>

She married **John MacKenzie** #307349,<sup>2</sup> occupation Merchant in Montreal.

Children:

- 33. i. (unidentified) MacKenzie #307351.
- 15. (unidentified) Fisher #307350, b. in Montreal, Quebec, <sup>2</sup> d. in infancy in Montreal, Quebec. <sup>2</sup>.
- 16. **Duncan Fisher** #307354, occupation Lawyer in Montreal.

He married Agnes Elizabeth Budden #307355.<sup>2</sup>

### Agnes:

Verify this marriage.

# Generation Four

- 17. Alexander Fisher #243546, b. c. 1783, occupation Trader, North West Company. .
- 18. **Mary Fisher** #243547, b. c. 1792 in Adolphustown. Lennox and Addington, Ontario,<sup>4,8</sup> religion 1861 Presbyterian/Church of Scotland, d. 15 August 1871 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,<sup>8</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.<sup>8</sup>.

She married **Allan MacPherson** #243548, 15 October 1818 in Adolphustown?, b. c. 1784 in Gaskmore, Laggan, Inverness, Scotland (son of **Donald MacPherson** #290881 [Captain, Army in Gaskmore] and **Elspeth (MacPherson) MacDonald** #290882), occupation c. 1812 Sawmill Owner in Napanee, occupation Lawyer/Postmaster in Napanee, occupation Distillery Owner, religion 1861 Presbyterian/Church of Scotland, occupation 1861 Gentleman in Kingston, d. 08 January 1875 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

## Allan:

Lived at MacPherson House, 180 Elizabeth Street, Napanee (built 1826)

1861: Family lived in Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. Two servants, Anne DOYLE, 18 and Mary A. RALOWN (RAEBURN?) (sic)?, 17.

- 34. i. **Donald MacPherson** #119786 b. c. 1822.
- 35. ii. Henrietta MacPherson #274305 b. 31 October 1824.
- 36. iii. Alexander Fisher MacPherson #274306 b. 1827.
- 37. iv. **James Fisher MacPherson** #274317 b. 24 March 1829.

- 38. v. Richard MacPherson #274318 b. 23 September 1831.
- 39. vi. Willena Helen MacPherson #274328 b. 17 November 1836.
- 40. vii. (illegible) MacPherson #290880 b. c. 1848.
- 19. **Helen Fisher** #211087, b. 31 March 1807 in Adolphustown, Lennox County, Ontario, <sup>9</sup> religion 1861 Church of England, d. 24 August 1874 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>10</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>10</sup>.

Was her name the inspiration for St. Helen's, (Mortonwood?)

1871: Widowed, lived on Sydenham Street, Kingston with daughter Marianne and son Stafford.

1875: Family lived at 13 Emily Street, Kingston.

She married **Thomas Kirkpatrick** #211080, 1829 in Kingston?, <sup>11</sup> b. 25 December 1805 in Coolmine House, Clonsilla, County Dublin, Ireland, <sup>11</sup> (son of **Alexander Kirkpatrick** #211081 and **Marianne Sutton** #211082 [Alexander Kirkpatrick II of Coolmine]), religion 1861 Church of England, occupation 1838 (1847) Elected First Mayor of Kingston\*, occupation 1846 Lawyer/QC in Kingston, occupation 1828 - 1845 Collector of Customs in Kingston, occupation 1867 MP for Frontenac County, occupation 1861 Barrister in Kingston, occupation 1865 President, Kingston Water Works, d. 26 March 1870 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>11</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>10</sup>

### Thomas:

1823: Settled in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario

1838: Although elected first mayor of Kingston in 1838, he was later disqualified as he was not a resident, He was re-elected in 1847 as Kingston's second mayor.

c. 1845: Bought lease for the Wolfe Island ferry from John and George IRIS (but had no interest in Wolfe Island affairs.)

1861: Lived in Kingston in a two storey house, with two horses, 2 cows on a land area of 2/10 acre. Four servants lived with the family; Enumeration district: Sydenham Ward, Kingston. Note that the house he is erroneously stated of building, "Stone Gables" is in Victoria Ward. The 1860 H.W. WALLING map shows only Alwington House, and that of James MORTON, Brewery owner, and the extensive buildings of the Kingston Brewery,

1858: Sold St. Helen's on the property east of Alwington House to James MORTON.

In 1860, his offices were on Ontario Street, (H,E. WALLING map),

1860 - 1861: Shown as living on Emily Street, Kingston. The Daily British Whig on 21 April 1855 reported that Thomas Kirkpatrick had just finished a "handsome and spacious edifice in the Cottage Ornée style...looking on the open lake" designed by John Power.

The 1860 H.E. WALLING map of Frontenac County shows a "T. Kirkpatrick" on Emily Street,

1865: Thomas lived at the Emily Street House (Kingston City Directory, 1865)

In 1866, the house was advertised for sale "enlarged and improved." (Daily British Whig, 6 April 1866).

Several websites have him incorrectly building Stone Gables, at 462 King Street West in Kingston, but that is not the same building extant on the site today; Kirkpatrick died in 1870, the present "Stone Gables" was built in a Tudor Revival fashion in 1929. The architect was David SHENNAN. It is more likely that he bought St. Helen's, the adjacent property, and likely built by Baron Grant, and subsequently bought by James MORTON in 1858 and renamed "Mortonwood."

KIRKPATRICK, THOMAS, lawyer and politician; b. 25 Dec. 1805 at Coolmine House, Clonsilla, near Dublin (Republic of Ireland), fourth son of Alexander Kirkpatrick and Marianne Sutton; m. in 1829, Helen, daughter of Alexander Fisher, a judge of the Midland District of Upper Canada, and they had five sons and three daughters; d. 26 March 1870 at Kingston, Ont.

Thomas Kirkpatrick came to Canada in 1823 and settled at Kingston where he read law in the office of Christopher Hagerman\*. He was called to the bar in 1828 and established a flourishing practice in Kingston. From 1828 until 1845 he was collector of customs at Kingston, a lucrative position he probably owed to the influence of Hagerman whom he succeeded in the post. He became a QC in 1846.

Although he was not considered a brilliant lawyer, Kirkpatrick was a successful one and had a reputation for integrity and soundness of judgement especially in business matters. He was president of the Kingston Permanent Building Society and was the local solicitor of the Bank of Upper Canada from about 1837 until its collapse in 1866 and local solicitor to its trustees until his death. He was also a director of the bank on six occasions between 1846 and 1853 and a trustee of the property of James Morton, one of the bank's largest debtors.

Kirkpatrick was a staunch Conservative who was influential in Kingston and Frontenac County politics; he took an active interest in local affairs. He was elected first mayor of the town of Kingston in 1838 but had to be disqualified as a non-resident. In 1847 he was elected as the city's second mayor. After being defeated by Alexander Campbell in a bid for the Legislative Council in 1858, he became Member of Parliament for Frontenac in the first Dominion Parliament in 1867.

Kirkpatrick was an example of the sober upper middle class which ruled the cities and towns of Ontario until the end of World War I. Kirkpatrick's descendants retained their influence in Kingston after his death; his son, George Airey\*, succeeded his father as MP and in 1892 was appointed lieutenant governor of Ontario.

- 41. i. Thomas Frederick Sampson Kirkpatrick #211093 b. c. 28 March 1837.
- 42. ii. Marianne (Mary Ann) Elizabeth Kirkpatrick #211092 b. c. 1831.
- 43. iii. Henrietta Kirkpatrick #212796 b. 28 April 1833.
- 44. iv. Alexander Sutton Kirkpatrick #211097 b. c. 1835.

- 45. v. Francis William Kirkpatrick #211094 b. 05 October 1839.
- 46. vi. George Airey Kirkpatrick #211090 b. 13 September 1841.
- 47. vii. **Emily Wallis Kirkpatrick** #211109 b. c. 1843?
- 48. viii. Helen Lydia Kirkpatrick #211091 b. c. 1845.
- 49. ix. James Stafford Kirkpatrick #212027 b. c. 1848.
- 20. Henrietta Isabella Fisher #211089, b. 27 March 1811 in Adolphustown, Lennox County, Ontario, 12,9 occupation 1861 Boarding School in Peterborough, religion 1881 Church of England, d. 08 March 1887 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, 12 buried in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario. 12

1861: Widowed, lived with children in Peterborough. Ran a boarding school.

1871: Lived in Peterborough, enumerated next to married daughter Catherine DENNISTOUN and family.

1881: Lived with James F. DENISTOUN and family in Peterborough.

She married **Stafford Frederick Kirkpatrick** #211088, b. 12 December 1809 in Dublin, County Dublin, Ireland, <sup>12</sup> (son of **Alexander Kirkpatrick** #211081 and **Marianne Sutton** #211082 [Alexander Kirkpatrick II of Coolmine]), occupation Lawyer, Queen's Council (QC), d. 26 July 1858 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>12</sup> buried in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario. <sup>12</sup>

# Stafford:.

# Children:

- 50. i. Ann Elizabeth Kirkpatrick #221438 b. c. 1835.
- 51. ii. **Helen Marianne Kirkpatrick** #212056 b. c. 17 September 1836.
- 52. iii. William Alexander Wallis Kirkpatrick #221434 b. 29 April 1839.
- 53. iv. Catherine (Katherine) Adele (Kate) Kirkpatrick #211119 b. 13 March 1841.
- 54. v. **Mary M. Kirkpatrick** #211118 b. 14 December 1844.
- 55. vi. Frederick Fisher Kirkpatrick #221435 b. 18 July 1848.
- 21. **Janet Elizabeth Fisher** #212791, b. 1815 in Hay Bay, Lennox County, Ontario, <sup>12</sup> d. 16 May 1849 in Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>12</sup> buried in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Ontario. <sup>12</sup>.

She married **James Wallis** #212792, 23 April 1840 in Ontario, b. 18 January 1806 in Glasgow, Lanarkshire, Scotland, occupation 1881 - 1891 Farmer in North Monaghan, occupation 1893 Gentleman in North

Monaghan, Peterborough, religion 1861 Church of England, d. 23 May 1893 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>14</sup> buried in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Ontario.

# James:

Founded town of Fenelon Falls

185 - 1881: Family lived in North Monaghan, Peterborough County, Ontario

1891: Widowed, lived with daughters Catherine and Ada in North Monaghan, Peterborough County.

Children:

- 56. i. Helen Sarah Wallis #215356 b. c. 1842.
- 57. ii. **Henry A. Wallis** #215357 b. c. 1844.
- 58. iii. **James Wallis** #212794 b. 23 April 1849.
- 22. **Anne Fisher** #212539, b. c. 1803 in Adolphustown, Lennox County, Ontario, d. 03 November 1884 in St. Helier, Jersey, Channel Islands.

She married (1) **Thomas Robinson (Robison) Cartwright** #212538, 29 January 1821 in Kingston?,<sup>7</sup> b. 13 January 1799 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,<sup>15,16</sup> (son of **Richard Cartwright** #212534 [Barrister, Merchant, Member of Legislative Assembly] and **Magdalen Secord** #212535), baptized 12 March 1799 in St. George's Church, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,<sup>17</sup> d. 02 June 1826 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,<sup>15,16</sup> buried in Lower Burial Ground (St. Paul's Anglican), Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.<sup>15</sup>

# Thomas:

No children?

She married (2) **John Metge Bartley** #213249, c. 1828,<sup>7</sup> b. c. 1788 in Dublin, Ireland, occupation Medical Doctor, 15th Regiment, occupation 1861 Army Surgeon, Half-Pay in St. Helier, occupation 1871 Army Surgeon, retired in St. Helier, d. 06 February 1881 in 84 Rouge Bouillon, St. Helier, Jersey, Channel Islands.<sup>18</sup>

## John:

Former residence was 37 Rathmines Road, near Dublin, Ireland.

1861: Lived at 49 Val Plaisant, St. Helier, Channel Island with wife.

1871: Lived at 84 Rouge Bouillon, St. Helier, Jersey, Channel Islands with wife Anne.

1861: Will probated 30 MAR 1881; Personal estate under GBP 5,000; to Alexander Fisher BARTLEY, Son.

Children:

59. i. Alexander Fisher Bartley #315152 b. 10 January 1830.

23. **Elizabeth (Eliza) Hagerman** #179972, b. c. 31 July 1786 in Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario, 7,19 d. 1826 in Rochester, Monroe County, Ontario. 20.

Did she marry Stephen GOLDSMITH in Sidney Township?

24. **Maria Hagerman** #179973, b. c. 1789 in Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario, baptized 16 February 1790 in St. Paul's Church, Fredericksburgh, Lennox County, Ontario, 7,21 d. after 1871 in Kingston?

1861: Widowed, lived in a one storey frame house in Victoria Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario with two daughters.

1871: Family lived in Victoria Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. Unmarried daughters Elizabeth, 45, and Mary, 43, lived with their mother.

(Enumerated near architect William COVERDALE).

She married **John Stoughton** #179974, 13 June 1821 in Bath, Lennox Township, Ontario, b. c. 1793 (son of **William Stoughton** #213031 and **Ann (unidentified)** #213032), baptized 15 June 1793 in St. George's, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, cocupation Minister in Kingston, d. before 1861 in Kingston?

# John:

.

Children:

- 60. i. Elizabeth Stoughton #223013 b. c. 1826.
- 61. ii. Mary C. Stoughton #223010 b. c. 1828.
- 25. **John Hagerman** #179979, b. c. 1789 in Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario, baptized 23 March 1789 in St. Paul's Church, Fredericksburgh, Lennox County, Ontario. 7,21.
- 26. **Christopher Alexander (Handsome Kit) Hagerman** #179976, b. 28 March 1792 in Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario, baptized 02 October 1792 in St. Paul's Church, Fredericksburgh, Lennox County, Ontario, ccupation 1797 Barrister in Upper Canada, occupation 1814 Customs Officer in Kingston, occupation Solicitor General, Attorney General for Upper Canada, d. 14 May 1847 in Toronto, York County, Ontario. 7,23

Lived in Kingston. Had owned the original Alwington House property, but had only completed its foundation by 1831 when he sold the property, just east of the proposed Kingston Penitentiary (constructed 1833 - 1834). Perhaps the Judge had changed his mind about living next door to a prison?

Transferred Lot 4, Princess Street Kingston, to James MARTIN, 1821

Four children by first marriage; three daughters, one son; (Wikipedia, 2021)

HAGERMAN, CHRISTOPHER ALEXANDER, militia officer, lawyer, office holder, politician, and judge; b. 28 March 1792 in Adolphustown Township, Upper Canada, son of Nicholas Hagerman and Anne Fisher; m. first 26 March 1817, in Kingston, Elizabeth Macaulay, daughter of James Macaulay\*, and they had three daughters and one son; m. secondly 17 April 1834, in London, England, Elizabeth Emily Merry, and they had one daughter; m. thirdly 1846 Caroline Tysen, and they had no issue; d. 14 May 1847 in Toronto.

Few individuals in Upper Canada's at times turbulent political history provoked such extreme hostility as Christopher Alexander Hagerman. Among the men with whom historians have commonly associated him, he was the most obdurate in his defence of church and state. He evinced "by temperament more than by design "the aggressiveness lacking in a John Macaulay\* and outwardly less evident in a John Beverley Robinson\*. William Lyon Mackenzie\*'s biographer Charles Lindsey\* thought Hagerman showed "a disposition to carry the abuse of privilege as far as the most despotic sovereign had ever carried the abuse of prerogative." Charles Morrison Durand, a Hamilton lawyer prosecuted by Hagerman in the aftermath of the rebellion of 1837, depicted him as a "grim old bulldog." If Macaulay was the back-room boy of Upper Canadian administrations from Sir Peregrine Maitland\*'s to Sir George Arthur\*'s, Hagerman was the bullyboy.

Unlike contemporaries such as Robinson, John Macaulay, Archibald McLean\*, and Jonas Jones, all of whom moved easily, and naturally, into positions of influence and power, Hagerman started down life's path as something of an outsider – lacking what Robinson termed "interest," by which he meant a patron. It was not that Hagerman had no advantages; it was just that he did not have as many as others. His background was respectable and loyal. Nicholas Hagerman was a New Yorker of Dutch ancestry who "took an early and an Active part in favour of the British Government" during the American revolution. In 1783 he emigrated to Quebec, and the following year he settled on the Bay of Quinte in what became Adolphustown Township. He acquired a modest stature in the community as a militia captain and justice of the peace. More important professionally was his appointment in 1797 as one of Upper Canada's first barristers

Within his closely knit family, young Christopher had an especial fondness for his brother Daniel and his sister Maria. From his father, it seems, he derived his keen sense of the loyalist legacy and an uncompromising adherence to the Church of England; it was perhaps symbolic that he had been baptized by John Langhorn\*, one of the church's staunchest defenders. A boyhood acquaintance, J. Neilson, recalled to Egerton Ryerson\* in 1873 that Christopher had "not . . . much early learning," and certainly, as historian Sydney Francis Wise has convincingly shown, he was never a pupil of John Strachan\*. Hagerman embarked in 1807 upon a career in the law – one of the surest avenues to preferment and a comfortable life – as a student in his father's Kingston office. He would be admitted to the bar in Hilary term 1815.

His personal qualities tended to set him apart. In November 1810, from York (Toronto), Robinson wrote to John Macaulay in Kingston: "We have been favored for two or three weeks with the company of the enlightened Christopher Hagerman a Youth whose bashfulness will never stand in his way – and who you may undertake to Say will never be prevented by embarrassments from displaying his natural talents or acquired information to the best advantage – After all, tho', he has a good heart, and not a mean capacity, in short he is not So great a fool as people take him to be." There was, as Robinson's letter catches, a bravado and also an air of self-satisfaction to Hagerman, and they were as discernible in the young man as they would be characteristic of the older man.

His advance in society was effected through the good graces of outsiders, the military men who came to the province during the war years, stayed briefly, and cared little for local cliques. At the outbreak of the War of 1812 Hagerman enlisted as an officer in his father's militia company. In 1833 he would write that he had "had the good fortune to attract the notice and obtain the patronage" of Governor Sir George Prevost\*, who was in Kingston between May and September 1813. Hagerman's rise in local and provincial society dates from that period. He carried dispatches for Major-General Francis de Rottenburg\*, commander of the troops in Upper Canada, in August 1813. The following November he served with credit as Lieutenant-Colonel Joseph Wanton Morrison\*'s aide-de-camp at the battle of Crysler's Farm. In December he was appointed provincial aide-de-camp to Lieutenant-General Gordon Drummond\*, Rottenburg's successor, with the provincial rank of lieutenant-colonel. It was a rather remarkable ascent.

More good fortune was yet to come. The office of collector of customs for Kingston had been vacant since the death in September 1813 of Joseph Forsyth\*, and on 27 March 1814 Hagerman received the appointment. He was with Drummond during the May attack on Oswego, N.Y., and was acknowledged in Drummond's official dispatch for having "rendered me every assistance." Present at the siege of Fort Erie in September, he again carried dispatches the following month. Drummond's high regard for his young aide was shared by his successor, Sir Frederick Philipse Robinson, who appointed Hagerman "His Majesty's Council in and for the Province of Upper Canada" on 5 Sept. 1815. Hagerman had undoubtedly arrived in Upper Canadian society, but under the unusual circumstances of wartime. When normalcy returned with the reappearance of Lieutenant Governor Francis Gore\*, absent since 1811, Hagerman's appointment as counsel was undermined. Gore had wondered about it – in fact, he probably wondered who Hagerman was – and consulted the judges of the Court of King's Bench. On 4 Nov. 1815 Chief Justice Thomas Scott\* reported their unanimous opinion "that under all the circumstances of the intended appointment . . . it is not expedient for the present to carry it into effect."

At the end of the war Hagerman resumed the practice of law in Kingston. His childhood friend Neilson, who observed him at the bar, remarked upon his "great powers of persuasion," and these would bring him to the fore of his profession. He found, however, that the collectorship of customs occupied him more than he had anticipated. He had been obliged to rent a house for an office, "the expense of which is greatly disproportionate to the allowance and fees attached." Accordingly, in 1816 he petitioned the Executive Council for the grant of a vacant lot in Kingston on which he could erect a house and office. He received one-fifth of an acre. He was already a landowner, having been granted in 1814 1,000 acres, which he located in Marmora Township, and another 200 as the son of a loyalist. As befitted a rising member of the bar, Hagerman involved himself in many community endeavours. Undoubtedly the "genial qualities" noted by Neilson made him an effective participant. Among the organizations to which he donated or subscribed by 1821 were the Midland District School Society, the Kingston Auxiliary Bible and Common Prayer Book Society, the Kingston Compassionate Society, the Lancasterian school, the Union Sunday School Society, the National School Society, the Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor in the Midland District, and the Society for Promoting Christian Knowledge. He was a shareholder of the Kingston hospital, a trustee of the Midland District Grammar School, treasurer of the Midland Agricultural Society, and vice-president of the Frontenac Agricultural Society.

Most aspirants to a genteel life in Upper Canada required a wife of respectable family. Hagerman's marriage in 1817 to Elizabeth Macaulay, whose brother George he knew well, was a fine match: her father was well connected, at both York and Kingston; her brother James Buchanan\* would become an executive councillor in 1825. Hagerman himself was a good catch, securely positioned on the ladder of success. He had an affinity for women and an ease of manner which doubtless aided him in romantic endeavours; he

was, as well, tall, rugged, and handsome. (Although in later life his looks were marred "by an accident to his nose which gave his face a peculiar appearance," this "facial deformity," John Ross Robertson\* observed, was not "a bar to success in lovemaking.") Few details emerge of his personal life, for there are no family papers. What glimpses remain are incidental, but they suggest that the geniality of the public man was as apparent in the private man. He seems to have been an affectionate father and a loving husband. His first daughter was born in 1820; writing to a friend a year later, he tacked on a playful after-thought to a postscript, "Our little brat is as usual." He found amusing Chief Justice William Campbell\*'s remark at an 1826 trial that "men as lords of the creation have a right to inflict a little gentle castigation on our rebellious dames." The same year he fretted when his wife was stricken with a brief but "serious attack of illness."

It was not long after his marriage that Hagerman became involved in politics. In 1828 he would declare that his chief political impulse had been "his anxiety . . . upon all occasions by supporting the views and measures of Government (emanating as he was well convinced they did from a source eminently disinterested and patriotic) to promote the best interests of the Province.""

From the beginning he gave vent to that anxiety in a bruising fashion. In June 1818, in a minor way, he helped set the stage for the charge of seditious libel against the Scottish agitator Robert Gourlay\*. Later that month he confronted Gourlay in the streets of Kingston brandishing a whip, which he used to good effect on the unarmed Scot. Arrested and subsequently released, he had given Kingstonians a visible demonstration of where he stood politically. A now prominent local, Hagerman was elected to the House of Assembly for the riding of Kingston on 26 and 27 June 1820. He defeated, by 119 votes to 94, George Herchmer Markland\*, a pupil of Strachan's, a friend of Robinson and John Macaulay, and the son of leading Kingstonian Thomas Markland.

Hagerman entered the eighth parliament (1821–24) with a reputation outside Kingston at odds with his beliefs. A surprised Robinson at York admitted to Macaulay in February 1821 that he had been "grievously mistaken" about Hagerman: "He is any thing but a Democrat. Indeed his conduct is manly, correct & sensible & shews in every thing that kind of independence most rarely met with which determines him to follow the right side of a question tho' it may appear unpopular – his speeches gain him great credit." Such a misapprehension by Robinson, who had known Hagerman since 1810, worked with him (albeit briefly) during the war, and cooperated with him in the charge against Gourlay, may reflect a more widespread confusion about political stances. Mackenzie, after all, initially believed Jonas Jones to be a member of the opposition in the same parliament. Whatever the nature of the misunderstanding, it was quickly rectified. By mid February Hagerman and Robinson were working together and taking the lead on administration measures. The end of session won Hagerman strong praise from the attorney general, who wrote to John Macaulay: "Our friend Hagerman is a sterling good fellow, free from prejudices, and with every bias on the right side. . . . . His talents & information can not well be spared."

In his political views Hagerman was "illiberal," to use the word Robinson would attach to himself in 1828 (the word "conservative" had not yet entered the political lexicon of Upper Canadians). He was also, to adopt another of Robinson's phrases, a "wellwisher of Church & State." In 1821 he supported William Warren Baldwin's defence of aristocracy and primogeniture against an intestate estate bill sponsored by Barnabas Bidwell\* and David McGregor Rogers\*. To vote for the measure would, Hagerman argued, "be departing from every thing venerable, noble, and honorable; . . . Democracy was, like a serpent, twisting round us by degrees, it should be crushed in the first instance, for if the bill passed, it would not leave them the British Constitution but a mere shadow." For Hagerman, the essence of the constitution was

monarchy and executive prerogative. That same year he opposed a bill repealing the civil list since "it was necessary that the Executive government should have a fund of this description at their disposal; it is the case in all governments except those that are purely democratical. . . . Monarchy should be supported, and if you infringe a hair's breadth, you endanger the whole fabric." He was also a leading participant in the debate over Barnabas and Marshall Spring\* Bidwell's eligibility to sit as members, the opening shot in the war known as the alien question.

At another level, Hagerman proved a good constituency man, working on and proposing a number of measures of local concern. His major role in this regard was to second John Macaulay's leadership of Kingston's pro-union forces when the question of a union with Lower Canada arose in 1822. The separation of the old province of Quebec in 1791, he maintained, had "most unnaturally rent asunder . . . subjects of the same great and glorious empire, whose interests nature has made inseparable, and whose strength and improvement depends solely and entirely on their being united by concurrence of habits and sentiments, and a right understanding of their common interest." Macaulay argued the case for union on financial and economic grounds; Hagerman agreed with his views but concentrated on political and constitutional matters, which were the leading concerns of anti-unionists such as Baldwin. Hagerman, an ardent defender of the Constitutional Act of 1791, which had given Upper Canada its constitution, was as concerned as Baldwin not to jeopardize any of its essential parts. He favoured union as a means of overwhelming at an early stage Lower Canadian oppositionists whose advocacy of the assembly's powers at the expense of the Legislative Council's threatened "that balance between absolute monarchy and democracy, which so beautifully distinguished the British Constitution." What happened in the lower province would affect Upper Canada sooner or later, Hagerman argued. Thus, Upper Canadians should shun the role of "indifferent observers" or risk "losing the constitution under which they live." Though popular with Kingston's mercantile community, Hagerman's advocacy of union was insufficient to guarantee his re-election in 1824.

In fact, in a two-way race "a third candidate, Thomas Dalton, a local brewer and banker, withdrew" Hagerman was defeated, polling a mere 11 votes short of his opponent's total. Dalton took credit for Hagerman's loss, but the explanation is more complex. As S. F. Wise has argued, Hagerman may have been hurt by his injudicious remarks in the dispute over the "pretended"" Bank of Upper Canada at Kingston. Hagerman had been an early director and shareholder, as was Dalton; at the time of the bank's collapse in 1822 he was its solicitor and shortly thereafter he became chairman of the board of directors to oversee its dissolution. In March 1823 parliament declared the bank illegal, made the directors liable for its debts, and set up a commission consisting of John Macaulay, George Markland, and John Kirby to handle the institution's affairs. The commissioners' report, tabled the following year, was unfavourable to the bank's administrators. Hagerman attacked the report, defending the directors with the exception of Dalton. Dalton responded with a masterpiece of vitriol condemning as spurious Hagerman's criticism of the commissioners and accusing him of being in league with them to destroy his reputation. Since as early as January 1823 Hagerman's own reputation had been undermined by "reports and insinuations" that his conduct as chairman was not in the best interests of the bank, Dalton's squib identifying him with the agents of the York élite may well have raised the ire of those who suffered by the bank's failure and thus influenced the outcome of the election.

Hagerman's defeat may also have had to do with his bumptious manner, which carried over into every aspect of his career. At a social gathering in York on 30 Dec. 1823 Hagerman, in the presence of Lieutenant Governor Maitland, Chief Justice William Dummer Powell\*, and Mr Justice William Campbell, insinuated, as Campbell related the incident to Maitland's secretary, Major George Hillier, that judges

were "in the habit of deciding otherwise than according to the laws we are appointed to administer." An annoyed Campbell was left with the option of passing over the incident "in silence as an instance of rudeness and ill manners unworthy of serious notice, or of adopting such measures as I may conceive best adapted to the support of my judicial character, and to the proper notice of personal insult." Early that year Hillier had been "very much distressed" by a report of a "flagrant breach of decorum" on Hagerman's part towards Robert Barrie, commissioner of the Kingston dockyard. Strachan informed Macaulay of the "many rumours" surrounding this affair and of Hagerman's "recent argument" with Thomas Markland. Yet there was more. Strachan had been told that Hagerman wished to be solicitor for the bank commissioners who were investigating the bank of which he was already the solicitor — "an indelicacy," Strachan sighed, "which I would have considered incredible."

If Hagerman could give offence, with such apparent ease, to men of his own rank and station, he could prove unbearable to others. As collector, he enforced customs regulations with exactitude. He had, for instance, invaded Carleton Island, N.Y., in 1821 to seize a depot of tea and tobacco kept there by Anthony Manahan, whom he dismissed as a smuggler and a "Yankee Merchant." He even suggested to Hillier that he should be allowed occasional recourse to a military force to assist him. Early in July 1824 one Elijah Lyons was accidentally shot by a student in Hagerman's law office who was aiding him in this instance in his customs duties. Two months later 31 Kingstonians complained to Maitland of Hagerman's "proceedings and conduct." When "in the hands of a passionate, vindictive, ambitious, or speculating person" the enormous powers of the collectorship were, the petitioners wailed, "dangerous to the rights and property of individuals, the usual course of business, and the public peace."

Having been forced out of political life temporarily, Hagerman returned to his legal practice and his various endeavours. He bought, sold, and let properties throughout the Midland District and beyond it. He served as an agent for a number of proprietors and sometimes acquired lots in partnership with others. He was vice-president of the Kingston Savings Bank in 1822 and a director of the Cataraqui Bridge Company four years later. The failure of the "pretended" bank had cost him dearly, £1,200 plus contingencies by his reckoning, and by 1825 he had "to save money." He declined the offer of a District Court judgeship in October of that year because "I cannot afford to give up any portion of my practice in the Kings Bench, which I have reason to think wd. be materially affected by discontinuing my acceptance of suits in the inferior court." He was, however, willing to take an out-of-district judgeship and on 14 June 1826 Hillier notified him of his appointment to the Johnstown District.

Hagerman was a skilled lawyer who had, with Bartholomew Crannell Beardsley\*, defended John Norton\* of the charge of murder in 1823. He won further notoriety for himself in the fall of 1826 by defending the young bucks who had destroyed Mackenzie's printing-office and press. Although his law office was "lucrative" in the 1820s, Hagerman was tiring of it, and his professional weariness coincided with his reservations about town life. In 1827 he purchased a country property, living with his family in a "small, but comfortable stone cottage" until a "more spacious Mansion" was completed. He had "no intention" of returning to Kingston: "I have been living long enough in a style of expense, agreeable (to be sure) to my own taste, but which with reference to the claims of my little ones, it is not prudent I should continue."

In that year he was looking for advancement. He sought, he told Hillier, "preferment in my profession" but not "in any other department." He hoped that if an opportunity arose "during the present administration" he would not be disappointed. Early the next year he memorialized Maitland for elevation to the Court of King's Bench — Campbell was in England seeking a pension on which to retire and judge D'Arcy Boulton\* was ailing and close to retirement. At that time the administration of justice was swirling in a storm of

controversy [see William Warren Baldwin], the result of William Forsyth's petition to the assembly in January 1828 complaining of Maitland's high-handed treatment of him. The political skies darkened further with the dismissal of Mr Justice John Walpole Willis\* in June 1828 and no doubt became even more threatening with Hagerman's unexpected nomination to the bench as Willis's successor that same month. Hagerman was simply too much the partisan for his appointment to restore to the Maitland administration any of the goodwill it had lost on such issues as political reform, the clergy reserves, the administration of justice, and the alien question. There was one boon for the opposition in Hagerman's nomination: he was unable to contest the general election held that summer.

Having been allowed sufficient time to wind up his affairs in Kingston and move to York to take up his unconfirmed appointment, Hagerman went on circuit in August 1828. He reported to Hillier from Brockville that "I have so far had no very unpleasant duty to perform, nothing has occurred worthy of particular note." Matters quickly changed when, in Hamilton on 5 September, he presided at the trial of Michael Vincent, charged with murdering his wife. Casting aside the tradition that a judge should serve as the accused's counsel, not his prosecutor, Hagerman advised the petit jury that "the deceased had been murdered by the prisoner; and he had no difficulty in saying such was his opinion." Over the objections of John Rolph\*, who was acting for the defence, the jury retired and found Vincent guilty. Hagerman sentenced him to execution and dissection, and three days later he was hanged in a badly botched manner. Bartemas Ferguson\*, editor of the Niagara Herald, found Hagerman's charge "remarkable" and wondered whether it had given "an undue bias to the jury." Francis Collins\* of the Canadian Freeman saw in Hagerman's action an extraordinary departure, yet another instance of irregularity in the administration of justice. In his view Hagerman was an incompetent whose only qualification for the bench was sycophancy. Although the feeling was by no means universal, it was shared by many among the administration's opponents. After the ninth parliament opened in January 1829, Hagerman was, as Robert Stanton\* observed, "every day called Judge Kit and has every odious invective brought against him." By July rumours abounded that his appointment would not be confirmed. They proved true. Robinson replaced Campbell on the bench and James Buchanan Macaulay replaced Hagerman. The new lieutenant governor, Sir John Colborne\*, reported to the colonial secretary that Hagerman thought himself "ill used."

But there were compensations. Since his arrival in August 1828 Colborne had shunned Maitland's key advisers, Robinson and Strachan, and Hagerman stepped alone into the limelight of gubernatorial favour, becoming for a time the conduit for privileged information. To make up for the loss of his judgeship he was appointed solicitor general on 13 July 1829. His prestige was enhanced the following year by his election victory over Donald Bethune\* in Kingston. He was re-elected in 1834, handily beating William John O'Grady. By this time Kingston had become Hagerman's private bastion; he was elected by acclamation in 1836.

With Robinson on the bench government management of the assembly in the eleventh parliament (1831–34) fell to Hagerman and Attorney General Henry John Boulton\* – with disastrous results. The latter was an inept dandy, the former was unequal to the task. Hagerman's strength was his dogged commitment to the administration and to his own principles of church and state. His talent was a natural eloquence invigorated by the passion of the moment. The Kingston Chronicle caught him in full swing during an 1826 trial, and the editor's conclusion was apt: "We have heard those who could, perhaps, reason more closely than Mr. Hagerman but very few indeed whose eloquence . . . is more powerful." He was, as Thomas David Morrison\* would characterize him in 1836, "the Thunderer of Kingston," a man given to "violent expressions of opinion." Yet in debate, discourse, or conversation, once excited or engaged, Hagerman

usually did more harm than good to the causes he so forcefully espoused. The most glaring example was his role, with Boulton, in the repeated expulsions of William Lyon Mackenzie from the assembly. When word of their actions reached Lord Goderich, the colonial secretary, both law officers were dismissed in March 1833. Colborne protested, however, and Hagerman, now a widower, set off for England to appeal. He returned the following year with a reinstatement from the new colonial secretary, Lord Stanley.

He also returned with a new wife. According to George Markland, "The match was not approved of in a certain quarter of the country – they said openly that nothing had ever occurred which caused so much annoyance – The Miss Merry and Kit Hagerman oh it was horrible they said." Perhaps it was her attractions that made politics and his official duties irksome to Hagerman. Or perhaps it was a desire for change such as had overtaken him in the mid 1820s. Whatever it was, Robert Stanton noted in 1835 Hagerman's inability to put his imprint on the twelfth parliament and his more frequent absences from the house. He was, however, there, and on the defensive, in 1835 when he unsuccessfully opposed M. S. Bidwell's election as speaker, and when the house reduced his salary as solicitor general from £600 to £375.

That year, moreover, he was embroiled in a defence of the Church of England and the clergy reserves following upon Colborne's endowment of 44 Anglican rectories in December, a political error of enormous proportions. For Hagerman, a self-declared "High Church & King's man" who had equated dissent with "infidelity," the established church was a key bulwark against immorality, equality, and a godless democracy. He was a devout member of his own congregation, St George's in Kingston, and in 1825 had been a member, with John Macaulay and Stanton, of a committee that wrote an arrogant defence of the Anglicans' exclusive jurisdiction over the town's lower burial-ground. When John Barclay\* penned a claim for the equal rights of the Church of Scotland, Hagerman, as Robinson revealed, was one of the three anonymous authors who replied. In 1821 he had naturally assumed a direct connection between Robert Nichol\*'s remark in the assembly that there was no established church in Upper Canada and the desecration of the Anglican church in York later in the evening. Given his convictions, it is not surprising to find him leaping to Colborne's defence in the matter of the Anglican rectories. The lieutenant governor's blunder was, however, only compounded by Hagerman's thoughtless affronts to virtually every other denomination.

Hagerman's efforts in 1836 to stem the political fury aroused in the assembly by Lieutenant Governor Francis Bond Head\*'s confrontation with the Executive Council [see Robert Baldwin\*; Peter Perry\*] were futile. He made up his mind "to retire into private life." His parliamentary and official duties kept him from his private office "longer than is convenient, to say nothing of the great draw back upon my domestic comfort." There had been rumours in October 1834 of his possible re-elevation to the bench. Change did come but it was not what he wanted. On 22 March 1837 he succeeded Robert Sympson Jameson\* as attorney general; Hagerman's law partner since 1835, William Henry Draper\*, took over the solicitor generalship. Colonial Secretary Lord Glenelg, however, refused to approve Hagerman's appointment. He had no reservations about Hagerman's "private character and public merit" but professed grave doubts about the compatibility of his religious opinions with those of the government. At issue were Hagerman's denigrating remarks about the Church of Scotland in the assembly on 9 February. The congregation of St Andrew's Church in Kingston (Barclay's old church) had forwarded to the Colonial Office a resolution condemning Hagerman's "grossly incorrect statements and intemperate language." Head explained to Glenelg in September that Hagerman's speech had been "purposely and mischievously made as offensive as possible to the Scotch" by Mackenzie in his newspaper. Combined with Hagerman's personal

assurances as to what had been said, Head's defence persuaded Glenelg to order Hagerman's warrant in November.

The outbreak of rebellion in December 1837 (Hagerman had noted on 30 November "the general quiet and contentment that prevails") brought – or necessitated – renewed commitment to public life. He was preoccupied through 1838 and 1839 with administrative details and judicial questions relating to the handling of rebels and Patriots. Although he was the father-in-law of Head's secretary, John Joseph\*, the connection availed him little more than ready access to the lieutenant governor. Robinson was Head's key adviser, and two recent recruits to the administration, John Macaulay and Robert Baldwin Sullivan\*, were the rising stars. Hagerman could not match their abilities in administrative work, analysis, or policy. Head's terse notations about the men on his executive capture Hagerman perfectly: "Able speaker loyal constitutionalist but I have no very high opinion of his judgement. Sound, honest." Neither Hagerman's standing as a courtier nor the cast of characters in government changed greatly when Sir George Arthur succeeded Head in March 1838. Arthur considered him "an honest straight forward Person – Sees matters rightly, and will speak with energy – but, then, He is not a hard Worker!" Arthur was aghast at Hagerman's reaction to the arrival of the report of Lord Durham [Lambton]: "He read the Report, and then went out to a party to Dinner! – Whereas He should have sent an excuse, & at once have set down & commented upon it, & without loss of time brought it under the notice of the House."

The question of a union of Upper and Lower Canada had been a topic of growing concern through the second half of the 1830s and Hagerman's stand is of interest. In February 1838 he indicated in debate that he would support union only if there were sufficient safeguards to ensure English-Protestant supremacy. Confronted by the union bill of 1839 he damned it as "republican in its tendency" and urged strengthening the "Monarchical principle." But when the bill came to a vote in the assembly on 19 Dec. 1839, Hagerman, brave declarations of opposition to the contrary, supported the union. The swaggering attorney general had in fact wilted under pressure from Governor Charles Edward Poulett Thomson. On 24 November Thomson, in private conversation with Arthur and John Macaulay, had wondered why "officers appeared to act as if they regarded not the will of the Government in any matter of public policy." The governor's first impulse was to dismiss his recalcitrant law officer but he decided against it on the advice of Arthur. After a frank discussion with Thomson on 7 December, Hagerman emerged with his bold opposition to union intact. Five days later he declared in the assembly that administrators could not be coerced into supporting it. He was, however, crumbling rapidly. In the assembly on the 19th he explained that since the union resolutions were before the house "by command of the Sovereign," "if the vote in favour . . . was persisted in, he would vote for them." John Macaulay informed a correspondent that he was disturbed to "see Hagerman's friends set up a comparison between his conduct & mine upon the Union Question – I would be sorry to set up so high as he did & after all break down." "You will soon hear," he added, "that he has retired . . . to a Puisne Judgeship." And indeed, with Levius Peters Sherwood's retirement, Hagerman joined Robinson, J. B. Macaulay, MacLean, and Jones on the bench, the appointment taking place on 15 Feb. 1840. His former partner Draper succeeded him as attorney general.

Upon his elevation Hagerman turned over his law practice to James McGill Strachan\*. He had hoped for an immediate leave but was obliged to wait until late August 1840 before sailing to England with his wife; they returned in July 1841. Compared to the demands of his previous life, the routines of the court must have seemed somewhat dull. Between March 1840 and October 1846 he travelled the circuit to various assizes on ten occasions, holding court almost 50 times. He also had the regular sittings of Queen's Bench en banc. His career as a judge awaits further study but one possible contribution should be noted. On 15 April 1840 he presided at the trial in Sandwich (Windsor) of Jacob Briggs, a black man charged with the

rape of an eight-year-old white girl. The legal definition of rape required proof of both penetration and emission, and Hagerman so instructed the jury. Despite contradictory evidence – medical testimony for the defence held "it would have been impossible for a full grown man, particularly a Negro to have entered the body" of a young girl – the jury found Briggs guilty, and Hagerman sentenced him to execution. Reporting on the case to the Executive Council, Hagerman overlooked the necessity of proving emission and concentrated on the question of penetration, coming to the conclusion, "most consistent with Law and reason," that to convict for rape it was not necessary to prove that the hymen had been ruptured. After consulting with his colleague J. B. Macaulay, Hagerman decided that there was no legal objection to the jury's verdict. The councillors agreed but commuted the sentence to transportation. The following year the statute on rape was revised and the technicality with respect to emission abandoned, a move hailed by feminist historians as a major turning-point in the law. Although evidence of a direct connection between Hagerman's report and the 1841 law is lacking, it seems reasonable to conclude that it had some impact upon law officers as indicating the views of the judiciary.

Political power was gone for Hagerman in the 1840s. Chastened by his brush with Thomson, he had assured Arthur in August 1840 of his resolve "not to mix myself with party strife or discussion in any way." The following year, from London, Arthur reported to Thomson, now Lord Sydenham, that he had seen Hagerman at a party and that he "talked a great deal as he always does but he was subdued in all his remarks." In 1842, however, Hagerman did not hesitate to urge John Solomon Cartwright "on no account whatever to associate yourself in the Govt with abettors of treason – or the apologists of traitors."

In his private life Hagerman was shaken by the death of his second wife in 1842, but his grief was allayed by his faith in the providential origins of all change. In 1823 he had offered his sympathy to John Macaulay on the death of a younger brother. "We cannot," he wrote, "expect to pass through this life without afflictions, and when Providence dispenses them we may be benefited by reflecting that by being good and virtuous we shall avert the remorse which attaches to those who are compelled to regard them as the punishments due to vice." He himself had been fortified by his convictions over the course of many family bereavements. Of his daughter Anne Elizabeth Joseph's death in 1838, he notified an acquaintance that "it has pleased God to take this Child from me."

Hagerman was married for a third time in 1846 Caroline Tysen was an English lady like his second wife. That year he was planning to retire to England when he took ill. His will, signed in a barely legible scrawl and noteworthy for the omission of any mention of religion, stipulated various bequests, the most important of which went to his two surviving daughters. He made provision for his son Frank, presumably a feckless youth who had been a disappointment to him, with the caveat that the executors pay the yearly amount only if they "shall consider that it is right and proper . . . having a due regard to the manner in which he shall conduct himself." On 18 March 1847 Larratt William Violett Smith, a young lawyer, wrote: "Poor Judge Hagerman is still lingering on, so reduced that he may be said to be dying. His worthless son staggers drunk to his bedside in the daytime, whilst his nights are spent in the most abandoned company." Hagerman died two months later; shortly afterwards his wife returned to England.

Hagerman had been useful to successive administrators from Maitland to Arthur. He enjoyed his greatest intimacy with Colborne, who would, however, in time seek out Robinson as a confidant. Hagerman was, perhaps, especially in the late 1830s, a convenient symbol of the uncompromising courtier in what was then known as the "family compact" — certainly Francis Hincks\*'s Examiner portrayed him as such — but he lacked the talents and intellect which made Robinson, Strachan, Macaulay, and Jones more important. His forte was sound and fury and more often than not it got him into trouble.

Robert L. Fraser, "HAGERMAN, CHRISTOPHER ALEXANDER," in Dictionary of Canadian Biography, vol. 7, University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003-, accessed October 4, 2021, http://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/hagerman\_christopher\_alexander\_7E.html.

An aside... A young gentleman in the employ of Christopher Hagerman, John LOWE, shot and killed Elijah LYONS in Kingston in July, 1824.

He married (1) **Elizabeth MacAulay** #179977, 26 March 1817 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,<sup>7,24</sup> b. c. 1799,<sup>25</sup> (daughter of **James MacAulay** #188498 [Surgeon's Mate, Queen's Rangers] and **Elizabeth Tuck Hayter** #188499), d. 08 February 1832 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,<sup>25</sup> buried in The Lower Burial Ground, St. Paul's, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.<sup>25</sup>

### Elizabeth:

(eldest daughter).

# Children:

- 62. i. Ann Elizabeth Joseph Hagerman #222499 b. c. 1820.
- 63. ii. Mary Jane Hagerman #222500 b. c. 03 May 1823.
- 64. iii. Sarah Marie Hagerman #212489 b. c. 1825.
- 65. iv. Francis (Frank) Hagerman #222501.

He married (2) **Elizabeth Ann Merry** #179978, 17 April 1834 in St. George's Church, Hanover Square, London, England, b. c. 1795 (daughter of **William Merry** #222480 [British Deputy Secretary of War] and **Elizabeth Walker** #222481), d. 1842 in Upper Canada. 26

Children:

66. v. (unidentified) Hagerman #222487.

He married (3) **Caroline Daniel-Tyssen** #222482, 12 August 1840,<sup>26</sup> b. 1799 in Kent?, England (daughter of **William George (Daniel) Daniel-Tyssen** #222483 and **Amelia Amherst** #222484), baptized 13 July 1799 in Maidstone, Kent, England, d. 03 November 1877 in Didlington Hall, Norfolk, England,<sup>18</sup> buried 09 November 1877 in Cheriton, Kent, England.

### Caroline:

Marriage not yet found in England...

(no children from this union)

1878: Usual residence at death was Farleigh House, Sandgate, Kent.

09 FEB 1878: Estate of under GBP 14,000/ proved by Charles Amherst Daniel-Tyssen on Northwold, Norfolk and John Robert Daniiel-Tyssen of 9 Lower Roack Gardens, Brighton, Sussex and Robert CARTER of 20 Bedford Row in Middlesex, nephew.

- 27. **Daniel Hagerman** #179975, b. c. 1795 in Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario,<sup>7,19</sup> d. 30 June 1821 in Bath, Lennox County, Ontario.<sup>27</sup>.
- 28. **Henry Hagerman** #223022, b. c. 11 February 1798 in Fredericksburgh, <sup>20</sup> baptized 22 February 1798 in St. Paul's Church, Fredericksburgh, Lennox County, Ontario, <sup>21</sup> d. 1830.
- 29. **Jane Hagerman** #179981, b. c. 20 December 1799? in Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario, <sup>19</sup> baptized 02 March 1800 in St. Paul's Church, Fredericksburgh, Lennox County, Ontario, <sup>21</sup> d. 25 October 1830. <sup>20</sup>.

She married (1) **George Macaulay** #222495, 26 October 1822 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, b. 11 November 1796 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, es (son of **James MacAulay** #188498 [Surgeon's Mate, Queen's Rangers] and **Elizabeth Tuck Hayter** #188499), occupation 1822 Ensign, Newfoundland Regiment of Foot, (Half-Pay), d. 07 August 1828 in Bath, Lennox and Addington, Ontario. 16

# Children:

- 67. i. Elizabeth Hagerman Macaulay #242531 b. 08 November 1824.
- 68. ii. Maria Sarah (Leach) Macaulay #242538 b. 08 November 1824.

She married (2) **George Baker** #179983, 30 May 1830.<sup>7</sup>

30. **Joseph Nicholas Hagerman** #179980, b. c. 1805 in Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario, occupation Lawyer/Solicitor, d. 02 August 1833 in Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario, buried in United Empire Loyalist Burying Ground, Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario.

Lived in Kingston.

He married **Ann McKenzie** #191183, 23 June 1829 in Chapel of the Holy Trinity, Quebec City, Lower Canada, 19 b. 04 October 1805 in Montreal, Quebec, 19 (daughter of **Robert McKenzie** #191184 and **Anna Aird** #191185), d. 03 August 1888 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, buried in United Empire Loyalist Burying Ground, Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario.

#### Ann:

Verify parents

Was she also married to Alexande MCRAE, s/o Duncan MCREA and Gelen GRANT of Duldreggan? Bequeathed estate to niece Sarah ELLIOTT, widow of late Captain ELLIOTT.

31. **James Stalker** #188476, b. c. 1790 in Upper Canada, baptized 24 January 1791 in St. Paul's Church, Fredericksburgh, Lennox County, Ontario.<sup>21</sup>.

Lived in Ernestown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario.

He married **Hester Taylor Booth** #188475, 15 November 1812 in Ernestown,<sup>7,6</sup> b. c. 1795 in Ernestown, Addington County, Ontario,<sup>7</sup> (daughter of **Joshua Booth** #184098 and **Margaret Fraser** #184097), d. 06 March 1870 in Lennox and Addington, Ontario.

32. **Jane Torrance** #242796, b. 04 September 1812 in Quebec City. Lower Canada, d. 30 January 1875 in Montreal, buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.

She married **David Torrance** #242795, 09 January 1832 in St. James Methodist Church, Montreal, Quebec, b. 1805 in New York State, USA (son of **James Torrance** #242799 [Merchant, Torrance and McLeod in Kingston] and **(unidentified)** #242800), d. 29 January 1876 in Montreak, Quebec, buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec.

## Children:

- 69. i. **George William Torrance** #242801.
- 70. ii. **John Torrance** #242802 b. 1835.
- 71. iii. **Selina Torrance** #242803 b. 1837.
- 72. iv. Elizabeth Fisher Torrance #242804 b. 1838.
- 73. v. Caroline Torrance #242806 b. 1844.
- 74. vi. Edward Fraser Torrance #242790 b. c. September 1852.
- 75. vii. **Kate Vanneck Torrance** #242808 b. 1855.
- 33. (unidentified) MacKenzie #307351, b.<sup>2.</sup>

She married (1) **Alexander Mathieson** #307352,<sup>2</sup> occupation Minister in Montreal.

She married (2) **Robert Esdaile** #307353,<sup>2</sup> occupation Merchant in Montreal.

# Generation Five

34. **Donald MacPherson** #119786, b. c. 1822 in Upper Canada, <sup>29</sup> occupation 1861 Merchant in Napanee, religion 1861 Presbyterian, occupation 1871 - 1876 Commission Merchant in Montreal, d. 10 July 1876 in Montreal, Quebec. <sup>30,31</sup>.

This was the eldest son of Allan MACPHERSON of Napanee 1861: Family lived in Napanee, Lennox and Addington, Ontario

1871: Family lived in St. Antoine Ward, Montreal, Quebec.

He married **Phoebe Emmeline Barker** #73393, 21 March 1845 in Napanee?,<sup>29</sup> b. 26 June 1822 in Picton, Prince Edward County, Ontario,<sup>32,29</sup> (daughter of **Abraham Barker** #73334 [Merchant Tailor in Picton] and **Mary (Polly) Hubbs** #73333), religion 1861 Church of England, religion 1871 Presbyterian, religion 1881 Church of England, d. 01 August 1891/1892 in Quebec, buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.<sup>33</sup>

# Phoebe:

1881: Widowed, lived with children in St. Antoine wared, Montreal.

# Children:

- 76. i. Mary F. MacPherson #119866 b. 14 January 1846.
- 77. ii. **Allan Barker MacPherson** #119867 b. c. 14 January 1848.
- 78. iii. **Phoebe MacPherson** #119868 b. c. 05 August 1853.
- 79. iv. **Evan MacPherson** #119869 b. 1855.
- 80. v. Andrew F. MacPherson #119870 b. c. 1858.
- 81. vi. Alexander Fisher MacPherson #306516 b. 04 March 1859.
- 35. **Henrietta MacPherson** #274305, b. 31 October 1824 in Napanee, Lennox and Addington, Ontario,<sup>8</sup> never married, religion 1891 Presbyterian, d. 21 June 1895 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,<sup>8,34</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.<sup>8</sup>.
  - 1891: Unmarried, lived with sister Willina in Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Ontario.
- 36. **Alexander Fisher MacPherson** #274306, b. 1827 in Fredericksburgh, Lennox and Addington, Ontario,<sup>8</sup> occupation 1893 Bookkeeper in Kingston, religion 1893 Presbyterian, d. 12 October 1893 in 158 Earl Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,<sup>35,36</sup> buried 14 October 1893 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.<sup>8,36</sup>.

1861: Lived in Montreal, Quebec when married to Eliza MCNIE.

He married (1) **Hannah Margaret Chisholm** #274307, 17 May 1855 in Saint Andrew's Presbyterian, Montreal, Quebec,<sup>37</sup> b. 26 July 1834 in Lower Canada,<sup>33</sup> d. 20 July 1857 in Montreal, Quebec,<sup>33</sup> buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec.<sup>33</sup>

- 82. i. Alexander MacPherson #306563.
- 83. ii. Hannah MacPherson #306564.

He married (2) **Anna Searles** #274308, 24 October 1859 in Brockville, Leeds and Grenville, Ontario,<sup>38</sup> b. 1839 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York, USA (daughter of **Benjamin Searles** #290878 and **Mary Chaffey** #290879), d. 29 March 1860 in Montreal, Quebec, buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Outremont, Montreal, Quebec.<sup>33</sup>

#### Anna:

1859: Lived in Brockville, Leeds and Grenville when married.

He married (3) **Eliza (McNee) McNie** #274309, 29 October 1862 in Christ Church Anglican, Sorel, Quebec, 39 b. 1834 in Pierre-de-Saurel, Quebec, 40 d. 30 March 1918 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, 40 buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 8

#### Eliza:

1918: Parents' names not shown on death record...

# Children:

- 84. iii. William (Willie) MacPherson #274310 b. 1863.
- 85. iv. Alexander MacPherson #274311 b. 04 July 1867.
- 86. v. Mary Fisher MacPherson #274314 b. 05 November 1869.
- 87. vi. **Jean MacPherson** #307318 b. c. 1871.
- 88. vii. Henrietta Willina MacPherson #274315 b. 01 December 1872.
- 89. viii. Annie I. MacPherson #274316 b. 09 May 1875.
- 37. **James Fisher MacPherson** #274317, b. 24 March 1829 in Fredericksburgh, Lennox and Addington, Ontario, occupation 1861 Crown Land Agent in Kingston, <sup>41</sup> d. 12 April 1870 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. .

1861: Lived with family, unmarried.

He married **Harriet Wrigley** #306588, 05 June 1861 in Hay Bay Cottage, Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario, 42 b. 07 October 1840 in Adolphustown, Lennox County, Ontario, 43 (daughter of **William Wrigley** #306612 and **Jemima (unidentified)** #306613), d. 09 March 1903 in 28 Sydenham Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 44

## Harriet:

1851: Lived with mother Jemima at the home of Joseph PLATT and family in Adolphustown.

- 90. i. Henrietta MacPherson #306589 b. 23 April 1862.
- 38. **Richard MacPherson** #274318, b. 23 September 1831 in Fredericksburgh, Lennox and Addington, Ontario, religion Presbyterian, occupation 1871 1889 Emigrant Agent (Crown Land Agent) in Kingston, d. 20 October 1899 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

1871 - 1881: Family lived in Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Ontario.

He married **Emma Jackson** #274319, 21 December 1859 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>45</sup> b. c. 1836 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>8,46</sup> (daughter of **Henry Jackson** #306630 and **Elizabeth (unidentified)** #306631), d. 14 September 1903 in 150 Main Street, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario, <sup>47</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>8</sup>

#### Emma:

1900: Enumerated with daughter Emma and husband Henry LEPPER in Boston.

1903: Died at th residence of Dr. H.B. SMALL in Ottawa.. He was the husband of Emma's daughter Elizabeth.

Children:

- 91. i. Mary Elizabeth (Minnie) McPherson #274320 b. 29 September 1860.
- 92. ii. **Fanny W. MacPherson** #306621 b. c. 1865.
- 93. iii. Emma Jessie MacPherson #306622 b. 13 February 1875.
- 39. **Willena Helen MacPherson** #274328, b. 17 November 1836 in Napanee, Lennox and Addington, Ontario, never married, religion 1891 Presbyterian, d. 22 April 1916 in 30 Sydenham Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 8 buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 8.

1891: Lived with her sister Henrietta in Kingston. According to her death notice in The Weekly British Whig of 27 APR 1916, she was the last surviving member of the family.

- 40. (illegible) MacPherson #290880, b. c. 1848 in Canada. 41.
- 41. **Thomas Frederick Sampson Kirkpatrick** #211093, b. c. 28 March 1837 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 49,10 occupation 1861 1881 Civil Service, Indian Department in Ottawa, occupation 1865 Barrister in Kingston, QC, religion 1896 Church of England, d. 21 May 1896 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario, 50 buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 10.

1861 - 1881: Enumerated with Leon and Sophia DAVID in Ottawa. (no children present) 1896: Death record shows age of 67.

He married **Mary Ann Jones** #212797, b. 08 November 1841 in Ontario, 10 (daughter of **Walter Richard Jones** #212798 and **Sarah Miller** #212799), d. 09 May 1920 in Kingston General Hospital, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 51 buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 10

# Mary:

1901: Widowed, Boarded with brother Walter at home of William and Amelia ROBINSON in Frontenac Ward, Kingston.

- 42. **Marianne (Mary Ann) Elizabeth Kirkpatrick** #211092, b. c. 1831 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>49,10</sup> never married, d. 24 March 1877 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>52</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>10</sup>.
- 43. **Henrietta Kirkpatrick** #212796, b. 28 April 1833 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>10</sup> d. 15 September 1839 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>10</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>10</sup>.
- 44. **Alexander Sutton Kirkpatrick** #211097, b. c. 1835 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>49</sup> occupation 1861 1882 Barrister-at-law in Kingston, religion 1861 Church of England, d. 31 April 1882 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>53</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>10</sup>.

1861: Lived on 1/10 acre in Part 8, Sydenham Ward, Kingston in a two story brick house., 1875: McAlpine's Directory shows his law offices at 119 Ontario, his home at 9 Sydenham Street, Kingston.

He married **Louisa Marian King** #211098, 28 October 1859 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>54</sup> b. c. 1837 in Quebec, <sup>49</sup> d. 03 January 1876 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>55</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

# Children:

- 94. i. Minnie Louisa Kirkpatrick #212202 b. c. 28 July 1859.
- 95. ii. Norman Kirkpatrick #211099 b. c. 1859.
- 96. iii. Alexander King Kirkpatrick #212064 b. c. 14 April 1861.
- 97. iv. Helen Isabel Kirkpatrick #212804 b. 07 September 1862.
- 98. v. Reginald Noble Kirkpatrick #212807 b. c. 23 May 1864.
- 45. **Francis William Kirkpatrick** #211094, b. 05 October 1839 in Kingston, Ontario, religion 1871 Church of England, occupation 1881 1885 Minister, Church of England at Kingston, d. 01 January 1885 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>56</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

1861: Noted under "Members of Family Absent in 1861 census..."

1865: The City Directory for Kingston and area states that the Church of England in Marysville was under the direction of "Rev. Mr. KIRKPATRICK". He assumed that position at Trinity Church in 1864.
1871 - 1881: Family lived in Victoria Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. The 1875 Kingston City Directory shows that he was the incumbent at St. James Church, and lived on Barrie Street, Kingston.

He married **Emily (Evelyn) Gertrude Gildersleeve** #178664, b. c. 27 November 1843 in Ontario, <sup>57,58</sup> (daughter of **Henry Gildersleeve** #178646 [Shipbuilder at Bath] and **Sarah Lucretia Finkle** #178647), d. 12 November 1908 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>59</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>10</sup>

# Emily:

1891 - 1901: Widowed, lived with children in Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 1904: Lived at 134 King Street East, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

# Children:

- 99. i. Thomas Henry Kirkpatrick #212115 b. 08 August 1868.
- 100. ii. Francis (Frank) William Kirkpatrick #211980 b. 02 October 1870.
- 101. iii. James Kirkpatrick #178667.
- 102. iv. Charles Stafford Kirkpatrick #211990 b. 10 January 1871.
- 103. v. William Hale Kirkpatrick #212114 b. 21 July 1872.
- 104. vi. Herbert Rutherford Kirkpatrick #178668 b. c. 28 January 1874.
- 105. vii. Gertrude Rose Kirkpatrick #211991 b. 11 July 1875.
- 106. viii. Henrietta H. (Etta) Kirkpatrick #178670 b. 24 November 1877.
- 107. ix. Annie Kathleen Kirkpatrick #178671 b. 11 September 1879.
- 46. **George Airey Kirkpatrick** #211090, b. 13 September 1841 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 49,60 occupation 1877 Member of Parliament for Kingston, occupation 1884 Barrister at Law and Member of the House of Commons for Kingston, occupation 1892 Lieutenant Governor of Ontario, d. 13 December 1899 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, 60 buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 60 .

1861: Noted in 1861 Census as "Members of Family Absent."

1875: McAlpine's Directory show his residence at 306 King Street. Kingston.

1889: Irwin's Kingston Directory shows his residence as "Closeburn," Emily Street.

Leslie H. Morley, "KIRKPATRICK, Sir GEORGE AIREY," in Dictionary of Canadian Biography, vol. 12, University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003 -, accessed June 29, 2023, http://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/kirkpatrick george airey 12E.html

KIRKPATRICK, Sir GEORGE AIREY, lawyer, militia officer, politician, office holder, and businessman; b. 13 Sept. 1841 in Kingston, Upper Canada, son of Thomas Kirkpatrick\* and Helen Fisher; m. first 25 Oct. 1865 Frances Jane Macaulay (d. 1877), daughter of John Macaulay\*, and they had four sons and one daughter; m. secondly 26 Sept. 1883 Isabel Louise Macpherson, daughter of David Lewis Macpherson, in Paris, and they had a son; d. 13 Dec. 1899 in Toronto.

George Airey Kirkpatrick was descended from the Irish branch of the barons of Closeburn, Scotland. His father, a son of Alexander Kirkpatrick, high sheriff of the city and county of Dublin, came to Upper Canada in 1823 and became a successful lawyer, politician, and businessman in Kingston. George grew up in an elegant country villa (St Helen's) and, after 1852, at Closeburn within the city's limits. He attended the best schools, including the local grammar school and the high school in St Johns (Saint-Jean-sur-Richelieu), Lower Canada. After studying at Queen's College, Kingston, for a session, he entered Trinity College, Dublin, where he graduated in 1861 with a ba and an Ilb, having distinguished himself as a moderator and silver medallist in law, literature, and political economy.

Because he had a law degree, Kirkpatrick had to article for only three years, which he served in his father's firm. He was called to the bar in 1865 and became, according to David Breakenridge Read\*, the "most prominent lawyer of his day in Kingston." His law firm remained active throughout his lifetime, and it survived him under the direction of his partners and business associates Robert Vashon Rogers and William Folger Nickle\*. Appointed qc in 1880, Kirkpatrick received honorary Ilds from Trinity College (1884), Queen's (1893), and the University of Toronto (1894).

Kingston in the 19th century was home to a number of powerful politicians, including Sir John A. Macdonald, Sir Alexander Campbell, Sir Richard John Cartwright\*, and Sir Oliver Mowat\*. In 1870, without much local political experience, Kirkpatrick defeated Cartwright's cousin and succeeded his own father as Conservative mp for Frontenac, the largely rural riding surrounding Kingston, which he would represent for the next 22 years. During that period he sat as chairman of the standing committee on public accounts (which brought forth the Tariff Act of 1879), served as speaker of the House of Commons from 1883 to 1887, and was appointed to the Privy Council in 1891. None the less, he spent his political career in the shadow of the more prominent Kingston politicians. A minor figure in parliament, he was unable to secure a cabinet post and even flirted with the Liberal party at the time of the Pacific Scandal in 1873 [see Sir Hugh Allan\*]. In refusing him a place in cabinet in 1888, Macdonald bluntly told him: "You are not strong enough in the House, when you were Speaker of the Commons you were afraid of [Edward Blake\*], and decided Parliamentary questions against your Conservative friends."

In the commons, in fact, he was a forceful advocate for the interests of Kingston, its businesses, Queen's, and the Royal Military College of Canada [see Edward Osborne Hewett], and for the expansion of the Great Lakes—St Lawrence canal system that was so important to the economy of Kingston and other Ontario ports. He took a particular interest in legislation in 1877 establishing a court of maritime jurisdiction in Ontario. He was appointed lieutenant governor of Ontario on 28 May 1892, during the Mowat administration, and served until 18 Nov. 1897, in which year he was created a kcmg. While lieutenant governor, in 1894—95 he was instrumental with Dr George Ansel Sterling Ryerson\* in the establishment in Toronto of the first Canadian branch of the St John Ambulance Association.

Public office was not a full-time occupation for Kirkpatrick. He had entered the militia as a private during the Trent affair in 1861 [see Sir Charles Hastings Doyle\*]. He saw active service at Cornwall during the Fenian raids of 1866, at which time he was adjutant of the 14th Battalion of Rifles. The following year he transferred to the newly formed 47th (Frontenac) Battalion of Infantry as a major, rising to lieutenant-colonel in 1872 and retiring in 1890. In 1876 he commanded the Canadian rifle team at Wimbledon (London), England, and he was president of the Dominion Rifle Association in the 1880s. His military interests were shared by his son George Macaulay Kirkpatrick, who graduated from RMC and went on to become commandant of the Royal Engineers (1927–30). George Airey Kirkpatrick also had extensive commercial interests, most notably as president of the Canadian Locomotive and Engine Company in Kingston from 1882 until his death and as a director of the Canadian Pacific Railway from 1886.

Kirkpatrick, whom historian Donald Wayne Swainson has called a "political patrician," clearly felt obliged to promote the well-being of the community in which he was a leader. In turn he was widely respected. A few years after his death in 1899, Liberal mpp Edward John Barker Pense obtained money from the Ontario government, Kingston's city council, and Kingstonians in general to erect a huge memorial fountain at the Frontenac County Court-House. It was formally presented in 1903 as the climax of the city's Homecomers' Festival.

Leslie H. Morley.

He married (1) **Frances Jane Macaulay** #212076, 1865 in Kingston?, b. 03 May 1845 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 60 (daughter of **John Macaulay** #191218 [Owner, Kingston Gazette] and **Helen MacPherson** #191220), d. 20 January 1877 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 60 buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 60

#### Frances:

Descendant of George MACAULAY. Kingston?

# Children:

- 108. i. George Macaulay Kirkpatrick #212084 b. 23 August 1866.
- 109. ii. Helen Yonge Kirkpatrick #212104 b. 13 February 1868.
- 110. iii. Arthur Thomas Kirkpatrick #212105 b. 26 February 1871.
- 111. iv. William Macpherson Kirkpatrick #212109 b. 08 October 1874.
- 112. v. Guy Hamilton Kirkpatrick #212077 b. 05 November 1875.

He married (2) **Isabel Louisa MacPherson** #211994, b. 17 February 1855 in Chestnut Park, Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>10</sup> (daughter of **David Lewis MacPherson** #276008 [Kt,] and **Elizabeth Sarah Molson** #222964), d. 08 January 1929 in Stafford Hotel, St. James' Place, London, England, <sup>10,18</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>10</sup>

# Isabel:

Isabel was a cousin of George's first wife, Frances MACAULAY.

1929: Estate of GBP 3223/1/7 to George Macaulay KIRKPATRICK, KCD, KCSI and Reginald Oliver HOBHOUSE, solicitor attorneys of Eric Reginald McPherson KIRKPATRICK.

Children:

- 113. vi. Eric Reginald Macpherson Kirkpatrick #211995 b. 18 September 1884.
- 47. **Emily Wallis Kirkpatrick** #211109, b. c. 1843? in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. c. 1844? in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.
- 48. **Helen Lydia Kirkpatrick** #211091, b. c. 1845 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 49 d. 13 April 1924 in Berwick-upon-Tweed, Northumberland, England. 61.

1924: Note that Helen's will was sealed, and no heritable amounts noted. Confirmation was of James Macalister FARRELL and William McAdam NICKLE, Solicitors.

She married **Alexander Murray Brown** #212803, b. c. 1842 in Penang Strait Settlement,<sup>62</sup> occupation 1911 Private Means.

#### Alexander:

1911: Alexander and wife Helen were visiting Henrietta HALE (62, unmarried, born Canada) and her sister Frances Alice HALE (59, unmarried, born Canada) at Forest House, Colemans Hatch, Tunbridge Wells, Sussex, England.

49. **James Stafford Kirkpatrick** #212027, b. c. 1848 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, religion 1881 - 1885 Church of England, occupation 1876 - 1885 Barrister in Kingston, d. c. May 1885 in Kingston? .

1875: Lived at 13 Emily Street, Kingston.

1881: Family lived in Victoria Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. Mrs. MACAULAY, widowed, born England, lived with the family. Enumerated next to Sir Richard CARTWRIGHT.

He married **Charlotte Ann Somerset Macaulay** #212028, 10 May 1876 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 63 b. c. 1855 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 64 (daughter of **William Macaulay** #75532 [Minister of Hamilton Township (Cobourg)] and **Charlotte Sarah Levesconte** #77076), d. 17 April 1929 in Sussex, England. 18

## Charlotte:

1891: Had moved to England with her two daughters after the premature death of husband James KIRKPATRICK. Lived at 94 Montpelier Road, in Brighton, Sussex.

1929: Lived at "Picton", Park Road East Grinstead, Sussex at time of death.

Probated estate to Charlotte Grace KIRKPATRICK and Jessie Helen KIRKPATRICK, both spinsters.

Estate amount: 1356/9/8 GBP.

# Children:

- 114. i. Charlotte Grace Kirkpatrick #212030 b. 17 October 1877.
- 115. ii. Jessie Helen Kirkpatrick #212029 b. 19 June 1879.
- 50. **Ann Elizabeth Kirkpatrick** #221438, b. c. 1835 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>65</sup> occupation 1861 Teacher in Peterborough, d. 24 October 1895 in Lambton, Ontario \*, <sup>66</sup> buried in Petrolia, Lambton County, Ontario. <sup>66</sup> .

She married **Charles Jenkins** #221439, 13 November 1872 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>67</sup> b. c. 16 January 1840 in Bannockburn, Stirling, Scotland, <sup>68</sup> (son of **James Jenkins** #221440 and **Jean (unidentified)** #221441), occupation 1872 Gentleman in Petrolia, occupation 1875 - 1895 Oil Operator in Petrolia, d. 20 December 1920 in Lambton, Lambton County, Ontario, <sup>68</sup> buried in Hillsdale Cemetery, Petrolia, Lambton County, Ontario. <sup>68</sup>

#### Children:

- 116. i. **Henrietta Jenkins** #221467 b. 07 November 1873.
- 117. ii. Jane (Jean) Helen Jenkins #221462 b. 10 January 1875.
- 118. iii. Kathleen Isabel Jenkins #221463 b. 02 June 1878.
- 51. **Helen Marianne Kirkpatrick** #212056, b. c. 17 September 1836 in Peterborough, Ontario, 65,69 occupation 1861 Teacher in Peterborough, d. 26 October 1924 in 238 Ontario Street, Sarnia, Ontario, 69 buried 29 October 1924 in Hillsdale Cemetery, Petrolia, Lambton County, Ontario. 69.

She married **John D'Oyly Noble** #212057, 26 August 1869 in St. John's Church, Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>70</sup> b. 17 November 1835 in Atheboy, Meath, Ireland, <sup>71</sup> (son of **Robert D'Oyly Noble** #212058 [Rector, Atheboy County] and **Katherine Burrowes** #212059 [Rector of Athboy, County Meath, Ireland]), occupation 1871 - 1922 Oil Operator in Petrolia, d. 02 March 1922 in Petrolia, Lambton County, Ontario, <sup>71</sup> buried 06 March 1222 in Petrolia, Lambton County, Ontario. <sup>71</sup>

#### John:

Second son.

1847: Emigrated from Ireland to Canada. (1921 Petrolia census)

1921: Family lived at 7 Main Street, Petrolia, Lambton County, Ontario.

- 119. i. **Robert Kirkpatrick Noble** #221473 b. 09 June 1870.
- 120. ii. **Stafford D'Oyly Noble** #221474 b. 25 October 1871.
- 121. iii. James Burrowes Noble #221475 b. 17 February 1873.

- 122. iv. Ernest Annesley Noble #221476 b. 20 November 1876.
- 52. **William Alexander Wallis Kirkpatrick** #221434, b. 29 April 1839 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, 72,65 occupation 1871 Engineer in Peterborough, d. 18 August 1883, 73 buried in Saint John's Anglican Cathedral Cemetery, Winnipeg, Manitoba. 73.

He married **Harriet Bourne King** #284665, 1875, b. c. 08 June 1845 in Quebec,<sup>74</sup> (daughter of **James King** #284666 and **Louise Ladbroke** #284667), d. 20 March 1927 in 96 Barrie Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,<sup>74</sup> buried 22 March 1927 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.<sup>74</sup>

### Harriet:

1891: Widowed, lived in Victoria Ward, Kingston, Ontario with childern Louisa, Stafford and William KIRKPATRCIK and sister Frances KING, 46, unmarried.

#### Children:

- 123. i. Louisa Henrietta Kirkpatrick #284668 b. 1875.
- 124. ii. Stafford Frederick Kirkpatrick #212035 b. 21 June 1878.
- 125. iii. Edwin King Kirkpatrick #284669 b. 30 September 1879.
- 126. iv. William Harold Kirkpatrick #284670 b. 1881.
- 53. **Catherine (Katherine) Adele (Kate) Kirkpatrick** #211119, b. 13 March 1841 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, 12 d. 14 February 1927 in Winnipeg, Manitoba, 12 buried in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario. 12.

1921: Widowed, lived with son-in-law Alexander BAIN and daughter Louisa DENNISTOUN BAIN in Winnipeg, Manitoba.

She married **James Frederick Dennistoun** #211120, 20 January 1864 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>75</sup> b. 28 October 1841 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>12</sup> (son of **Robert Dennistoun** #242694 [Barrister in Peterborough, QC] and **Maxwell Hamilton** #242695), occupation 1871 - 1886 Barrister in Peterborough, occupation King's Council, d. 24 November 1886 in Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>12</sup> buried in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario. <sup>12</sup>

### James:

(at least six children)

1871: Family lived in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario. Enumerated next to mother-in-law, the widowed Henrietta KIRKPATRICK.

1881: Family lived in Peterborough, Ontario. Mother-in law Henrietta and sister-in-law Mary KIRKPATRICK lived with the family.

Children:

- 127. i. Robert Maxwell Dennistoun #221430 b. 24 December 1864.
- 128. ii. Henrietta Eleanor (Etta) Dennistoun #221431 b. 05 June 1866.
- 129. iii. Margaret E. Dennistoun #221432 b. c. 1868.
- 130. iv. Mary Lydia Dennistoun #212085 b. 05 January 1870.
- 131. v. Annie Camilla Dennistoun #221433 b. 16 December 1870.
- 132. vi. **Helen Grant Dennistoun** #242688 b. 03 January 1873.
- 133. vii. **Jessie Dennistoun** #242689 b. c. 10 February 1874.
- 134. viii. Louise Octavia Dennistoun #242690 b. 08 March 1876.
- 135. ix. **James Oswald Dennistoun** #242814 b. 20 March 1879.
- 136. x. **Georgina Nona Dennistoun** #242691 b. 16 October 1880.
- 137. xi. Catherine Mary Dennistoun #242815 b. 17 June 1863.
- 54. **Mary M. Kirkpatrick** #211118, b. 14 December 1844 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>12</sup> never married, d. 27 April 1935 in Greenshields Home, 586 University Avenue, Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>76</sup> buried 29 April 1935 in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario. <sup>12,76</sup>.
  - 1881: Lived with James DENNISTOUN and sister in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario.
- 55. **Frederick Fisher Kirkpatrick** #221435, b. 18 July 1848 in Ontario, 72,12 occupation 1871 Clerk in Peterborough, occupation 1881 Clerk/Fur Trader in Northwest Territories, d. 20 July 1898 in Peterborough?, 12 buried in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario. 12.

He married Isabella Cameron Scott #221436, 1896 in Quebec.

Children:

- 138. i. (unidentified) Kirkpatrick #221437 b. 29 December 1888?
- 56. **Helen Sarah Wallis** #215356, b. c. 1842 in Ontario?/Scotland,<sup>77</sup> occupation Housewife in Walkerton, d. 04 November 1932 in Bruce County Hospital, Walkerton, Bruce County, Ontario,<sup>78</sup> buried 08 November 1932 in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario.<sup>78</sup>.
  - 1861: Lived with family in North Monaghan, Peterborough County, Ontario

1911: Widowed, lived in Peterborough, Ontario with friend Jemima FERGUSON (44), boarder Hugh WALLIS, 17, born California, emigrated 1895.

She married **Walter M. Roger** #243549, 21 March 1867 in Peterborough, Peterborough Township, Ontario, <sup>79</sup> b. 31 December 1839 in Scotland, <sup>12</sup> (son of **John M. Roger** #243550 and **Elizabeth Morrice** #243551), occupation 1891 Minister in London, Ontario, d. 31 May 1906 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>12</sup> buried in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario. <sup>12</sup>

# Walter:

1891: Family lived in London, Ontario.

Children:

- 139. i. **Alice Helen Roger** #243554 b. c. 1877.
- 57. **Henry A. Wallis** #215357, b. c. 1844 in Ontario.<sup>77</sup>.
- 58. **James Wallis** #212794, b. 23 April 1849 in Peterborough County, Ontario, 12 d. 01 November 1862 in at sea, 12 buried in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough County, Ontario. 12 d. 01 November 1862 in at
- 59. **Alexander Fisher Bartley** #315152, b. 10 January 1830 in Anglican Garrison, Quebec, <sup>18,80</sup> baptized 31 May 1830 in Quebec, d. 14 September 1900 in 48 Tamadoc Road, Clapham, Surrey, London, England. <sup>81</sup>.

1881: Executor of father's will.

1900: Estate probated 03 NOV 1900; Amount GBP 5664/18/4, probated to Lilley Elizabeth BARTLEY and Rosa KIRKPATRICK, widows... Who is Rosa?

He married **Lilley Elizabeth Rennell** #315153, 4Q 1882 in St. George Hanover Square, London, England, 82 b. c. 1841, d. 28 February 1904 in 25 Charles Street, St. James' Square, Middlesex, England. 83

#### Lilley:

Estate probated 05 SEP 1904 of GBP 462/7/ to Robert Henry RENNELL, Commercial Clerk.

- 60. **Elizabeth Stoughton** #223013, b. c. 1826 in Bath, Lennox Township, Ontario, <sup>84</sup> never married, religion Church of England, d. 18 February 1905 in 4 King Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>85</sup> .
- 61. **Mary C. Stoughton** #223010, b. c. 1828 in Ontario,<sup>84</sup> never married, religion Church of England, d. 19 February 1910 in 2 Hale's Cottages, King Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.<sup>86</sup>.

1871: Unmarried, lived with widowed mother and sister Elizabeth in Kingston...

62. **Ann Elizabeth Joseph Hagerman** #222499, b. c. 1820 in England, <sup>26</sup> d. 14 June 1838 in Toronto, York County, Upper Canada. <sup>26</sup> .

She married **John Joseph** #222502, 26 July 1837 in St. James Church, Toronto, York County, Upper Canada, <sup>87</sup> b. c. 1801 in England, <sup>88</sup> occupation 1837 Private Secretary to Sir Francis Bond Head, d. 28/29 May 1851 in Toronto, York County, Ontario. <sup>88</sup>

### John:

Family of one son only.

See biography at: J. K. Johnson, "JOSEPH, JOHN," in Dictionary of Canadian Biography, vol. 8, University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003-, accessed October 4, 2021, http://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/joseph john 8E.html.

Children:

- 140. i. Frank John Joseph #222515 b. c. 1838.
- 63. **Mary Jane Hagerman** #222500, b. c. 03 May 1823 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>26</sup> d. 18 January 1892 in Toronto, York County, Ontario.

She married **John Beverley Robinson** #222503, 30 June 1847 in St. George's Church, Toronto, York County, Upper Canada, 89 b. 21 February 1821 in Upper Canada (son of **John Beverley Robinson** #222509 [First Baronet of Toronto, U.E.L., C.B., D.C.L.] and **Emma Walker** #222510), occupation 1871 Barrister in Toronto, d. 19 June 1896 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, buried in Saint James Cemetery, Toronto, York County, Ontario. 90

#### John:

Second son (1847 marriage announcement)

1861 - 1891: Family lived in Toronto, York County, Ontario.

Children:

- 141. i. John Beverley Robinson #222505 b. c. 1849.
- 142. ii. Caroline (Minnie) Robinson #222507 b. c. 1852.
- 143. iii. Napier Strachan Robinson #222504 b. c. 25 September 1850.
- 144. iv. Christopher Conway Robinson #222506 b. c. 1854.
- 145. v. **Augusta Louise Robinson** #222508 b. c. 12 February 1859.
- 64. **Sarah Marie Hagerman** #212489, b. c. 1825 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>91</sup> d. 26 December 1828 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>25,91</sup> buried in The Lower Burial Ground, St. Paul's, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>25</sup> .
- 65. Francis (Frank) Hagerman #222501, b.<sup>26</sup> d. after 1847 in Toronto? .

Supposedly a disappointment to the family, a ne'er-to-well and alcoholic who associated with "bad company."

- 66. (unidentified) Hagerman #222487, d.<sup>23.</sup>
- 67. **Elizabeth Hagerman Macaulay** #242531, b. 08 November 1824 in Ontario, d. 08 December 1899 in Toronto, York County, Ontario.

She married Matthew Robert Vankoughnet #242533, 09 November 1850.

Children:

- 146. i. Eva Macaulay Vankoughnet #242534 b. 05 October 1859.
- 147. ii. Annie Madeline Vankoughnet #242535 b. c. 1863.
- 148. iii. **George M.L. Vankoughnet** #242536 b. c. 1869.
- 149. iv. Matthew Scott Vankoughnet #242537.
- 68. **Maria Sarah (Leach) Macaulay** #242538, b. 08 November 1824 in Ontario,<sup>33</sup> religion 1851 Church of England, d. 23 July 1860 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,<sup>33</sup> buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Outremont, Montreal, Quebec.<sup>33</sup>.

She married **Thomas Richardson Ross** #242539, c. 1846, b. c. 1822 in Montreal, Lower Canada, <sup>92</sup> (son of **David Ross** #292351 and **Jane Davidson** #292352), occupation 1851 Government Clerk in Quebec City, occupation 1901 Civil Service, Retired, religion 1851 - 1901 Church of England, d. 10 August 1901 in 188 Stewart Street, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario, <sup>93</sup> buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Outremont, Montreal, Quebec. <sup>33</sup>

### Thomas:

1851: Family lived in Quebec City with two servants, Elizabethj MADDEN, 14 and Margaret MURRAY, 18; both Roman Catholic and born in Ireland.

1861: Widowed, lived with Peter and Ann DIEHL on John Street, East Side, Toronto.

18981 - 1901: Lived with second wife and two servants in St. George's Ward, Ottawa. 1902; National Probate Calendar (England) shows an estate of GBP 227/ probated to the attorney for his widow, Ellen Eliza ROSS and Henry Carleton MONK.

Children:

- 150. i. **Ann Jane Ross** #242540 b. 08 June 1847.
- 69. **George William Torrance** #242801, d. 1911.
- 70. **John Torrance** #242802, b. 1835, d. 1908.
- 71. **Selina Torrance** #242803, b. 1837, d. 1863.
- 72. **Elizabeth Fisher Torrance** #242804, b. 1838, d. 1875.

She married (unidentified) Forbes #242805.

73. **Caroline Torrance** #242806, b. 1844, d. 1920.

She married (unidentified) Black #242807.

74. **Edward Fraser Torrance** #242790, b. c. September 1852 in Montreal, Quebec, <sup>12</sup> occupation Minister, d. July 1925 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>12</sup> buried in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario. <sup>12</sup>.

He married **Helen Grant Dennistoun** #242688, b. 03 January 1873 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>94,95</sup> (daughter of **James Frederick Dennistoun** #211120 [Barrister in Peterborough] and **Catherine (Katherine) Adele (Kate) Kirkpatrick** #211119), d. January 1964 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, buried in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario. <sup>12</sup>

Children:

- 151. i. **Kate Dennistoun Torrance** #242791 b. c. 1903.
- 75. Kate Vanneck Torrance #242808, b. 1855, d. 1863.

#### **Generation Six**

- 76. **Mary F. MacPherson** #119866, b. 14 January 1846 in Napanee, Lennox and Addington, Ontario,<sup>29</sup> d. 27 March 1905 in Montreal, Quebec, Canada,<sup>33</sup> buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.<sup>33</sup>.
  - 1881: Lived with widowed mother and siblings in Montreal, unmarried.
  - 1901: Unmarried, lived with brother Allan and sister Phoebe in Westmount, Quebec.
- 77. **Allan Barker MacPherson** #119867, b. c. 14 January 1848 in Napanee, Lennox and Addington, Ontario, <sup>29,33</sup> occupation 1901 Manufacturer in Montreal, d. 19 October 1909 in Westmount, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, <sup>33,96</sup> buried 21 October 1909 in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec, Canada. <sup>33,96</sup>.
  - 1876: Informant at father's death
  - 1901: Lived in Westmount, Montreal, Quebec with sisters Mary and Phoebe MACPHERSON. Unmarried.
- 78. **Phoebe MacPherson** #119868, b. c. 05 August 1853 in Napanee, Lennox and Addington, Ontario,<sup>33</sup> d. 08 July 1923 in Montreal, Quebec, Canada,<sup>33</sup> buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.<sup>33</sup>.
  - 1881: Lived with widowed mother Phoebe in Montreal, unmarried.
  - 1901: Unmarried, lived with brother Allan and sister Mary in Westmount, Quebec.
- 79. **Evan MacPherson** #119869, b. 1855,  $^{29}$  d. 25 October 1857,  $^{29}$  buried in Van de Bogarts Cemetery, Napanee.  $^{29}$  .
- 80. Andrew F. MacPherson #119870, b. c. 1858 in Napanee, Lennox and Addington, Ontario.<sup>29</sup>.
  - 1876: Informant at father's death, along with brother Allan.

81. **Alexander Fisher MacPherson** #306516, b. 04 March 1859 in Ontario, <sup>97</sup> occupation 1881 Commercial Traveller in Montreal, d. 13 January 1928 in Illinois, <sup>97</sup> buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Rockwood, Winnebago County, Illinois, USA. <sup>97</sup> .

He married **Ida May Brown** #306517, 12 January 1893 in Winnebago, Illinois, USA, b. 22 August 1856 (daughter of **Chauncey Brown** #306518 and **Ann Mary Smith** #306519), d. 03 April 1924 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois, <sup>97</sup> buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Rockwood, Winnebago County, Illinois, USA. <sup>97</sup>

- 82. **Alexander MacPherson** #306563, d. 22 July 1856 in Montreal, Quebec,<sup>33</sup> buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec.<sup>33</sup> .
- 83. **Hannah MacPherson** #306564, d. 16 July 1857 in Montreal, Quebec,<sup>33</sup> buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec.<sup>33</sup> .
- 84. **William (Willie) MacPherson** #274310, b. 1863 in Montreal, d. 1869 in Montreal, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. .
- 85. **Alexander MacPherson** #274311, b. 04 July 1867 in Montreal, Quebec,<sup>8</sup> occupation 1911 Manufacturer in Toronto, d. 08 October 1913 in Dorset, Muskoka, Ontario,<sup>8</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.<sup>8</sup>.

1911: Family lived at 79 Avenue Road, Toronto, Ontario, None of the children appear to have married...

He married **Jean McMillan Milne** #274312, 04 June 1901 in Hudsons Bay Port, Bevan Islands, Quebec, b. 19 April 1874 in Tradeston, Glasgow, Lanark, Scotland,<sup>8</sup> (daughter of **John Milne** #307335 and **Elizabeth Roger Hamilton** #307336), d. 1965 in Toronto, York County, Ontario,<sup>8</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.<sup>8</sup>

#### Jean:

1921: Widowed, lived with three children and one servant iat 624 Huron Street, Toronto.

1931: Family lived at 752 Huron Street, Toronto, Ontario.

#### Children:

- 152. i. Alexander Fisher MacPherson #306619 b. 04 February 1903.
- 153. ii. Jean Isabella MacPherson #274313 b. 17 October 1904.
- 154. iii. Elizabeth Hamilton MacPherson #306620 b. 29 June 1911.
- 86. **Mary Fisher MacPherson** #274314, b. 05 November 1869 in Montreal, Quebec, d. 06 May 1889 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. Ontario.
- 87. **Jean MacPherson** #307318, b. c. 1871 in Montreal, Quebec,<sup>33</sup> d. 24 January 1933 in Montreal, Quebec,<sup>99</sup> buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec.<sup>33</sup> .

1904: Marriage was held at the home of the bride's aunt on Brock Street, Kingston.

She married **Alfred Chaplin** #307319, 24 August 1904 in Brock Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>100</sup> b. 23 July 1869 in Montreal, Quebec, <sup>33</sup> (son of **Edward Chaplin** #307328 and **Annie Mills** #307329), occupation 1904 Merchant in Montreal, occupation 1941 Grain Broker, d. 27 September 1941 in Norwood, Asphodel Township, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>33,101</sup> buried 20 September 1941 in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec. <sup>33,102</sup>

88. **Henrietta Willina MacPherson** #274315, b. 01 December 1872 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, never married, d. 03 July 1943 in Royal Victoria Hospital, Montreal, Quebec, 8,103 buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 8.

The Montreal Star (Montreal, Quebec), 05 JUL 1943

"Miss MacPherson Funeral is Held

"Final tribute was paid at the chapel of G. Armstrong & Co., Park avenue, this afternoon, to Henrietta Macpherson, a well-know resident of Montreal, who died at the Royal Victoria Hospital on Saturday. She resided at 456 Pine avenue west.

"Dr. E Leslie Pidgeon of Erskine and American United Church, conducted the service. Burial will be in Kingston, where Miss Macpherson was born.

"She was descended from a family of United Empire Loyalists (see comment below) and was the daughter of the late A.F. Macpherson, a veteran of the Fenian raids and one of the first officers of the 5th Royal Scots army unit, now the Black Watch. Her great-grandfather, Col. Donald MacPherson, commanded the Kingston barracks during the war of 1812; and another ancestor, Judge Alex Fisher, was one of the first judges of Canada. Miss Macpherson was a member of the Montreal Women's Club and the Themis (sic) Club.

"She is survived by a sister, Miss Annie L. Macpherson, of Montreal; a nephew, Major A.E. Macpherson, overseas, and two nieces"

Editor's (John Brebner) Comment:

By definition, a United Empire Loyalist must have been an American colonist who retained his loyalty to the British Crown during the Revolutionary War of 1776. The MacPherson family failed to meet that criteria, as they lived in Scotland and Lower Canada/Upper Canada at the time of that conflict.

While there were at least four McPherson families in Ontario that did qualify for the UEL designation, this MACPHERSON family was not one of them.

Having said that, she can claim UEL Status throught her FISHER family connections, See the FISHER and KIKRPATRICK genealogies also on this site.

89. **Annie I. MacPherson** #274316, b. 09 May 1875 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 1956, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. a.

90. **Henrietta MacPherson** #306589, b. 23 April 1862 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>104</sup> d. 23 November 1905 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>104,105</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>104</sup> .

1881: Lived with mother and her second husband John MCINTYRE in Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

She married **Wallace Bruce Matthews Carruthers** #306590, 11 December 1901 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 106 b. 13 February 1863 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 104 (son of **John Carruthers** #306591 [Merchant in Kingston] and **Mary Valliere Matthews** #306592), occupation Founder, Canadian Signalling Corps, occupation 1883 Graduated, Royal Military College, Kingston, occupation Served 21st Hussars, d. 21 October 1910 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 104 buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 104

91. **Mary Elizabeth (Minnie) McPherson** #274320, b. 29 September 1860 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 107 d. 02 January 1919 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario, 107 buried in Beechwood Cemetery, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario. 107 .

She married **Henry Beaumont Small** #274321, b. 17 April 1854 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>107</sup> (son of **Henry Beaumont Small** #274322 and **Henrietta Falle** #274323), d. 18 February 1949 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario, <sup>107</sup> buried in Beechwood Cemetery, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario. <sup>107</sup>

# Henry:

.

Children:

- 155. i. **Dorothy Willina Small** #274324 b. 1895.
- 156. ii. Marjorie Beula Eva MacPherson Small #274325 b. 1896.
- 157. iii. Richard MacPherson Beaumont Small #274326 b. 1899.
- 92. **Fanny W. MacPherson** #306621, b. c. 1865 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, 46 never married, d. 12 March 1889 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 108.
- 93. **Emma Jessie MacPherson** #306622, b. 13 February 1875 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>109,110</sup> d. 22 June 1915 in 1019 Pleasant Street, Worcester, Massachusetts, USA.

Boston Post (Boston, 20 AUG 1895)

"Wedding Gift of \$25,000,

"Marriage of H.H. Lepper of Boston and Miss E.J. MacPherson

"Kingston, Ont, Aug 19, -- H.H. Lepper of Boston, Mass., and Miss E.J. MacPherson of Kingston, were marrued here today. Among the bridal gifts was a check for \$25,000."

She married **Henry Hamilton Lepper** #306624, 18 August 1896 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>111</sup> b. c. 16 October 1874 in Cambridge, Massachusetts, USA (son of **Adam Hamilton Lepper** #306625 [Lecturer in Boston] and **Sarah French Barnard** #306626), occupation 1896 Publisher in Boston, Massachusetts, occupation 1900 Boarding House Keeper in Boston, occupation 1910 Lawyer in Worcester, Massachusetts, d. 1940 in Pittsfield, Massachusetts, USA.

# Henry:

1900: Family lived at 41 Mount Vernon Street, Boston. Henry ran a boarding house that had 29 guests/lodgers.

1910: Family lived at 3b Pleasant Street, Worcester, Massachusetts.

Children:

- 158. i. **Ruth Hamilton Lepper** #306627 b. 18 January 1898.
- 94. **Minnie Louisa Kirkpatrick** #212202, b. c. 28 July 1859 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 112 d. 24 August 1929 in 74 Johnson Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 112 buried 26 August 1929 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 112 .

1861: Enumerated with family in Sydenham Ward.

She married **Richard William Garratt** #212203, 14 September 1887 in St. George's Cathedral, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>113</sup> b. c. 1853 in Leamington, Brock Township, Ontario (son of **Richard Garratt** #212204 [Minister] and **Caroline Gibbs** #212205), occupation 1887 Doctor of Medicine in Kingston, d. 25 January 1925 in Johnson Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>114</sup> buried 27 January 1925 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>114</sup>

### Richard:

1891: Family lived in Ontario Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. One daughter, Minnie. 1901: Family lived in Ontario Ward., Johnson Street, next to Lucretia GILDERSLEEVE, who lived on the corner of Johnson and King Streets.

Children:

- 159. i. Minnie Isobel (Agnes?) Garratt #212206 b. c. 15 December 1888.
- 160. ii. William Gibbs Garratt #212210 b. 30 March 1895.
- 161. iii. Alexander (Alex) Reginald Garratt #212211 b. 04 June 1897.
- 95. **Norman Kirkpatrick** #211099, b. c. 1859 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 49 d. infancy? in Kingston.

- 1861: Not with family... died in infancy?
- 96. **Alexander King Kirkpatrick** #212064, b. c. 14 April 1861 in Brownsville Township, Maine, USA, <sup>115</sup> occupation 1888 1890 Civil Engineer in Portsmouth, Kingston Township, occupation 1899 Civil Engineer in Smiths Falls, occupation 1901 Civil Engineer in Kingston, d. 1914, <sup>10</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>10</sup>.

1901: Family lived in Victoria Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

He married **Margaret Alexander Simpson McDougall** #212065, 02 May 1888 in St. James' Church, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>116</sup> b. 04 August 1865 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>117</sup> (daughter of **Alexander MacDougall** #212125 and **Augusta MacKenzie** #212126), occupation 1948 Housewife in Toronto, d. 20 April 1948 in 186 Balmoral Avenue, Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>117</sup> buried 23 April 1948 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>10,117</sup>

# Margaret:

Death record suggests father's name was "Charles"...

1921: Family lived at 74 Sydenham Street, Kingston.

Children:

- 162. i. Alexander Keith MacDougall Kirkpatrick #212806 b. 18 April 1889.
- 163. ii. Louise Augusta Kirkpatrick #212066 b. 13 October 1890.
- 164. iii. Sybil Margaret Kirkpatrick #212808 b. c. 16 January 1898.
- 165. iv. George Charles Brinsley Kirkpatrick #214718 b. 18 October 1899.
- 97. **Helen Isabel Kirkpatrick** #212804, b. 07 September 1862 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>10</sup> d. 01 September 1863 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>10</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>10</sup>.
- 98. **Reginald Noble Kirkpatrick** #212807, b. c. 23 May 1864 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, occupation 1891 Customs Clerk in Calgary, religion 1913 Church of England, d. 24 March 1913 in House of Providence, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 118 buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 10 .

1891: Boarded with auctioneer George GOUIN Calgary, Alberta. unmarried.

He married Helena Victoria Jones #214727, 09 February 1899 in Richmond, Quebec.

Children:

166. i. Olga Mary Louise Kirkpatrick #284678 b. 15 December 1900.

- 99. **Thomas Henry Kirkpatrick** #212115, b. 08 August 1868 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 119 d. 30 August 1869 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 119 buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 119.
- 100. **Francis (Frank) William Kirkpatrick** #211980, b. 02 October 1870 in Ontario, <sup>120</sup> occupation 1891 Arts Student, occupation 1905 Clergyman in South Elmslie, occupation 1908 Clergyman in Cardinal, South Grenville, occupation 1911 Clergyman in Tweed, occupation 1946 Retired Clergyman in Kingston, d. 24 February 1946 in 172 Alfred Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>120</sup> buried 26 February 1946 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>120</sup>.

1911: Family lived on McGowan Street, Tweed, Hastings County, Ontario

1924: family lived in Kingston, Ontario.

He married **Frances Elizabeth Foster** #211981, in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>121</sup> b. 11 July 1875 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>122,123</sup> (daughter of **Charles Colley Foster** #211982 [Insurance Agent in Toronto] and **Elizabeth Jane Morris** #211983), d. 1958, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>60</sup>

#### Children:

- 167. i. Charles Francis Kirkpatrick #211988 b. 18 March 1908.
- 168. ii. Kathleen Marianne Kirkpatrick #211987 b. c. 1910.
- 169. iii. Gertrude Elizabeth Kirkpatrick #211989 b. 03 February 1906.
- 170. iv. Margaret E. Kirkpatrick #212805 b. 1913.
- 101. James Kirkpatrick #178667, b.57 d. before 1881?.

Confirm this child not found 1881 - 1901 census with family? (Details from Pioneer Life ...)

102. **Charles Stafford Kirkpatrick** #211990, b. 10 January 1871 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 58,124 occupation 1871 Arts Student in Kingston, occupation 1911 Insurance Agent, occupation 1921 Agent, Fire Insurance Company, occupation 1923 Customs, Ticket and Insurance Broker in Kingston, d. 1951 in Kingston?, 10 buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 10

Marriage not found in Ontario?

1904: Family lived at 134 King Street East; offices of Gildersleeve and Kirkpatrick were at 42 Clarence Street, Confederation Life.

1911: Couple lived at 38 Frontenac Street, Kingston.

1921 - 1923: Family lived at 90 Victoria Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

1923: Charles had offices at 36 Clarence Street, Kingston.

He married **Mary Elsie Worrell** #211992, b. 11 December 1881 in Gananoque, Leeds and Grenville, Ontario, <sup>125,10</sup> (daughter of **Clarendon Lamb Worrell** #284692 and **Charlotte Ann Ward** #284693), d. 1956, <sup>10</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>10</sup>

Children:

- 171. i. Charles Clarendon (Clare) Kirkpatrick #211993 b. 03 August 1911.
- 103. **William Hale Kirkpatrick** #212114, b. 21 July 1872 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>126</sup> d. 04 April 1873 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>119</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>119</sup>.
- 104. Herbert Rutherford Kirkpatrick #178668, b. c. 28 January 1874 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,<sup>58</sup> occupation 1911 Real Estate Dealer in Montreal, occupation 1921 Clothing Manufacturer in Toronto, d. 11 September 1922 in Montreal, Quebec, buried in Mount Pleasant Cemetery, Toronto, York County, Ontario.<sup>127</sup>.

1911: Lived at 175 Mansfield Street, Montreal.

1921: Family lived at 210 Balmoral Avenue, Toronto.

He married **Edna Margaret Nelles** #221508,<sup>128</sup> b. 30 March 1886 in Montreal, Quebec,<sup>127</sup> (daughter of **John Widmer Nelles** #221510 [Merchant in Montreal] and **Mary Elspeth Lind** #221511), d. 22 November 1965 in Montreal, Quebec,<sup>127,129</sup> buried in Mount Pleasant Cemetery, Toronto, York County, Ontario.<sup>127</sup>

### Edna:

1921 Toronto census shows name as "Katherine".

Children:

- 172. i. Patricia Lind Kirkpatrick #221509 b. 02 July 1912.
- 173. ii. John Gildersleeve Kirkpatrick #221523 b. 28 January 1917.
- 174. iii. Robert Campbell Kirkpatrick #221526 b. 28 October 1919.
- 175. iv. Herbert Joseph Kirkpatrick #221527 b. 05 July 1921.
- 176. v. **Norah Kirkpatrick** #221528.
- 105. **Gertrude Rose Kirkpatrick** #211991, b. 11 July 1875 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>58,130</sup> d. 10 February 1947 in Montreal, Quebec, <sup>131</sup> buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec. <sup>33</sup> .

She married **Frederic Lestrange Dew MacGachen** #221530, 03 October 1901 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, b. c. 13 February 1870 in Waterloo, Ontario, 131,132 (son of **Frederic Stuart MacGachen** #221531 [Barrister and Attorney in Waterloo] and **Charlotte Louisa Thompson** #221532), occupation 1891 Bank Ledger Keeper in Kincardine, occupation 1921 Bank Manager in Quebec City, occupation 1934

Manager, University and St. Catherine Branch, Bank of Montreal, d. 21 November 1951 in Montreal, Quebec. Canada. 131

### Frederic:

1921: Family lived at 14 St. Amable, Quebec City, Quebec.

1923: Family moved to Montreal after Frederic had been posted to banks in Hespeler, Kincardine, Sherbrooke, Kingston, Meaford, Orillia, Collingwood and Quebec City.

## Children:

- 177. i. **Helen Louise MacGachen** #221538 b. 12 April 1906.
- 178. ii. Freda MacGachen #221535 b. c. 1909.
- 179. iii. Naomi Rose MacGachen #221534 b. 07 September 1912.
- 106. **Henrietta H. (Etta) Kirkpatrick** #178670, b. 24 November 1877 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 58,133 d. 1968 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 10.

1904: lived at home (134 King Street East), unmarried.

- 107. **Annie Kathleen Kirkpatrick** #178671, b. 11 September 1879 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>58,134</sup> never married, d. 06 March 1929 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>135</sup> buried 08 March 1929 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>135</sup> .
- 108. **George Macaulay Kirkpatrick** #212084, b. 23 August 1866 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>60</sup> occupation 1896 Captain, Royal Engineers at Camberley, occupation 1900 Intelligence Officer, Relief of Kimberley, occupation 1903 1904 Major in Canada, occupation 1910 1914 Colonel in Melbourne, occupation 1916 Chief of General Staff, India, occupation 1920 1923 General Commanding Officer, British Forces in Hong Kong, occupation 1939 General of the British Army, d. 06 February 1950 in 10 Rodway Road, Roehampton, Wandsworth, London, England, <sup>60,18</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>60</sup>.

1896: lived at the Staff College, Camberley when married.

1929: Lived with family and sister Helen at Eagles Nest, Offley, Hitchin, Hertfordshire, England.

1950: Left estate of 3100/7/10 GBP to Arthur Francis FISHER, Brigadier, H.M. Army.

He married **Mary Lydia Dennistoun** #212085, 16 December 1896 in Kensington, London, England, <sup>136,137</sup> b. 05 January 1870 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>72,138</sup> (daughter of **James Frederick Dennistoun** #211120 [Barrister in Peterborough] and **Catherine (Katherine) Adele (Kate) Kirkpatrick** #211119), d. 15 August 1945 in Wandsworth, London, England.

## Mary:

1929: Lived with husband at Eagles Nest, Offley, Hitchin, Hertfordshire, England.

1945: Estate of GBP 4000/19/3 to Sir George Macaulay KIRKPATRICK.

#### Children:

- 180. i. Georgina Helen Kirkpatrick #212086 b. 10 January 1898.
- 181. ii. Katherine M. Kirkpatrick #212965 b. 07 May 1899.
- 182. iii. Margaret Charlotte Kirkpatrick #212095 b. 25 January 1904.
- 109. **Helen Yonge Kirkpatrick** #212104, b. 13 February 1868 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>139</sup> never married, d. 12 February 1945 in Guys Hospital, Wilderness, Sevenoaks, Kent, England, <sup>18</sup> occupation 1939 Private Means.

1939: Listed at Eagles Nest, Offley, Hitchin, Hertfordshire, England. Unmarried.

1945: Usual residence at death: The Naval and Military Hotel, Kensington, London.

1945: Left estate of 422/18/7 GBP to Sir George KIRKPATRICK, K.C.B., K.C.S.I

110. **Arthur Thomas Kirkpatrick** #212105, b. 26 February 1871 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>140</sup> occupation 1897 Barrister in Toronto, d. 06 January 1908 in Vernon, British Columbia, Canada, <sup>140</sup> buried in Coldstream Municipal Cemetery, Coldstream, British Columbia. <sup>140</sup>.

He married **Mary Frances Homes Dixon** #212106, 08 September 1897 in St, James Cathedral, Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>141</sup> b. 09 January 1870 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>140</sup> (daughter of **Benjamin Homes Dixon** #212107 and **Frances Caroline (unidentified)** #212108), d. 19 November 1953 in Vancouver, British Columbia, <sup>140</sup> buried in Coldstream Municipal Cemetery, Coldstream, British Columbia. <sup>140</sup>

111. **William Macpherson Kirkpatrick** #212109, b. 08 October 1874 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 13 December 1963 in Montreal General Hospital, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec, occupation CBE, MC, occupation 1921 Insurance Agent in Winnipeg, occupation 1946 Foreign Freight Traffic Manager, Canadian Pacific Railway.

1921: Lodged in Winnipeg, Manitoba, unmarried. Note step-daughter, Margaret DOBELL of Montreal in 1963.

He married **Aimee Rita Monchamp** #212110, 1929 in St, Martin, London, England, <sup>142</sup> b. 13 July 1884 in Montreal, Quebec, Canada, <sup>33</sup> (daughter of **Pierre Onesime Monchamp** #212112 and **Amelie Chenet** #212113), baptized 15 July 1884 in Notre Dame Basilica, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, <sup>143</sup> d. 21 January 1948 in Quebec, Canada, <sup>33</sup> buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec. <sup>33</sup>

<sup>\*</sup> see also gravestone in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

112. **Guy Hamilton Kirkpatrick** #212077, b. 05 November 1875 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>144</sup> d. 19 December 1963 in Vancouver, British Columbia, buried in Forest Lawn Memorial Park, Burnaby, Vancouver, British Columbia. <sup>145</sup> .

He married **Frances Lillian Tupper** #212078, b. March 1884 in Halifax, Nova Scotia (daughter of **Charles Hibbert Tupper** #212080 and **(unidentified)** #212081), d. 28 July 1940 in Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada, buried in Ocean View Burial Park, Burnaby, Vancouver, British Columbia. 146

Children:

- 183. i. **Guy Gordon Kirkpatrick** #212079 b. 31 January 1925.
- 113. **Eric Reginald Macpherson Kirkpatrick** #211995, b. 18 September 1884 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 147 occupation 1930 Major.

He married **Leonie MacPherson MacKenzie Low Ridout** #276027, 30 September 1930 in Brompton Oratory, England, <sup>148</sup> (daughter of **Percival F. Ridout** #276028 and **(unidentified)** #276029).

#### Leonie:

(only daughter).

114. **Charlotte Grace Kirkpatrick** #212030, b. 17 October 1877 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>149</sup> never married, occupation 1939 Registered Nurse in East Grinstead, d. 28 February 1950 in East Grinstead, Sussex, England. <sup>18</sup>.

1950: Lived at 13 Park Road, East Grinstead, Sussex. Unmarried. Left estate of 1006/0/8 GBP to sister Jessie Helen KIRKPATRICK.

115. **Jessie Helen Kirkpatrick** #212029, b. 19 June 1879 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>150</sup> never married, occupation 1922 Registered Nurse, Midwives Roll, 1931, d. 09 January 1954 in East Grinstead, Sussex, England. <sup>18</sup>.

1953: Left estate of 1838/0/8 GBP to Doris OATES and solicitor Frederick George JONES. Unmarried.

116. **Henrietta Jenkins** #221467, b. 07 November 1873 in Petrolia, Lambton County, Ontario, <sup>151,152</sup> never married, occupation 1921 Music Teacher in Petrolia, d. 12 October 1947 in Santa Barbara, California, USA. <sup>153</sup>.

1921: Lived at 100 Emma Street, Petrolia with sister Kathleen.

1935: Lived in Wentworth, Ontario

1940: Lived with sister Kathleen at 1831 Dela View, Santa Barbara, California

117. **Jane (Jean) Helen Jenkins** #221462, b. 10 January 1875 in Petrolia, Bosanquet, Lambton County, Ontario. 154.

She married **Arthur Loftus Amys** #221464, 27 April 1895 in Niagara-on-the-Lake, Welland County, Ontario, <sup>155</sup> b. c. 1871 in Lakefield, Peterborough County, Ontario (son of **Philip Amys** #221465 and **Matilda (unidentified)** #221466), occupation 1895 Bank Clerk in Port Hope, occupation 1911 Banker.

### Arthur:

1911: Family lived in Preston, Waterloo South, Ontario.

Children:

- 184. i. **Annette Amys** #221468 b. c. 01 June 1895.
- 185. ii. **Loftus Charles Amys** #221469 b. 05 September 1896.
- 118. Kathleen Isabel Jenkins #221463, b. 02 June 1878 in Petrolia, Lambton County, Ontario. 156.

1921: Lived with sister Henrietta.

1935: Lived in Chicago, Illinois.

1940: Lived with sister Henrietta at 1841 Dela View, Santa Barbara, California, Unmarried.

119. **Robert Kirkpatrick Noble** #221473, b. 09 June 1870 in Petrolia, Ontario, 157 d. 11 June 1954 in Washington, District of Columbia, USA. 157.

1943: Lived in Washington, DC.

He married **Harriet W. Simpson** #221505, 09 January 1906 in Boston, Massachusetts, USA, <sup>157</sup> b. 09 December 1871 in Collingwood, Simcoe County, Ontario, <sup>157</sup> d. 02 March 1952 in Washington, District of Columbia, USA. <sup>157</sup>

120. **Stafford D'Oyly Noble** #221474, b. 25 October 1871 in Lambton County, Ontario, <sup>158</sup> occupation 1930 Bond Broker in Elmira, New York, d. 16 November 1943 in Elmira, Chemung County, New York, <sup>159,160</sup> buried in Woodlawn Cemetery, Elmira, Chemung County, New York, USA. <sup>159</sup>.

1930: Family lived at 503 West Church Street, Elmira, Chemung County, New York.

1943: Usual residence at death: 517 West Church Street, Elmira, New York.

He married **Frederica Sawyer** #221477, October 1906 in First Parish Church, Cambridge, Massachusetts, USA, <sup>161</sup> b. 06 July 1878 in Portland, Cumberland County, Maine, USA, <sup>159</sup> (daughter of **Abel Hargrave Sawyer** #221478 and **Evelina Jessie Belcher** #221479), d. 25 July 1922 in Glenora, Yates County, New York, USA, <sup>159</sup> buried in Woodlawn Cemetery, Elmira, Chemung County, New York, USA. <sup>159</sup>

Children:

186. i. **Phyllis D'Oyly Noble** #221486 b. 06 August 1908.

- 187. ii. **Shirley Evelina Noble** #221482 b. 29 June 1910.
- 188. iii. **D'Oyly Noble** #221487 b. 29 June 1910.
- 189. iv. **Suzanne D'Oyly Noble** #221488 b. c. 1921.
- 121. **James Burrowes Noble** #221475, b. 17 February 1873 in Lambton County, Ontario, <sup>157</sup> d. 21 December 1961 in Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada, <sup>162</sup> buried in Ocean View Burial Park, Burnaby, British Columbia, Canada. <sup>146</sup> .

1943: Lived in Vancouver, British Columbia.

He married **Kathleen Robertson** #221497, b. c. 1881 in Quebec, 157 d. 02 September 1964 in Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada. 157

Children:

- 190. i. **Robertson D'Oyly Noble** #221498 b. 04 September 1907.
- 191. ii. **Gordon Kirkpatrick Noble** #221500 b. 31 May 1910.
- 122. Ernest Annesley Noble #221476, b. 20 November 1876 in Petrolia, Lambton County, Ontario. 157.

1924: Informant at mother's death, lived at 238 Ontario Street, Sarnia, Ontario.

1943: Lived in Sarnia.

- 123. **Louisa Henrietta Kirkpatrick** #284668, b. 1875,<sup>60</sup> d. 1974,<sup>60</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.<sup>60</sup> .
- 124. **Stafford Frederick Kirkpatrick** #212035, b. 21 June 1878 in Ostersund. Manitoba, Canada, <sup>163</sup> occupation 1902 1918 Professor of Mining and Metallurgy at Queen's University, occupation 1921 Mining Engineer in Ottawa, occupation Mining Engineer, Deloro Company, d. 15 November 1943 in Vancouver, British Columbia, <sup>164,165</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>60</sup>.

1904; Lived at 1 Centre Street, corner of Union, West side; Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

1907: Family lived at 24 Frontenac Street, Kingston.

1911: Family lived at 84 Gore Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

1918: Moved to Ottawa

1921: Family lived at 263 Clemow Avenue, Ottawa

1929: Moved to Vancouver, British Columbia..

He married **Lina Doris Burgess** #212036, 1904, b. c. 1879 in Lakeville, Nova Scotia, <sup>164,166</sup> (daughter of **(unidentified) Burgess** #212048 and **(unidentified)** #212049), d. 14 April 1960 in Vancouver, British Columbia, <sup>60</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>60</sup>

### Children:

- 192. i. William Kirkpatrick #212043 b. c. April 1902.
- 193. ii. **Milly Kirkpatrick** #221067 b. c. October 1903.
- 194. iii. Winifred Marion Kirkpatrick #212037 b. 07 April 1902.
- 195. iv. Eleanor Georgina Kirkpatrick #212046 b. 29 September 1907.
- 196. v. James Bruce Kirkpatrick #212044 b. 26 February 1917.
- 125. **Edwin King Kirkpatrick** #284669, b. 30 September 1879,<sup>167</sup> d. 02 April 1882 in Ottawa?,<sup>167</sup> buried in Beechwood Cemetery, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario.<sup>167</sup> .
- 126. **William Harold Kirkpatrick** #284670, b. 1881,<sup>60</sup> d. 1903,<sup>60</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.<sup>60</sup> .
- 127. **Robert Maxwell Dennistoun** #221430, b. 24 December 1864 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario,<sup>72</sup> occupation 1927 Justice, Manitoba Court of Appeals, d. 10 October 1952 in Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada.

He married **Mildred Louise Beck** #242816, 06 September 1892 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>168</sup> b. 1871 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario (daughter of **John Walton Romeyn Beck** #242930 [Minister in Peterborough] and **Margaret (unidentified)** #242931), d. 1953.

### Children:

- 197. i. James Alexander Dennistoun #242817 b. 1893.
- 198. ii. **John Romeyn Dennistoun** #242818 b. 24 January 1895.
- 199. iii. Robert Peel Dennistoun #242819 b. 1898.
- 200. iv. Mildred Beck Dennistoun #242820 b. 27 October 1910.
- 201. v. Mary Maxwell Dennistoun #242821 b. 1912.
- 128. Henrietta Eleanor (Etta) Dennistoun #221431, b. 05 June 1866 in Ontario, 72,169 d. 24 January 1945 in 65 Thomas Street, Port Hope, Durham County, Ontario, 169 buried 26 January 1945 in St. John's Anglican Cemetery, Port Hope, Durham County, Ontario. 169.

She married **Charles Selby Haultain** #242692, 25 June 1890 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>170</sup> b. 16 August 1863 in Maple Creek, North West Territories \*, <sup>171</sup> (son of **Francis Mitchell Haultain** #242708 [Retired British Army Officer] and **Isabella Thomas** #242709), occupation 1890 Physician in Peterborough, occupation Assistant Surgeon, North West Mounted Police, d. 20 May 1903 in Battleford, Saskatchewan, Canada, <sup>171</sup> buried in Union Cemetery, Battleford, Saskatchewan, Canada. <sup>171</sup>

### **Charles:**

Charles marriage record shows a birthplace of Maple Creek, Saskatchewan, but the findagrave entry suggests Tounchoo, Burma (Myanmar).

Children:

- 202. i. Etta Haultain #242693.
- 203. ii. Francis Arnold Norman Haultain #242700 b. c. 1894.
- 204. iii. Robert Mitchell Haultain #242704 b. c. 1891.
- 205. iv. Charles Frederick Haultain #242714 b. c. 1901.
- 129. **Margaret E. Dennistoun** #221432, b. c. 1868 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario,<sup>72</sup> d. after 1921 in Winnipeg? .

1921: Lived with daughter Marian and JONES family in Winnipeg, Manitoba.

She married James R. Jones #242896, 05 January 1887 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, 172 b. c. 15 February 1848 - 1852 in Ontario, 173 (son of **Thomas Jones** #242897 and **Eliza** (unidentified) #242898), occupation 1901 Medical Doctor in Winnipeg, d. 11 January 1916 in Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada. They were divorced.

### James:

1901: Family lived in Winnipeg, Manitoba.

Children:

- 206. i. James Dennistoun Jones #242899 b. c. 07 October 1887.
- 130. Mary Lydia Dennistoun #212085 (See marriage to number 108.)
- 131. **Annie Camilla Dennistoun** #221433, b. 16 December 1870 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, 72,12 d. 06 April 1905 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, 12 buried in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario. 12.

She married **Wilmot Gordon Hultain** #242822, b. 20 May 1861 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>12</sup> d. March 1951 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>12</sup> buried in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario. <sup>12</sup>

- 132. Helen Grant Dennistoun #242688 (See marriage to number 74.)
- 133. **Jessie Dennistoun** #242689, b. c. 10 February 1874 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>94</sup> d. 08 January 1957 in Toronto, York County, Ontario.

1935: Informant at aunt Mary M. KIKRPATRICK's death, lived at 123 Cottingham Street, Toronto.

She married **James Andrew MacDonald** #243000, 09 September 1908 in Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada, b. c. 23 January 1862 in Stanley Mills, Ontario, occupation 1921 Secretary, Confederation Life Insurance Company in Toronto, d. 04 June 1924 in 105 Bedford Road, Toronto, York County, Ontario, 174 buried 06 June 1924 in Mount Pleasant Cemetery, Toronto, York County, Ontario.

#### James:

1921: Family lived at 103 Bedford Road, Toronto. York County, Ontario.

Children:

- 207. i. James Dennistoun Macdonald #243001 b. 31 December 1909.
- 208. ii. Dorothy Kate MacDonald #243002 b. 06 November 1911.
- 209. iii. Jessie Adele MacDonald #243005 b. 21 April 1913.
- 134. **Louise Octavia Dennistoun** #242690, b. 08 March 1876 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, 94,175 religion 1902 Presbyterian.

1901: Lived with sister Margaret and JONES family in Winnipeg.

She married **Alexander Bain** #242877, 23 September 1902 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>176</sup> b. c. 1861 in Edinburgh, Scotland (son of **William Bain** #242878 and **Elizabeth Ann Barry** #242879), occupation 1902 Loan Manager, Winnipeg, religion 1902 Presbyterian.

#### Alexander:

1911 - 1921: Family lived at 475 River Avenue, Winnipeg, Manitoba. Two domestic servants with family. 1921: Mother-in-law Catherine DENNISTOUN, 80, lived with the family.

Children:

- 210. i. Margaret Adele Bain #242880 b. 05 September 1904.
- 135. **James Oswald Dennistoun** #242814, b. 20 March 1879 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>177</sup> d. 24 August 1879 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>178</sup> buried in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario. <sup>12</sup>.
- 136. **Georgina Nona Dennistoun** #242691, b. 16 October 1880 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, 94,179 d. 30 June 1979 in Montreal, Quebec. Canada. 180.

She married **Archibald Montgomery Russel** #242809, 19 September 1906 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>181</sup> b. 26 January 1875 in Montreal, Quebec, <sup>182</sup> (son of **Hugh Davidson Russel** #242810 [Hugh Russel and Sons, Agents for Steel and Iron in Montreal] and **Jane Evans** #242811), baptized 18 March 1875 in St. Andrew's Presbyterian, Montreal, Quebec, <sup>182</sup> occupation 1906 Merchant

in Peterborough, d. 01 March 1957 in Montreal, Quebec, Canada, 183 occupation 1951 Chairman, Hugh Russel and Sons Limited.

Children:

- 211. i. **Guy D. Russell** #242812.
- 212. ii. Archibald D. Russell #242813.
- 137. **Catherine Mary Dennistoun** #242815, b. 17 June 1863 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, 12 d. 10 July 1868 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, 12 buried in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario. 12 .
- 138. (unidentified) Kirkpatrick #221437, b. 29 December 1888? in New Brunswick?..
- 139. **Alice Helen Roger** #243554, b. c. 1877 in Ontario, 184 occupation Concert Pianist, Author, d. 1955 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, 185 religion Presbyterian.

She married **Alexander James Collins** #243553, 24 October 1906 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, <sup>186</sup> b. c. 1881 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario (son of **Joshua D. Collins** #243555 and **Anna Marie Hay** #243556), religion Presbyterian, occupation 1906 Banker in Mount Forest, occupation 1921 Bank Manager, St. Mary's, Perth County, d. 25 December 1960 in Cooksville, York County, Ontario, <sup>187</sup> buried 29 December 1960 in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Peterborough, Ontario. <sup>187</sup>

### Alexander:

1921: Family lived in St. Mary's, Perth County, Ontario

1932: Informant at mother-in-law's death, lived in Walkerton.

Children:

- 213. i. Walter Collins #243560 b. c. 1908.
- 214. ii. **Helen Collins** #243557 b. c. 1910.
- 215. iii. Frederick Collins #243559 b. 1920.
- 140. **Frank John Joseph** #222515, b. c. 1838 in Toronto?, 88 occupation Assistant Law Clerk, Legislative Assembly of Ontario. 88.
- 141. **John Beverley Robinson** #222505, b. c. 1849 in Upper Canada, <sup>188</sup> occupation 1871 Clerk in Toronto, occupation 1891 Broker in Toronto.

1891: Lived with family, unmarried.

- 142. Caroline (Minnie) Robinson #222507, b. c. 1852 in Upper Canada. 188.
- 143. **Napier Strachan Robinson** #222504, b. c. 25 September 1850 in Toronto, York County, Upper Canada, <sup>189</sup> never married, occupation 1891 Manufacturer in Toronto, occupation 1935 Retired Civil Servant in

Toronto, d. 04 May 1935 in 40 Boswell Avenue, Toronto, York County, Ontario, 189 buried in Saint James Cemetery, Toronto, York County, Ontario. 189 .

1891: Lived with family, unmarried.

144. Christopher Conway Robinson #222506, b. c. 1854 in Upper Canada, <sup>188</sup> occupation 1871 Student in Toronto, occupation 1880 Barrister in Toronto, d. 02 March 1907 in 449 Ontario Street, Toronto, York County, Ontario. <sup>190</sup>.

1891: Family lived in Aurora, North York, Ontario. Private teacher Caroline IRWIN, 22, lived with the family.

He married **Margaret Jane (Jean) McLeod** #222516, 23 June 1880 in St. John's Church, Oak Ridges, Ontario, <sup>191</sup> b. c. 1850 in Drynock, Oak Ridges, King Township (daughter of **Norman T. McLeod** #222517 and **Margaret (unidentified)** #222518).

## Margaret:

1911: widowed, lived with children Margaret, John and Norman at 318 Huron Avenue, Toronto.

#### Children:

- 216. i. Margaret B. (Minnie) Robinson #222519 b. c. 1881.
- 217. ii. Katherine Robinson #222520 b. c. 02 May 1883.
- 218. iii. **John Beverley Robinson** #222521 b. 13 January 1885.
- 219. iv. Norman MacLeod Beverly Robinson #222522 b. c. 1888.
- 145. **Augusta Louise Robinson** #222508, b. c. 12 February 1859 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>188</sup> d. 09 September 1935 in Niagara Falls, Ontario, <sup>192</sup> buried in Fairview Cemetery, Niagara Falls, Ontario. <sup>192</sup>.

She married **Stewart F. Houston** #222512, 08 October 1898 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>193</sup> b. c. 19 November 1868 in Waterdown, Ontario (son of **Stewart Houston** #222513 and **Fanny (unidentified)** #222514), occupation 1898 Barrister in Toronto, d. 07 February 1910, <sup>192</sup> buried in Fairview Cemetery, Niagara Falls, Ontario. <sup>192</sup>

### Stewart:

1901: Couple lived in Toronto, no children.

- 146. Eva Macaulay Vankoughnet #242534, b. 05 October 1859 in Edinburgh? .
- 147. Annie Madeline Vankoughnet #242535, b. c. 1863 in Toronto.
- 148. **George M.L. Vankoughnet** #242536, b. c. 1869 in Ontario.
- 149. Matthew Scott Vankoughnet #242537.

150. **Ann Jane Ross** #242540, b. 08 June 1847 in Quebec, Quebec, d. 02 February 1917 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario.

She married **James Alfred Clayton** #242541, 29 April 1873 in St. Albans Anglican Church, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario, <sup>194</sup> b. 03 September 1842 in Cornwall, England (son of **James Clayton** #292353 and **Jane Minor** #292354), occupation 1873 Clerk in Civil Service in Ottawa, d. 10 February 1917 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario.

151. Kate Dennistoun Torrance #242791, b. c. 1903 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario.

1925: Lived at 153 Alfred Street, Kingston, Frontenac County when married.

She married **Merrill Des Brisay** #242792, 28 January 1925 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>195</sup> b. c. 1896 in Woolsey, Saskatchewan, Canada (son of **Albert Des Brisay** #242793 and **Margaret Paterson** #242794), occupation 1925 Barrister in Toronto.

### Merrill:

1925: Lived at 17 Boswell Avenue, Toronto when married.

#### Generation Seven

152. **Alexander Fisher MacPherson** #306619, b. 04 February 1903 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>196</sup> occupation 1931 Salesman, Printing Company in Toronto, religion 1931 Presbyterian, occupation 1945 Importer in Toronto.

1931: Lived with widowed mother and siblings in Toronto, unmarried,

1945: Lived at 652 Huron Street, Toronto, Ontario.

1945: Travelled to New York to visit sister Elizabeth MACPHERSON.

153. **Jean Isabella MacPherson** #274313, b. 17 October 1904 in Toronto, York County, Ontario,<sup>8</sup> religion 1931 Presbyterian, d. 1989,<sup>8</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,<sup>8</sup> occupation Senior Hostess, YMCA Overseas.<sup>197</sup>.

1931: Lived with family in Toronto, unmarried.

154. **Elizabeth Hamilton MacPherson** #306620, b. 29 June 1911 in 79 Avenue Road, Toronto, York County, Ontario, 198,199 religion 1931 Presbyterian, occupation 1940 Commercial Artist in New York, d. January 1990? .

1940:Lodged with Eleanor HERRINGTON, 49 in New York, USA.

1945: Lived at 119 Union Turnpike, Kew gardens, New York, USA.

155. Dorothy Willina Small #274324, b. 1895, d. 1989.

She married Nicholas James Slater #274327, 1922, b. 1897, d. 1937.

- 156. Marjorie Beula Eva MacPherson Small #274325, b. 1896, d. 1962.
- 157. Richard MacPherson Beaumont Small #274326, b. 1899, d. 1954.
- 158. Ruth Hamilton Lepper #306627, b. 18 January 1898 in Boston, Massachusetts, USA, 200 d. c. 1985.

She married **Frank A. Crampton** #306634, before 1924, b. 29 February 1886 in New York (son of **J. Miller Crampton** #306638 and **Susan Frances Lewis** #306639), d. 24 August 1961 in Phoenix, Maricopa County, Arizona, USA.

#### Frank:

1925 - 1928: Family lived in China.

159. **Minnie Isobel (Agnes?) Garratt** #212206, b. c. 15 December 1888 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.<sup>201</sup>.

She married **George Garnet Greer** #212207, 04 June 1919 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>202</sup> b. c. 1889 in Coldsprings (son of **Thomas Newton Greer** #212208 and **Agnes Jane Thompson** #212209), occupation 1919 Soldier in Kingston, occupation 1929 Medical Doctor in Kingston, occupation 1931 Officer, R.C.M.C.A.C in Kingston.

### George:

1929: Informant at mother-in-law Minnie KIRKPATRICK's death, lived at 74 Johnson Street, Kingston. 1931: Family lived at 96 Bagot Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

Children:

- 220. i. William Newton Greer #313861 b. c. 1925.
- 160. **William Gibbs Garratt** #212210, b. 30 March 1895 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>201,203</sup> d. 09 November 1917 in Passchendaele, World War One, buried in Rouen, France, occupation 1917 Lieutenant, C.F.A.
- 161. **Alexander (Alex) Reginald Garratt** #212211, b. 04 June 1897 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.<sup>201,204</sup>.

1921: Lived at 108 Church Street, Kitchener, Waterloo North, Ontario. One of six lodgers with SOUTHWICK Family. Note, one of the other lodgers was Charles FESSENDEN, of radio fame. Did he marry Margaret and move to Baltimore?

162. **Alexander Keith MacDougall Kirkpatrick** #212806, b. 18 April 1889 in Chatham, Kent County, Ontario, 115,205 never married, occupation 1921 Civil Engineer in London, Ontario, occupation 1942 Engineer in Winnipeg, d. 01 July 1942 in Toronto General Hospital, Toronto, York County, Ontario, 206 buried 02 July 1942 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 10,206.

1921: Lodger at 486 Princess Avenue, London, Ontario.

163. **Louise Augusta Kirkpatrick** #212066, b. 13 October 1890 in Portsmouth, Kingston Township, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>207</sup> d. 22 November 1980 in 39 Roehampton Close, London SW 15, England. <sup>18</sup>.

1919: Lived in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario when married.

1981: Estate probated at 3024 GBP.

She married **Cecil Clare Adams** #212120, 28 May 1917 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>208</sup> b. c. 04 March 1891 in London, England (son of **Harry Percy Adams** #212121 and **Cecilia Clara Madden** #212122), occupation 1917 Solder in Kingston, occupation 1939 Major, Royal Engineers in London., d. 20 April 1963 in Putney Hospital, London, England. <sup>18</sup>

### Cecil:

1939: Family lived at Fairacres, Roehampton Lane, Wandsworth.

1963: Estate probated at 13,242/11/7 GBP.

Children:

- 221. i. Margaret Cecil Adams #214720 b. 08 May 1921.
- 164. **Sybil Margaret Kirkpatrick** #212808, b. c. 16 January 1898 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>10</sup> religion 1920 Church of England, d. 1991, <sup>10</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>10</sup>.

She married **John Karl Murchie** #212809, 31 July 1920 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>209</sup> b. 1895 in Edmonston, New Brunswick, Canada (son of **Frank S. Murchie** #214721 and **Minerva Burpee** #214722), d. 1966, religion 1920 Presbyterian, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, occupation Lieutenant General, C.C., C,B.E., C.D. D.Sc.MIL.

### John:

1921: Lived with wife at home of widowed mother-in-law, 74 Sydenham Street, Kingston.

165. **George Charles Brinsley Kirkpatrick** #214718, b. 18 October 1899 in Smiths Falls, Lanark County, Ontario, 115,210 occupation 1937 Investment Dealer in Toronto.

1937: Lived at 66 Rathnally Avenue, Toronto when married.

1942: Informant at brother Alexander's death, lived at 4 Rosedale Road, Toronto.

He married **Margaret Lyle Husband** #214723, 29 June 1937 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>211</sup> b. c. 1909 in Toronto, York County, Ontario (daughter of **Frederick (Fred) C. Husband** #214724 and **Margaret Lilian Gervaise Wood** #214725).

### Margaret:

- 1937: Lived at v83 Roxborough Drive, Toronto when married.
- 166. **Olga Mary Louise Kirkpatrick** #284678, b. 15 December 1900 in Edmonton, Alberta, d. 1993 in Halifax, Nova Scotia, Canada.

She married **Harold Morton Roscoe** #284679, b. 04 December 1894 in Centreville, Nova Scotia, Canada, d. 25 July 1935 in Waverly, Halifax, Nova Scotia.

Children:

- 222. i. William Kirkpatrick Roscoe #284680 b. 15 December 1930.
- 223. ii. **Helen Marie Louise Roscoe** #284683 b. 13 August 1934.
- 224. iii. (unidentified) Roscoe #284684.
- 167. **Charles Francis Kirkpatrick** #211988, b. 18 March 1908 in Cardinal, South Grenville, Ontario, <sup>212</sup> d. 1973, <sup>10</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>10</sup>.

He married **Lena Kathleen French** #207426, 24 December 1929, b. 05 September 1909 in Melville, Hillier Township, Prince Edward County, Ontario, <sup>213</sup> (daughter of **Freeman Caine French** #101925 [Gentleman in Ameliasburgh] and **Etta (Ella) Jane Brooks** #95394), d. 1992, <sup>10</sup> buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>10</sup>

Lena:

.

- 168. **Kathleen Marianne Kirkpatrick** #211987, b. c. 1910 in Ontario, occupation 1931 Stenographer in Kingston.
  - 1931: Lived at 106 Beverly Street, Kingston when married.

She married **Burton DeWitte (Delvitte?) Smith** #211984, 30 June 1931 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>214</sup> b. c. 1907 in Ontario (son of **William Elgin Smith** #211985 and **Edith Jane German** #211986), occupation 1931 Field Representative.

169. Gertrude Elizabeth Kirkpatrick #211989, b. 03 February 1906 in Ontario. 122.

He married **Harold Mathew Roethlisberger** #243456, 30 June 1938 in St. James Anglican Church, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, <sup>215</sup> b. in New York, New York? (daughter of **Otto R. Roethlisberger** #303947 and **(unidentified)** #303948).

170. **Margaret E. Kirkpatrick** #212805, b. 1913, 10 d. 2002, 10 buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 10 .

171. **Charles Clarendon (Clare) Kirkpatrick** #211993, b. 03 August 1911 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 125,216 d. 1958, 10 buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 10

He married **Mary Elizabeth Lea** #212784, b. 1914, <sup>10</sup> d. 06 June 2007 in Ottawa, Ontario, <sup>10</sup> buried 11 June 2007 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. <sup>10</sup>

Children:

- 225. i. John Charles Kirkpatrick #212785 b. 19 June 1947.
- 172. **Patricia Lind Kirkpatrick** #221509, b. 02 July 1912 in Montreal, Quebec,<sup>217</sup> d. 24 October 1916 in 121 Farnham Avenue, Toronto, York County, Ontario,<sup>217</sup> baptized 25 September 1912 in Saint Martin Anglican Church, Montreal, Quebec.<sup>218</sup> .
- 173. **John Gildersleeve Kirkpatrick** #221523, b. 28 January 1917 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>219</sup> occupation Barrister, Q.C., d. 26 December 2000 in Cayman Islands, West Indies, <sup>219</sup> buried in Boatswain Bay Cemetery, West Bay, Cayman Islands, West Indies. <sup>219</sup> .

He married **Irena Groten** #221524, b. 24 May 1919 in Russia,<sup>33</sup> d. 20 August 2012 in Quebec,<sup>33</sup> buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.<sup>33</sup>

Children:

- 226. i. Joseph William Kirkpatrick #221525 b. 1958.
- 174. **Robert Campbell Kirkpatrick** #221526, b. 28 October 1919 in Toronto, York County, Ontario,<sup>33</sup> d. 21 December 1973 in Montreal, Quebec,<sup>33</sup> buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.<sup>33</sup>.
- 175. **Herbert Joseph Kirkpatrick** #221527, b. 05 July 1921 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, occupation RCAF, 419 Squadron, d. 06 June 1942 in Milchplatz, Kreis Wesel, Germany.
- 176. Norah Kirkpatrick #221528.

She married **W.H. Bryant** #221529.<sup>129</sup>

177. Helen Louise MacGachen #221538, b. 12 April 1906 in Orillia, Simcoe County, Ontario. 220,221.

She married (1) Eric Norman Walker #221539, 14 September 1929 in Bolton Abbey, Yorkshire, England, 222,223 b. 03 December 1910? (son of Norman Dixon Walker #221540 and (unidentified) #221541), d. 1973?

She married (2) Percy E. Batt #221536, 2Q 1951 in Middlesex South, England. 131,224

178. Freda MacGachen #221535, b. c. 1909 in Ontario?. 131,220.

Birth record not yet found in Ontario. 1951: Lived in Montreal, unmarried.

179. **Naomi Rose MacGachen** #221534, b. 07 September 1912 in Simcoe County, Ontario, <sup>220,225</sup> d. October 1990 in Surrey Northern, England. <sup>226</sup> .

1951: Lived in London, England.

She married J. St. John Smith #221537.

180. **Georgina Helen Kirkpatrick** #212086, b. 10 January 1898 in Malta,<sup>227</sup> d. 16 January 1995 in Argyll and Bute, Scotland, buried in Innes House Burial Ground, Urquhart New Cemetery, Morayshire, Scotland.<sup>227</sup>.

She married **John Edward Tennant** #212087, 22 May 1918, b. 12 October 1890 in North Berwick, East Lothian, Scotland, <sup>227</sup> (son of **Francis John Tennant** #212091 and **Annie Geraldine Redmayne** #212092), d. 07 August 1941 in Argyll and Bute,, Scotland, <sup>227</sup> buried in Innes House Burial Ground, Urquhart New Cemetery, Morayshire, Scotland. They were divorced in 1925.

#### John:

from findagrave.com, May 2022:

A casualty of WWII, he was a Group Captain [also a Pilot] in the Royal Air Force Volunteer Reserve. He was killed when his aircraft crashed into high ground between Little Drum Loin and Little Garvoun, about six miles southwest of Tomintoul, believed to be following failure of one engine.

He held the Distinguished Service Order and the Military Cross. He was 51 and the son of Francis John and Annie Geraldine Tennant; husband of Veronica Tennant of Urquhart.

Group Captain is the rank usually held by the station commander of a large RAF station.

His son was Sir Iain Mark Tennant, KT, Lord Lieutenant of Morayshire, 1963-94; Crown Estate Commissioner, 1970-90; Lord High Commissioner to the General Assembly, Church of Scotland, 1988-89, died at his home, 25 September, 2006. He was 87. Iain Tennant was b. 11 March, 1919, and was educated at Eton and Magdalene College, Cambridge.

Career- Scots Guards 1939-46

Caledonian Cinemas, 1947; Chairman, Grampian Television Ltd, 1968-89; Director, Times Publishing Co Ltd, 1962-66; Director, Clydesdale Bank, Ltd 1968-89; The Seagram Co. Ltd, Montreal, 1978-81; Moray Enterprise Trust Ltd 1986-94; Chairman, The Glenlivet Distillers Ltd 1964-84; Seagram Distillers, 1979-84; Member, Newspaper Panel, Monopolies and Mergers Commission, 1981-86; Chairman, Board of Governors, Gordonstoun School, 1954-71; Lieutenant, Queen's Body Guard for Scotland (Royal Company of Archers) 1981-2002; Knight of the Thistle, 1986, &c.

He was married on May 22, 1918 to Georgina Helen Kirkpatrick (divorced 1925). He was married on July 17, 1926 to Victoria Maud Veronica Duff, daughter of Sir Robert George Vivian Duff, 2nd Baronet, and his wife, Lady Gladys Mary Juliet Lowther, daughter of the 4th Earl of Lonsdale.

Children:

- 227. i. lain Mark Tennant #212093 b. 11 March 1919.
- 181. Katherine M. Kirkpatrick #212965, b. 07 May 1899. 139.
- 182. **Margaret Charlotte Kirkpatrick** #212095, b. 25 January 1904 in Halifax, Nova Scotia, d. 13 November 1986 in Amesbury Abbey Nursing Home, Amesbury, Wiltshire, England, 18 cremated in ashes scattered.

1986: Left estate of 258,802 GBP.

She married **Arthur Francis Fisher** #212096, b. 11 July 1899 in Whitecroft, Weymouth, Dorset, England (son of **John Francis (Jack) Fisher** #291316 and **Eleanor Mary Stanier** #291317), occupation Brigadier, British Army, d. 28 August 1972 in Coopers Farm, Winterslow, Salisbury, Wiltshire, England, <sup>18</sup> cremated ashes scattered.

#### Arthur:

1950: Received 3100 GBP from father-in-law Sir George Macaulay KIRKPATRICK's estate, 1972: Left estate of 83,627 GBP.

### Children:

- 228. i. John Patrick Fisher #212097 b. 02 January 1927.
- 229. ii. **Ann Georgina Fisher** #212100 b. 31 March 1929.
- 230. iii. (unidentified) Fisher #291320 b. c. 1931?
- 183. **Guy Gordon Kirkpatrick** #212079, b. 31 January 1925,<sup>228</sup> d. 07 February 1990 in Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada,<sup>228</sup> buried in Capilano View Cemetery, West Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada.<sup>228</sup> .
- 184. **Annette Amys** #221468, b. c. 01 June 1895 in Ontario, <sup>229,230</sup> never married, d. 14 September 1931 in Freeport Sanatorium, Waterloo, Ontario, <sup>230</sup> buried 16 September 1931 in Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Ontario. <sup>230</sup> .
- 185. Loftus Charles Amys #221469, b. 05 September 1896 in Port Hope, Durham, Ontario. 229,231.

He married **Meta Constance Mairs** #221470, 29 June 1921 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>232</sup> b. c. 1895 in Markham, Ontario (daughter of **Alexander Mairs** #221471 and **Meta Collins** #221472), occupation 1921 Tailor?

- 186. **Phyllis D'Oyly Noble** #221486, b. 06 August 1908 in Maine, USA,<sup>233</sup> d. 08 August 1909 in St, Barnabas Hospital, Portland, Cumberland County, Maine, USA,<sup>233</sup> buried in Evergreen Cemetery, Portland, Cumberland County, Maine, USA.<sup>233</sup> .
- 187. **Shirley Evelina Noble** #221482, b. 29 June 1910 in Elmira, New York, <sup>234</sup> d. 31 January 1982 in Elmira, Chemung County, New York, USA. <sup>235</sup> .

She married **Ernest Edward Howarth** #221483, 01 September 1934 in Elmira, New York, USA,<sup>236</sup> b. 23 August 1902 in Guilford, Connecticut, USA,<sup>234</sup> (son of **Benjamin Howarth** #221484 and **Mary Baker** #221485), occupation 1934 School Master at Taft School, Elmira, occupation 1940 Latin Teacher in

Faribault, Minnesota, occupation Baseball Coach at St. Mark's School, d. 20 November 1977 in Saybrook Convalescent Home, Old Saybrook, Connecticut, USA.<sup>237</sup>

### **Ernest**:

1935: Family lived in Clinton, Connecticut, USA.

1940: Family lived in Faribault, Rice County, Minnesota, USA.

Children:

- 231. i. Ernest Edward Howarth #221489 b. c. 07 July 1935.
- 232. ii. **John Howarth** #221490 b. c. 1939.
- 188. **D'Oyly Noble** #221487, b. 29 June 1910 in Elmira, New York, <sup>233,159</sup> d. 29 June 1910 in Elmira, New York, <sup>159</sup> buried in Woodlawn Cemetery, Elmira, Chemung County, New York, USA. <sup>159</sup>.
- 189. Suzanne D'Oyly Noble #221488, b. c. 1921 in Massachusetts, USA. 238.

1982: Lived in Cambridge, Massachusetts.

She married (unidentified) Gordon #221491.

190. **Robertson D'Oyly Noble** #221498, b. 04 September 1907 in Brandon, Manitoba, Canada, 157 d. 18 May 1983 in Vancouver, British Columbia. 157.

He married **Gladys Skene Harvey** #221499, 1932 in Vancouver?,  $^{239}$  b. 27 October 1907 in British Columbia, Canada,  $^{157}$  d. 10 December 1988 in British Columbia, Canada.  $^{157}$ 

191. **Gordon Kirkpatrick Noble** #221500, b. 31 May 1910 in Brandon, Manitoba, 157 d. 09 November 1993 in Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada. 157.

He married **Shirley Motherwell Davidson** #221501, 15 August 1936 in Qualicum, Vancouver Island, British Columbia, <sup>240</sup> b. c. 1914 in British Columbia, Canada, <sup>157</sup> (daughter of **Campbell Davidson** #221506 and **(unidentified)** #221507), d. 05 June 1989 in Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada. <sup>157</sup>

Children:

- 233. i. Nancy Kathleen Noble #221502 b. 1938.
- 234. ii. Gordon David Noble #221503 b. 1940.
- 235. iii. Peers Kirkpatrick Noble #221504 b. 1943.
- 192. **William Kirkpatrick** #212043, b. c. April 1902 in Kingston?, 166,241 occupation 1960 President, Consolidates Smelting and Mining Company, Montreal. 164.
- 193. Milly Kirkpatrick #221067, b. c. October 1903 in Kingston?.<sup>241</sup>.

Is this the same daughter as Marion?

194. Winifred Marion Kirkpatrick #212037, b. 07 April 1902 in 35 George Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 242 d. 10 July 1997 in Ottawa?, buried in Beechwood Cemetery, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario. 243.

She married **Edward Butterworth Wait** #212045,<sup>164</sup> b. 27 February 1900,<sup>243</sup> (son of **Frank Goodell Wait** #284671 and **Matilda Ellen Butterworth** #284672), d. 02 February 1960 in Ottawa?,<sup>243</sup> buried in Beechwood Cemetery, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario.<sup>243</sup>

195. **Eleanor Georgina Kirkpatrick** #212046, b. 29 September 1907 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 166,244.

1960: Lived in Copper Cliff, Ontario.

She married Theodore M. Gaetz #212047.

## Theodore:

1943: Family lived at Creighton Mines, near Sudbury, Ontario.

196. **James Bruce Kirkpatrick** #212044, b. 26 February 1917 in Ottawa?, de d. 22 June 1990 in Vancouver, British Columbia.

1960: Lived in Montreal.

He married Mary Elizabeth McGougan #212053, c. 02 July 1943 in Vancouver, British Columbia (daughter of Angus McGougan #212054 and (unidentified) #212055), d. before 1990 in Vancouver?

- 197. James Alexander Dennistoun #242817, b. 1893, d. 1948.
- 198. **John Romeyn Dennistoun** #242818, b. 24 January 1895 in Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario, 245 d. 1916.
- 199. Robert Peel Dennistoun #242819, b. 1898, d. 1979.
- 200. Mildred Beck Dennistoun #242820, b. 27 October 1910 in Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada, <sup>246</sup> d. 1992.

She married **Frederick Sanford Holland** #242932, 16 June 1934 in All Saints Church, Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada,<sup>247</sup> (son of **Frederick (Fed) Holland** #242933 and **Marie Gray** #242934).

- 201. Mary Maxwell Dennistoun #242821, b. 1912, d. 1998.
- 202. Etta Haultain #242693.

1945: Informant at mother's death; lived at 65 Thomas Street, Port Hope, Ontario.

203. **Francis Arnold Norman Haultain** #242700, b. c. 1894 in Alberta, Canada, occupation 1922 Paper Maker in Port Dalhousie, Ontario, religion 1922 Church of England.

He married **Phyllis Frances Plummer** #242701, 30 May 1922 in Stratford, Perth County, Ontario, <sup>248</sup> b. c. 1894 in Stratford, Ontario (daughter of **Thomas Plummer** #242702 and **Charlotte Campbell** #242703), religion 1922 Church of England.

204. **Robert Mitchell Haultain** #242704, b. c. 1891 in Manitoba, Canada, occupation 1924 Salesman in Toronto.

He married **Elsinore MacPherson** #242705, 28 August 1924 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>249</sup> b. c. 1895 in Toronto, York County, Ontario (daughter of **Robert Urquhart MacPherson** #242706 and **Margaret Dixon? Cowan** #242707).

205. Charles Frederick Haultain #242714, b. c. 1901 in McLeod, Alberta, Canada, occupation 1935 Prospector.

1935: Lived on Augusta Street, Port Hope, Ontario when married.

He married **Victoria Stuart Grant** #242715, 16 March 1935 in Port Hope, Durham County, Ontario, 250 b. c. 1897 in Port Hope, Durham County, Ontario (daughter of **Albert Grant** #242716 and **Josephine C.C. Stewart** #242717).

206. **James Dennistoun Jones** #242899, b. c. 07 October 1887 in Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada, <sup>173</sup> occupation 1921 Medical Doctor, Specialist, Genito-Urinary in Winnipeg.

Couple emigrated from England in 1919.

1921: Family lived in Winnipeg, Manitoba. Widowed mother Margaret lived with the family, as well as three domestics.

He married **Marian Ella Mager** #242900, 16 January 1915 in St. John the Baptist, Southend-on-Sea, Essex, England, <sup>251</sup> b. 4Q 1887 in East Preston, Sussex, England, <sup>252</sup> (daughter of **Frederick Mager** #242901 and **(unidentified)** #242902).

## Marian:

1901: Niece to Mary Ann WHITBURN, lived in Witley, Surrey.

Children:

- 236. i. James Mager Jones #242903 b. c. 1917.
- 237. ii. **Frederick Jones** #242904 b. c. 1919.
- 207. **James Dennistoun Macdonald** #243001, b. 31 December 1909 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, d. 14 April 1955 in Toronto, York County, Ontario.

208. **Dorothy Kate MacDonald** #243002, b. 06 November 1911 in 105 Bedford Road, Toronto, York County, Ontario, 253 occupation Recipient, Order of Canada, d. 24 October 2004 in Maberly, Lanark County, Ontario, 254 buried 06 November 2004 in St. Alban's, Maberly?. 254.

She married **William Harold Bostwick Burnham** #243003, b. 17 January 1912 in Edmonton, Alberta, d. 12 May 1973 in Toronto, York County, Ontario.

### Children:

- 238. i. Harold Bostwick Burnham #243004 b. 16 November 1949.
- 239. ii. Mark Burnham #243006.
- 240. iii. **Eva Burnham** #243008.
- 241. iv. Jim Burnham #243009.
- 209. **Jessie Adele MacDonald** #243005, b. 21 April 1913 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>255</sup> d. 15 July 1917 in 105 Bedford Road, Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>256</sup> buried in Mount Pleasant Cemetery, Toronto, York County, Ontario. <sup>256</sup>.
- 210. Margaret Adele Bain #242880, b. 05 September 1904 in Winnipeg. Manitoba, Canada. 257,258.

She married **Edward Phillips Fetherstonhaugh** #242881, 03 June 1924 in Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada, <sup>259</sup> b. c. 1879 in Montreal, Quebec, Canada, <sup>260</sup> (son of **Edward Charles Barry Fetherstonhaugh** #242882 and **Janet Cross Phillips** #242883), occupation 1921 - 1949 Dean of Engineering and Architecture, University of Manitoba, d. October 1959 in Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada, <sup>261</sup> buried in Saint John's Anglican Cathedral Cemetery, Winnipeg. Manitoba, Canada. <sup>260</sup>

### Edward:

(eldest son).

- 211. **Guy D. Russell** #242812, b.<sup>180.</sup>
- 212. Archibald D. Russell #242813, b. 180.
- 213. Walter Collins #243560, b. c. 1908 in Ontario. 187,262.

1960: Lived in Ottawa, Ontario.

214. Helen Collins #243557, b. c. 1910 in Ontario. 187,262.

She married **Lennox Winter** #243558.<sup>187</sup>

### Lennox:

1960: Family lived in Port Credit, Ontario.

215. Frederick Collins #243559, b. 1920 in Ontario. 187,262.

1960: lived in Cooksville, Ontario

- 216. **Margaret B. (Minnie) Robinson** #222519, b. c. 1881 in Ontario, <sup>263</sup> occupation 1911 Office Worker in Toronto.
- 217. Katherine Robinson #222520, b. c. 02 May 1883 in Toronto, York County, Ontario. 263.
- 218. **John Beverley Robinson** #222521, b. 13 January 1885 in Aurora, North York, Ontario, <sup>263,264</sup> occupation 1912 Advertising Manager in Toronto.

1921: Couple lived at 14 Gothic Street, Toronto. No children present.

\*\* Verify marriage, see 1920 marriage to Edith SCHREIBER... \*\*.

He married **Constance Marie Pentacost** #222526, 05 November 1912 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, <sup>265</sup> b. c. 1883 in Hamilton, Wentworth County, Ontario (daughter of **Robert W. Pentacost** #222527 and **Helena W. Lopez** #222528).

#### **Constance**:

(Second daughter in family).

219. **Norman MacLeod Beverly Robinson** #222522, b. c. 1888 in Ontario, <sup>263</sup> occupation 1911 Bank employee in Toronto, d. 16 August 1949 in North Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada. <sup>266</sup> .

He married **Helen Chilton Mewburn** #222523, 16 June 1916 in Manhattan, New York, New York, USA, <sup>267</sup> (daughter of **F. Hamilton Mewburn** #222524 [Doctor] and **(unidentified)** #222525).

### Generation Eight

- 220. William Newton Greer #313861, b. c. 1925 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 268.
- 221. Margaret Cecil Adams #214720, b. 08 May 1921 in England, occupation 1959 Secretary in London.
- 222. William Kirkpatrick Roscoe #284680, b. 15 December 1930, d. 02 May 1961.

He married (unidentified) #284681.

Children:

- 242. i. (unidentified) Roscoe #284682.
- 223. **Helen Marie Louise Roscoe** #284683, b. 13 August 1934 in Halifax, Nova Scotia, d. 18 June 1973 in Ottawa, Ontario.

She married **Allan Robert Bremner O'Brien** #11848, b. 1932 (son of **Robert Ball O'Brien** #11847 [Farmer/Doctor] and **Josephine Marie Desbarres Bremner** #9509), d. 2016 in Paris, France.

224. (unidentified) Roscoe #284684.

225. **John Charles Kirkpatrick** #212785, b. 19 June 1947, d. 23 April 2020 in Montreal?, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

(Died of COVID-19 at the Lakeshore Hospital in Montreal)

- 226. **Joseph William Kirkpatrick** #221525, b. 1958,<sup>33</sup> d. 1980 in Montreal?,<sup>33</sup> buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.<sup>33</sup> .
- 227. lain Mark Tennant #212093, b. 11 March 1919 in North Berwick, East Lothian, Scotland, occupation 1968
  1989 Chairman, Grampian Television, d. 2006, buried 25 September 2006 in Lhanbryde, Morayshire,
  Scotland.

Lived at Innes House in Morayshire.

findagrave.com, May 2022

Sir Iain Tennant, KT Chairman of Grampian Television.

Born on March 11 1919 at North Berwick, East Lothian, Iain Mark Tennant was descended from the Tennant line whose family wealth derived from the bleach works at Springburn, Glasgow. His father commanded the Royal Flying Corps in Mesopotamia at the end of the First World War.

He was educated at Eton and Magdalene College, Cambridge.

Commissioned into the 2nd Battalion Scots Guards in 1940, serving as an intelligence officer until being captured at Tobruk in 1942.

Initially incarcerated by the Italians, at Chieti on the Adriatic coast, Tennant was to experience three PoW camps in all. In these he served as security officer and sometimes on the escape committee.

After the Italian surrender Tennant was transferred to camps in Germany, remaining there until the end of the war. He left the Army in 1946, and in the same year married Lady Margaret Ogilvy, second daughter of the 12th Earl of Airlie.

Tennant's family had a holding in Caledonian Associated Cinemas, and he went to work there, soon joining the board as a non-executive director. The company won the franchise for the new Independent Television area in the north-east and Highlands of Scotland, and Grampian Television began broadcasting on September 30 1961; in 1968 Tennant was appointed chairman.

Board meetings under his aegis were notable for their brevity and location. He liked to visit the breadth of Grampian's transmission area, from Perthshire to Shetland, from Aberdeen to the Isles, and he held one meeting at his home in Moray.

Grampian prospered under Tennant, and he remained as chairman until 1989. Meanwhile, his business expertise was in demand elsewhere: he served on the boards of Times Publishing (1962-66) and Clydesdale Bank (1968-89), and was chairman of Seagram Distillers (1979-84).

He was also chairman of Glenlivet Distillers from 1964 to 1984 during a period of considerable expansion. Tennant toured the world on behalf of both the company and the industry, visiting 43 countries, and it was a role in which he excelled. As a man who valued integrity and loyalty above all, however, he was outraged when the Imperial Group sold their shares in Glenlivet to the Seagram Corporation without first informing him. He never believed that large American companies could contribute anything to the Scotch whisky industry, and declared that he had been betrayed by what he called "City of London chicanery".

Tennant was a governor of Gordonstoun from 1951, and had the difficult task of dealing with the school's sometimes parlous finances and with the eccentricities of its founder, Kurt Hahn.

He was chairman of the governors from 1957 to 1970, which included the period during which Prince Charles was educated there. Sometimes the Prince would spend the weekend with Tennant and his wife at nearby Innes House.

A trusted friend of the Royal Family, Tennant had been - as a member of the Royal Company of Archersan usher at the Coronation. In Westminster Abbey he had to sit down on the steps below the pew he was looking after, and when he did so the trousers of his uniform split noisily up the backside. A peeress sitting above him leant down and confided: "If you want a needle and thread, I have one on my coronet."

Perhaps the job that Tennant most enjoyed was his role (from 1970 to 1990) as Crown Estate Commissioner for Scotland. He travelled to every corner of the country he loved, and was determined that the Crown lands should be managed in the best possible way.

lain Tennant was a man of old-fashioned courtesy and charm, but always alert to the possibilities of the new. Above all he had an unflinching dedication to public service and was devoted to his home county of Moray: in 1949, when he was 30, he founded Moray Sea School; he served his county as a councillor, and in 1963 he was appointed Lord Lieutenant for Moray, continuing in the role for 31 years.

In 1986 he was appointed a Knight of the Thistle.

Iain Tennant died on September 25.

He married Margaret Helen Isla Marion Ogilvy #212094, 1946 in Westminster, London, England, b. 1920 (daughter of David Ogilvy #213231 [Twelfth Earl of Airlie] and (unidentified) #213232), d. 2014.

### Margaret:

Second daughter of the 12th Earl of Airlie.

Children:

243. i. Emma Margaret Ismay Tennant #213233.

228. **John Patrick Fisher** #212097, b. 02 January 1927 in Hampshire, England, d. 09 December 1974 in Hill Farm, Winterslow, Salisbury, Wiltshire, England.

1974: Left estate of 188,060 GBP.

He married Patricia Le Roy-Lewis #212098, b. 1926, d. 2002.

Children:

- 244. i. **Peter Francis Fisher** #212099 b. 12 January 1955.
- 229. **Ann Georgina Fisher** #212100, b. 31 March 1929 in Colchester, England, <sup>269</sup> d. 29 May 2018 in Salisbury, Wiltshire, England, <sup>269</sup> buried in St. Michael's Churchyard, Wilsford, Wiltshire, England. <sup>269</sup> .

She married **Richard Adam Sykes** #212101, b. 09 May 1920,<sup>269</sup> (son of **Arthur Clifton Sykes** #212102 [Second Lieutenant, Royal Engineers] and **Lorna Evelyn Stanier** #212103), d. 22 March 1979 in Den Haag Centrum, Den Haag, Netherlands,<sup>269,18</sup> buried in St. Michael's Churchyard, Wilsford, Wiltshire, England,<sup>269</sup> occupation 1967 Counsellor, H.M. Diplomatic Service.

#### Richard:

1979: Usual residence at death: The Red House, Wilsford-Cum-Lake, Wiltshire, England. Lest estate of 145,150 GBP.

- 230. (unidentified) Fisher #291320, b. c. 1931? .
- 231. **Ernest Edward Howarth** #221489, b. c. 07 July 1935 in New York State,<sup>270</sup> d. 29 January 1994 in Old Lyme, New London County, Connecticut, USA,<sup>271</sup> buried in Duck River Cemetery, Old Lyme, New London County, Connecticut, USA.<sup>271</sup>.

1982: Lived in Old Lyme, Connecticut.

He married Marcia Ann Grueter #221492, May 1964 in St. Jude's Church, Waltham, Massachusetts, USA, <sup>272</sup> (daughter of Frank J. Grueter #221493 and (unidentified) #221494).

232. John Howarth #221490, b. c. 1939 in Minnesota, USA.<sup>270</sup>.

1982: Lived in Concord, California.

He married Michele L. Solin #221496, 21 November 1973 in San Diego, California. 273

- 233. Nancy Kathleen Noble #221502, b. 1938, 157 d. 1994. 157.
- 234. **Gordon David Noble** #221503, b. 1940, 157 d. 2011. 157.
- 235. Peers Kirkpatrick Noble #221504, b. 1943, 157 d. 2002. 157.
- 236. James Mager Jones #242903, b. c. 1917 in England. 274.
- 237. Frederick Jones #242904, b. c. 1919 in Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada. 274.

- 238. **Harold Bostwick Burnham** #243004, b. 16 November 1949,<sup>275</sup> d. 25 February 1951,<sup>275</sup> buried in St. Andrew's Anglican Church, Grimsby, Ontario.<sup>275</sup> .
- 239. Mark Burnham #243006, b.<sup>254.</sup>

2004: Family lived in Maberly, Ontario.

He married Dawn (unidentified) #243007.<sup>254</sup>

240. Eva Burnham #243008, b.<sup>254.</sup>

2004: Lived in Montreal, Quebec.

241. Jim Burnham #243009, b.<sup>254.</sup>

2004: Lived in Toronto, York County, Ontario

## **Generation Nine**

- 242. (unidentified) Roscoe #284682.
- 243. Emma Margaret Ismay Tennant #213233.

She married (1) Angus Ismay Cheape #213235.

She married (2) **Jocelyn Edward Greville Stevens** #213234, b. 14 February 1932 in Marylebone, London, England, d. 09 October 2014, occupation K.C.B.

244. **Peter Francis Fisher** #212099, b. 12 January 1955 in Lambeth, London, England, d. 20 May 2014 in Leicester, Leicestershire, England, occupation GIScience Innovator.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Death Notices of Ontario, William D. Reid, 1980; Montreal Herald, 1817 - 1820.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Frederick H. Armstrong, "FISHER, DUNCAN," in Dictionary of Canadian Biography, vol. 5, University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003-, accessed September 26, 2024, https://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/fisher\_duncan\_5E.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> findagrave.com, Fisher Cemetery, Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> http://www.uelac.org/St-Alban/biographies/memorial-tiles-Fisher-Alexander.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Death Notices of Ontario, William D. Reid, 1980; Christian Guardian, 1829 - 1835.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Register of the McDowall Church, Rev. Robert McDowall, 1800 - 1816; and others to 1836...

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "The Loyalists in Ontario, the Sons and Daughters of The American Loyalists of Upper Canada", William D. REID, 1973.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> findagrave.com, Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. Section N.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> "A Register of Baptisms by the Reverend Robert McDowall for Adolphustown Township"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> findagrave.com, Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> M. L. Magill, "KIRKPATRICK, THOMAS," in Dictionary of Canadian Biography, vol. 9, University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003, accessed May 6, 2021,

- <sup>12</sup> findagrave.com, Little Lake Cemetery, Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario.
- <sup>13</sup> 1901 North Monaghan, Peterborough County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ONVS Deaths, ref. 014330-1893; d/d: Heart failure, six weeks.
- <sup>15</sup> findagrave.com, St. Paul's Churchyard, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.
- <sup>16</sup> Death Notices of Ontario, William D. Reid, 1980; Upper Canada Gazette and Weekly Register, York.
- <sup>17</sup> A. H. YOUNG, [Archibald Hope Young, 1863-1936]

of Trinity College, Toronto, for The Kingston Historical Society, Kingston, Ontario; The British Whig Publishing Company Limited 1921.

- <sup>18</sup> National Probate Calendar, 1858 1995.
- <sup>19</sup> "The Loyalist Tiles of St. Alban's, Encaustic Memorial Tiles of the 19th Century," Diane Berlet, 2020.
- <sup>20</sup> ancestry.ca, Kelly Alsuhaim Family Tree.
- <sup>21</sup> "A Register of Baptisms for the Township of Fredericksburgh," Rev. John LANGHORN, 1787.
- <sup>22</sup> Baptisms of St. George's. Kingston; George Okill STUART, Minister.
- <sup>23</sup> Wikipedia, Christopher Alexander HAGERMAN, OCT 2021.
- <sup>24</sup> Marriage Notices of Ontario, (1813 1854); William D, REID, ISBN 0-8063-4983-2; Ed. Thomas B. WILSON, 1979; extrats from The Montreal Herald, 1814, 1816 1820.
- <sup>25</sup> lowerburialground.ca
- <sup>26</sup> Robert L. Fraser, "HAGERMAN, CHRISTOPHER ALEXANDER," in Dictionary of Canadian Biography, vol. 7, University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003-, accessed October 4, 2021,

http://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/hagerman christopher alexander 7E.html.

- <sup>27</sup> Kingston Chronicle, 06 JUL 1821, page 3.
- <sup>28</sup> Geoffrey Bilson, "MACAULAY, JAMES," in Dictionary of Canadian Biography, vol. 6, University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003-, accessed October 4, 2021, http://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/macaulay\_james\_6E.html.
- <sup>29</sup> MAGRC, Gordon V. Smith HUBBS genealogy, 1981.
- <sup>30</sup> Drouin Collection Vital Records 1621-1968,.
- <sup>31</sup> The Kingston Daily News (Kingston, Ontario), 15 JUL 1876; Death of Donald MACPHERSON, eldest son of the late Allan MACPHERSON of Napanee.
- <sup>32</sup> "Pioneer Life on the Bay of Quinte", Toronto, 1900.
- <sup>33</sup> findagrave.com, Mount Royal Cemetery, Outremont, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.
- <sup>34</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 005660-1870; c/d: Debility one week; Informant: R. MACPHERSON, Kingston.
- <sup>35</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 005465-1893; c/d: Chronic bronchitis, a number of years; Informant: John MUDIE, Solicitor, Kingston.
- <sup>36</sup> The Kingston Daily News (Kingston, Ontario), 13 OCT 1893; Death Notice for Alexander Fisher MACPHERSON.
- <sup>37</sup> Drouin Collection, 1621-1968; St. Andres' Presbyterian Church, Montreal; Witnessed by John GRANT, D. MCNICOL and Thomas? GRANT.
- <sup>38</sup> Ontario Canada Marriage Index, 1826 1939.
- <sup>39</sup> Drouin Collection, Quebec Vital Records, 1621 1968; Sorel, Christ Church Anglican Church.
- 40 ONVE Deaths, ref. 002791-1918; c/d: Senility, some years.
- <sup>41</sup> 1861 Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>42</sup> The Weekly British Whig (Kingson, Ontario), 14 JUN 1861; Marriage notice for James MACPHERSON and Harriet WRIGLEY.
- <sup>43</sup> Birthplace from 1876 marriage record.
- <sup>44</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 009853-1903; c/d: Paralysis, six weeks; Informant: R.J. REID, Kingston.
- <sup>45</sup> Ontario Canada Marriage Index, 1801-1928.
- <sup>46</sup> 1871 Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>47</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 037394-1903; c/d: Paralysis, ten days; Informant: H.B. SMALL.
- <sup>48</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 013865-1916; c/d: Cerebral hemorrhage, 20 hours, plus intra-cranial pressure; Informant: R.J. REID, Kingston.
- <sup>49</sup> 1861 Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>50</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 003479-1896; c/d: Effects of Heart Disease; Informant: B.J.H. CHIPMAN, M.D.
- <sup>51</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 015948-1920; c/d: Myocarditis, General Edema; Informant: Mary Ann KIRKPATRICK, Sister, 13 St. Lawrence Avenue.
- <sup>52</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 0033949-1877; c/d: Inflammation of lungs, one week; Informant: Francis KIRKPATRICK, Clerk in Holy Orders, Kingston.
- <sup>53</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 005124-1882; c/d: Locomotor ataxy, 8 or 9 years; Informant: F.W. KIRKPATRICK, Kingston, student in Holy Orders.
- <sup>54</sup> Ontario Marriage Index.
- <sup>55</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 003056-1875; c/d: Consumption; Informant: Francis KIRKPATRICK, Clerk in Holy Orders, Kingston.
- <sup>56</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 004793-1884; c/d: Pneumonia, seven days; Informant: H.J. SAUNDERS,.
- <sup>57</sup> Pioneer Life on the Bay of Quinte, 1904; The GILDERSLEEVE Family, pages 339 344.

- <sup>58</sup> 1891 Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>59</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 011437-1908; c/d: Failing health for a lengthened period; broncho-pneumonia; Informant: Frank REID (no relation).
- <sup>60</sup> findagrave.com, Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.
- 61 National Probate Calendar, 1924; Will Sealed.
- 62 1911 Hartfield, Sussex, England census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>63</sup> ONVS Marriages, ref. 002791-1876; Witnesses: Mrs. KIRKPATRICK, C. MACAULAY; both in Kingston. (likely the widwed mothers of each partner).
- 64 1881 Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- 65 1861 Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>66</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 008868-1895; c/d: Catarrh, biliary duct obstruction, gall stones; Death occurred in Buffalo, New York; remains brought to Petrolia for interment; Informant: Charles JENKINS, Oil Operator, Petrolia.
- <sup>67</sup> ONVS Marriages, ref. 008646-1872; Witnesses: R. DENNISTOUN, James F. DENNISTOUN.
- <sup>68</sup> findagrave.com, Hillsdale Cemetery, Petrolia, Lambton County, Ontario.
- <sup>69</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 018040-1924; c/d: Senile Endocarditis; Informant: Ernest A. NOBLE, 238 Ontario Street, Sarnia, Ontario.
- <sup>70</sup> The Belfast Newsletter, Marriage Announcement, 15 SEP 1869.
- ONVS Deaths, ref. 018199-1922; c/d: Senile decay, hypostatic pneumonia; Informant: Ernest A. NOBLE, Son, Sarnia.
- <sup>72</sup> 1871 Peterborough, Peterborough County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>73</sup> findagrave.com, Saint John's Anglican Cathedral Cemetery, Winnipeg, Manitoba; Section J, north of church.
- ONVS Deaths, ref. 014404-1927; c/d: Hemiplegia die to cerebral hemorrhage six weeks ago; Hypostatic pneumonia; Informant: Miss Kirkpatrick, Daughter, 96 Barrie Street, Kingston.
- <sup>75</sup> Ontario County Marriage Records.
- <sup>76</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 003254-1935; c/d: Terminal pneumonia; old age; Informant: Mrs. James A. MACDONALD, Niece. 123 Cottingham Street.
- <sup>77</sup> 1851 Monaghan North, Peterborough County, Ontario; age/birthplace/assumed relationship.
- <sup>78</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 009726-1932; c/d: Shock and internal hemorrhage; fracture, right clavicle; also 6,7,8 ribs in automobile accident; Informant: A.J. COLLINS, Son-in-Law, Walkerton.
- <sup>79</sup> Ontario Marriage Index.
- <sup>80</sup> Drouin Collection, Births and Baptisms, Anglican Garrison, 1830; Godfathers H.? HUMPHREY, Captain of Regiment; Thomas KIKPATRICK; Godmother Helen KIRKPATRICK.
- 81 English Statutory Death Index, ref. 001d-0408.
- <sup>82</sup> English Statutory Marriages, ref. 001a-0837.
- 83 English Statutory Death Records Index; ref. 001d-0302.
- <sup>84</sup> 1871 Victoria Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- 85 ONVS Deaths, ref. 010200-1905; c/d: Pneumonia, Informant: R.J. REID.
- <sup>86</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 011983-1910; c/d: Chronic Senile Debility' Informant: Robert J. REID, Kingston.
- <sup>87</sup> Ontario Marriage Notices, Constitution, 1837.
- <sup>88</sup> J. K. Johnson, "JOSEPH, JOHN," in Dictionary of Canadian Biography, vol. 8, University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003-, accessed October 4, 2021, http://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/joseph\_john\_8E.html.
- <sup>89</sup> Marriage Notices of Ontario, The Church, 1837 1849.
- <sup>90</sup> findagrave.com, Saint James Cemetery, Toronto, York County, Ontario.
- 91 Kingston Chronicle, 27 DEC 1828, page 3.
- <sup>92</sup> 1851 Quebec City, Quebec census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- 93 ONVS Deaths, ref. 007461-1901; c/d: Senility, one week; Informant: C.W. POWELL.
- 94 1881 Peterborough West, Peterborough, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- 95 ONVS Births, ref. 018108-1873.
- <sup>96</sup> Drouin Collection, Quebec Deaths, 1909.
- <sup>97</sup> findagrave.com, Greenwood Cemetery, Rockwood, Winnebago County, Illinois, USA.
- 98 ONVS Deaths, ref. 005001-1888; c/d: Typhoid Fever, 12 days; Informant: A.F. MACPHERSON, Clerk, Kingston.
- <sup>99</sup> The Kingston Whig-Standard ) Kingston, Ontario), 01 FEB 1933; Death notice for Jean CHAPLIN.
- 100 ONVS Marriages, ref. 008090-1904; Witnesses: Alexander MACPHERSON, Toronto; Fred L. CHAPLIN, Montreal.
- <sup>101</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 030490-1941; c/d: Hypostatic pneumonia, senile dementia; Informant: P.M. GROVER, Brother-in-law, Norwood.
- <sup>102</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 030490-1941; c/d: Hypostatic pneumonia, senile dementia; Informant: P.M. GROVER, Brother-in-law, Norwood.
- <sup>103</sup> The Montreal Star (Montreal, Quebec) 05 JUL 1943; Death notice for Henrietta MACPHERSON.
- <sup>104</sup> findagrave.com, Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, Section N. Lot 155.
- 105 ONVS Deaths, ref. 010474-1905; c/d: Cancer of the breast, two years; Informant: Dr. R.W. GARRETT, Kingston.
- <sup>106</sup> ONVS Marriages, ref. 007250-1901; Witnesses: Phyllis SHORT, Charlie SHORT; both in Kingston.
- <sup>107</sup> findagrave.com, Beechwood Cemetery, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario.

- ONVS Deaths, ref. 004980-1888; c/d: Bright's Disease, ywo years; Informant: R. MACPHERSON, Emigrant Agent, Kingston.
- <sup>109</sup> 1881 Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>110</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 001068-1875.
- 111 ONVS Marriages, ref. 001336-1896; Witnesses: David Bernard LEPPER, Boston; James ARMOUR, Perth, Ontario,.
- ONVS Deaths, ref. 015802-1929; c/d: Acute cholecystitis with gall stones; Informant: Dr. Garnet GREER, Son-in-law, 74 Johnson Street, Kingston.
- ONVS Marriages, ref. 003690-1887; Witnesses: Helen J. KIRKPATRICK, James W. FORSYTH; both in Kingston.
- ONVS Deaths, ref. 013591-1925; c/d: Diabetes and myocarditis; hypostatic pneumonia; Informant: Reginald GARRETT, Son, Kingston.
- 115 1901 Victoria Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ONVS Marriages, ref. 003646-1888; Witnesses: Robert M. MOWAT, Elizabeth J. MITCHELL; Montreal.
- ONVS Deaths, ref. 012624-1948; c/d: Carcinoma of colon; Informant: C.W. MILES (no relation).
- ONVS Deaths. ref. 014356-1913; c/d: Chronic paresis; Informant: Mother Superior R.W. GARRETT, House of Providence.
- <sup>119</sup> canadianheadstones.ca, MAY 2021.
- ONVS Deaths, ref. 011956-1946; c/d: Ruptured vessel stomach or esophagus; cardio-vascular disease; cirrholsis of liver; Informant: James REID (no relationship).
- 121 ONVS Marriages, ref. 001715-1905; Witnesses: Herbert KIRKPATRICK, Montreal; Elizabeth MORRIS, Petrolia.
- 1911 Tweed, Hastings County, Ontario census; age/relationship.
- 1901 Toronto, York County, Ontario census; age/birthdate/relationship.
- <sup>124</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 022708-1871.
- 125 1921 Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>126</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 001801-1877.
- <sup>127</sup> findagrave.com, Mount Pleasant Cemetery, Toronto, York County, Ontario; Plot Z, Lot 60.
- <sup>128</sup> Surname details from daughter Patricia's 1916 death record.
- <sup>129</sup> The Gazette (Montreal, Quebec), 23 NOV 1965; Death notice for Edna M. (NELLES), (KIRKPATRICK, RICHARDSON).
- <sup>130</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 005694-1875.
- <sup>131</sup> The Gazette (Montreal, Quebec), 22 NOV 1951; Death notice for Frederic L.D. MACGACHEN.
- 132 1871 Waterloo, Waterloo North, Ontario census; age/birthplce/relationship.
- <sup>133</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 005653-1877.
- <sup>134</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 006400-1880.
- 135 ONVS Deaths, ref. 015436-1929; c/d: Broncho-pneumonia; four days; Informant: Mrs, Charles KIRKPATRICK, Sister-in-Law.
- <sup>136</sup> English Marriage Index, ref. 001a-0259.
- <sup>137</sup> Church of England Marriages, St. Peter, Cranley Gardens, South Kensington; ref. 0154-1896; WItnesses: J.W. DENNISTOUN, George A. KIKRPATRICK.
- <sup>138</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 009075-1870.
- 139 1939 England and Wales Register, Hitchin, Hertfordshire, England.
- <sup>140</sup> findagrave.com, Coldstream Municipal Cemetery, Coldstream, British Columbia.
- ONVS Marriages, ref. 002106-1897; Witnesses: W.M. KIRKPATRICK, Montreal; Katie Homes DIXON, Toronto.
- <sup>142</sup> English Marriage Record Index, ref. 001a-0952.
- <sup>143</sup> Drouin Collection Catholic Church Records, 1747-1967.
- <sup>144</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 006101-1875.
- <sup>145</sup> findagrave.com, Forest Lawn Memorial Park, Burnaby, British Columbia, Canada.
- <sup>146</sup> findagrave.com, Ocean View Burial Park, Burnaby, British Columbia, Canada.
- <sup>147</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 008847-1884.
- <sup>148</sup> Calgary Herrald (Calgary, Alberta), 01 OCT 1930; Marriage of Major E.R.M. KIRKPATRICK to Leonie Macpherson Mackensie Lowe RIDOUT.
- <sup>149</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 005561-1877.
- <sup>150</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 006297-1879,.
- 151 1891 Petrolia, Lambton East, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>152</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 001608-1873.
- <sup>153</sup> California Death Index, 1940 1997.
- <sup>154</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 009007-1875.
- <sup>155</sup> ONVS Marriages, ref. 012703-1895; Witnesses: Charles JENKINS, Petrolia; C.F. AMYS.
- <sup>156</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 013234-1878.
- <sup>157</sup> ancestry.com Family Genealogies; Moira MCGUINESS, SEP 2021.
- <sup>158</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 009369-1871.
- <sup>159</sup> findagrave.com, Woodlawn Cemetery, Elmira, Chemung County, New York, USA.
- <sup>160</sup> Star-Gazette (Elmira, New York), 16 NOV 1943; Death notice for Stafford C. NOBLE.
- 161 Star-Gazette (Elmira, New York), 25 OCT 1906; Marriage Antiquement NOBLE SAWYER.

- <sup>162</sup> British Columbia Death Index, ref. 1961-09-014814.
- <sup>163</sup> The Ottawa Citizen (Ottawa, Ontario), 16 NOV 1943, Obituary of Stafford KIRKPATRICK.
- <sup>164</sup> The Ottawa Journal, 20 APR 1960; Obituary for Lina Dorothy KIRKPATRICK.
- <sup>165</sup> BCVSI ref. 1943-09-632970.
- <sup>166</sup> 1921 Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>167</sup> findagrave.com, Beechwood Cemetery, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario; Section A., Range 11, Stone 13.
- ONVS Marriages, ref. 010065-1892; Witnesses: John Hampden BURNHAM, Mary Louisa DENNISTOUN; both in Peterborough.
- ONVS Deaths, ref. 004135-1945; c/d: Coronary thrombosis, arterio-sclerosis; Informant: Etta HAULTAIN, Daughter, 65 Thomas Street, Port Hope.
- ONVS Marriages, ref. 010171-1890; Witnesses: Maxwell DENNISTOUN, Mary DENNISTOUN; both in Peterborough.
- <sup>171</sup> findagrave.com, Union Cemetery, Battleford, Saskatchewan, Canada.
- ONVS Marriages, ref. 000753-1887; Witnesses: Robert DENNISTOUN, R.? M. DENNISTOUN; both in Peterborough.
- 173 1901 Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada census; age/birthdate/relationship.
- 174 Toronto Trust Cemeteries, 1924; c/d: Cancer of rectum.
- <sup>175</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 022043-1876.
- 176 ONVS Marriages, ref. 014614-1902; Witnesses: George MACDONNELL, Toronto; Georgina M. DENNISTOUN, Peterborough.
- <sup>177</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 025662-1879.
- ONVS Deaths, ref. 012152-1879; c/d: Inflammation of bowel, 36 hours; Informant: James F. DENNISTOUN, Father.
- <sup>179</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 027090-1880.
- <sup>180</sup> The Gazette (Montreal, Quebec), 04 JUL 1979; Death notice for Georgina RUSSEL.
- ONVS Marriages, ref. 016494-1906; Witnesses: Colin K. RUSSEL, Montreal; Jessie DENNISTOUN, Peterborough.
- Drouin Collection, St. Andrew's Presbyterian, Montreal, Quebec; 1875.
- <sup>183</sup> The Gazette (Montreal, Quebec), 02 MAR 1957; Obituary, A., M. RUSSEL.
- <sup>184</sup> 1891 London, Middlesex, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>185</sup> The Ottawa Journal (Ottawa, Ontario); 08 FEB 1955; Death notice for Alice Roger COLLINS.
- <sup>186</sup> ONVS Marriages, ref. 016521-1906; Witnesses: Robert COLLINS, Toronto; Flora COLLINS, Peterborough.
- <sup>187</sup> The Gazette (Montreal, Quebec); 29 DEC 1960; Obituary for Alexander James COLLINS.
- 188 1871 Toronto, York County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/assumed relationship.
- ONVS Deaths, ref. 004139-1935; c/d: Senile pneumonia, hemiplegia; Informant: John Beverley ROBINSON, Nephew, 117 Runnymede Road, Toronto.
- ONVS Deaths, ref. 001810-1907; c/d: Acute indigestion, five days; Informant: Dr. S.G. PARKER.
- 191 ONVS Marriages, ref. 012933-1880; Witnesses: F.J. JOSEPH, Toronto; Elizabeth Jane MCLEOD, Drynock.
- <sup>192</sup> findagrave.com, Fairview Cemetery, Niagara Falls, Ontario.
- <sup>193</sup> ONVS Marriages, ref. 002252-1898; Witnesses: Augusta STRACHAN, Toronto; Fannie S. HOUSTON, Niagara Falls.
- <sup>194</sup> ONVS Marriages, Carleton County, 1873; Witnesses: Thomas ROSS, Mary COTTON; both in Ottawa.
- <sup>195</sup> ONVS Marriages, ref. 010616-1925; witnesses: Frederick William TORRANCE, Toronto; Jessie Dennistoun TORRANCE, Kingston.
- <sup>196</sup> OMVS Births, ref. 001730-1903.
- <sup>197</sup> The Kingston WEhig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario), 14 APR 1944; article about address to Rotary Club of Kingston ny miss Jean MACPHERSON.
- <sup>198</sup> 1921 Toronto, York County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>199</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 006599-1911.
- <sup>200</sup> 1910 Worcester, Massachusetts, USA census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>201</sup> 1891 Ontario Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>202</sup> ONVS Marriages, ref. 011618?1919; Witnesses: Clyde SCOTT, Kingston; Elenora M. FISKIN, Ottawa.
- <sup>203</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 008922-1895.
- <sup>204</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 013357-1897.
- <sup>205</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 15776-1889.
- <sup>206</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 005585-1942; c/d: Cerebral embolism, coronary thrombosis, aneurysm of left ventricle; Informant: George KIRKPATTICK, Brother, 4 Rosedale Road, Toronto/.
- <sup>207</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 008646-1890.
- <sup>208</sup> ONVS Marriages, ref. 008713?1917; Witnesses: B.W. RHODES, Royal Military College; D. CARRUTHERS, Kingston.
- <sup>209</sup> ONVS Marriages, ref. 012530-1920; Witnesses: H.N.? BROWENFIELD, Edyth CARRUTHERS; both in Kingston.
- <sup>210</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 021157-1899.
- ONVS Marriages, ref. 003652-1937; Witnesses: L.V. MACDONALD?, 66 Rathnally Avenue; Gwendolyn HUSBAND, 83 Roxborough Street; both in Toronto.
- <sup>212</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 027215-1908.
- <sup>213</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 040337-1909.
- ONVS Marriages, ref. 011378-1931; Witnesses: L. Colley FOSTER, 30 Hazelton Avenue, Toronto; Margaret Emily KIRKPATRICK, 172 Alfred Street, Kingston.

- <sup>215</sup> The Kingston Whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario), 02 JUL 1938; Marriage noticer for Gertrude KIRKPATRICK and Harold ROETHLISBERGER,.
- <sup>216</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 019911-1911.
- <sup>217</sup> ONVS Deaths, ref. 006415-1916; c/d: Anterior polio-myelitis; three days; Informant: R.U.? STONE, 525 Sherbourne Street, Toronto.
- <sup>218</sup> Drouin Collection, Saint Martin Anglican Church, Montreal, Quebec.
- <sup>219</sup> findagrave.com, Boatswain Bay Cemetery, West Bay, Cayman Islands, West Indies.
- <sup>220</sup> 1921 St. Jean Baptiste Ward, Quebec City, Canada census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>221</sup> ONVS Births, Delayed Registration, ref. 902382-1925.
- <sup>222</sup> The Gazette (Montreal, Quebec), 22 AUG 1929; Marriage announcement, Helen MACGACHEN and Eric WALKER.
- <sup>223</sup> English Marriage Index, ref. 009a-0058.
- <sup>224</sup> English Marriage Index, ref. 005f-0126.
- ONVS Births, Delayed Registration, ref. 902910-1912.
- <sup>226</sup> English Death Index, ref. 0017-0290.
- <sup>227</sup> findagrave,com, Urquhart New Cemetery, Morayshire, Scotland.
- <sup>228</sup> findagrave.com, Capilano View Cemetery, West Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada.
- <sup>229</sup> 1911 Preston, Waterloo South, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ONVS Deaths, ref. 034036-1931; c/d: Pulmonary tuberculosis; Informant: Mrs. AMYS, <other, 590 Gilmour Street, Peterborough.
- <sup>231</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 025443-1896.
- <sup>232</sup> ONVS Marriages, ref. 003208-1921; Witnesses: Maurice J. FOLINSBREE, 14 Hogarth Avenue; Muriel BURRITT, 39 Rathnally Avenue; both in Toronto.
- <sup>233</sup> findagrave.com, Evergreen Cemetery, Portland, Cumberland County, Maine, USA.
- <sup>234</sup> Details from son Ernest's 1934 marriage record.
- 235 Star-Gazette (Elmira, new York), 02 FEB 1982; Death notice for Shirley (NOBLE) HOWARTH.
- <sup>236</sup> New York County Marriage Records; Elmira, ref. 4337-1934.
- <sup>237</sup> The Boston Globe (Boston, Massachusetts), 21 NOV 1977; Death notice for Ernest HOWARTH.
- <sup>238</sup> 1930 Elmira, Chemung County, New York, USA census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>239</sup> Times Colonist (Vancouver, British Columbia), 04 JAN 1942; Marriage Announcement of Gladys SKENE and Robertson NOBLE.
- <sup>240</sup> The Province (Vancouver, British Columbia), 19 AUG 1936; Marriage Announcement, Gordon Kirkpatrick NOBLE and Shirley DAVIDSON.
- <sup>241</sup> 1911 Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthdate/relationship.
- <sup>242</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 014920-1902.
- <sup>243</sup> findagrave.com, Beechwood Cemetery, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario; Section 40, Lot 154.
- <sup>244</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 016602-1907.
- <sup>245</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 026308-1895.
- <sup>246</sup> Manitoba BMD Index.
- <sup>247</sup> The Ottawa Citizen (Ottawa, Ontario), 14 MAY 1934; Marriage announcement HOLLAND DENNISTOUN.
- <sup>248</sup> ONVS Marriages, ref. 017382-1922; Witnesses: Charles F. HAULTAIN, Port Hope; Frances Phyllis PLUMMER, Stratford.
- <sup>249</sup> ONVS Marriages, ref. 003603-1924; Witnesses: May R.? ATRILL, 225 Lombard Street; Palmer? Baptiste HARRIS, Gore's Landing.
- <sup>250</sup> ONVS Marriages, ref. 017470-1935; Witnesses: V. BEAKE, U.G. JAMES; both in Port Hope.
- <sup>251</sup> Church of England Marriages, 1915.
- <sup>252</sup> English Birth Index, ref. 002b-0343.
- <sup>253</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 009767-1911.
- <sup>254</sup> The Ottawa Citizen (Ottawa, Ontario), 29 OCT 2004; Obituary for Dorothy Kate BURNHAM.
- <sup>255</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 004760-1913.
- ONVS Deaths, ref. 004625-1917; c/d: Septicemia, some weeks; Pneumonia, scondary infection; seven days; Informant: Charles H. WATSON, 1058 Yonge Street, Toronto.
- <sup>257</sup> 1911 Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>258</sup> Manitoba Birth Index.
- <sup>259</sup> Manitoba Marriage Index, 1924.
- <sup>260</sup> findagrave.com, Saint John's Anglican Cathedral Cemetery, Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada.
- <sup>261</sup> The Gazette (Montreal, Quebec), 20 OCT 1959; Death Notice, Edward Phillips FETHERSTONHAUGH.
- <sup>262</sup> 1921 St. Mary's, Perth Clounty, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>263</sup> 1891 Aurora, North York, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>264</sup> ONVS Births, ref. 044382-1885.
- <sup>265</sup> ONVS Marriages, ref. 029714-1912; Witnesses: J. Beverley ROBINSON, Roberta H. PENTECOST; both in Toronto.
- <sup>266</sup> British Columbia Vital Statistics, ref. 1949-09-007682.
- <sup>267</sup> Calgary Herald (Calgary, Alberta), 30 MAY 1916; Marriage Amouncement.

- <sup>268</sup> 1931 Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>269</sup> findagrave.com, St. Michael's Churchyard, Wilsford, Wiltshire, England.
- <sup>270</sup> 1940 Faribault, Rice County, Minnesota, USA census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>271</sup> findagrave.com, Duck River Cemetery, Old Lyme, New London County, Connecticut, USA.
- <sup>272</sup> The Boston Globe (Boston, Massachusetts), 10 MAY 1964; Marriage notice of Marcia GRUETER and Edward HOWARTH.
- <sup>273</sup> California Marriage Index, ref. 146997.
- <sup>274</sup> 1921 Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- <sup>275</sup> canadianheadstones.ca.

© 2025 John A. Brebner

http://www.pollymoth.com

Comments/Corrections?

mailto:john.brebner@pollymoth.com